Switching Schemes for Hybrid Switched-Capacitor DC-DC Power Converters



Maggie Blackwell Robert Pilawa-Podgurski, Ed.

Electrical Engineering and Computer Sciences University of California, Berkeley

Technical Report No. UCB/EECS-2023-276 http://www2.eecs.berkeley.edu/Pubs/TechRpts/2023/EECS-2023-276.html

December 15, 2023

Copyright © 2023, by the author(s). All rights reserved.

Permission to make digital or hard copies of all or part of this work for personal or classroom use is granted without fee provided that copies are not made or distributed for profit or commercial advantage and that copies bear this notice and the full citation on the first page. To copy otherwise, to republish, to post on servers or to redistribute to lists, requires prior specific permission. Switching Schemes for Hybrid Switched-Capacitor DC-DC Power Converters

By

Margaret Elizabeth Blackwell

A dissertation submitted in partial satisfaction of the

requirements for the degree of

Doctor of Philosophy

 in

Engineering – Electrical Engineering and Computer Sciences

in the

Graduate Division

of the

University of California, Berkeley

Committee in charge:

Associate Professor Robert C. N. Pilawa-Podgurski, Chair Assistant Professor Jessica Boles Professor Ali Niknejad Assistant Professor Andrew Stillwell

Fall 2023

Switching Schemes for Hybrid Switched-Capacitor DC-DC Power Converters

Copyright 2023 by Margaret Elizabeth Blackwell

Abstract

Switching Schemes for Hybrid Switched-Capacitor DC-DC Power Converters

by

Margaret Elizabeth Blackwell

Doctor of Philosophy in Engineering – Electrical Engineering and Computer Sciences

University of California, Berkeley

Associate Professor Robert C. N. Pilawa-Podgurski, Chair

Power converter topologies are continually evolving and improving especially as new applications such as space exploration mature, and new power architectures emerge. One such evolutionary branch of power converters is hybrid switched-capacitor (SC) converters which leverage capacitors as highly energy-dense components, high figure-of-merit switching devices, and small magnetics to realize high-performance power electronics. To fully exploit the benefits of this relatively new class of power converters requires investigation into control schemes. Whether using conventional switching control strategies or developing novel arrangements, this work explores the theoretical and practical intricacies of applying various switching schemes to hybrid SC converters.

Due to the reliance on capacitors for energy processing, SC converters typically suffer from charge-sharing losses when capacitors are charged/discharged into other capacitors or sources. However, adding a small inductance to the circuit and incorporating clever switching patterns can reduce or eliminate these losses. Furthermore, with an increase in the number of switching devices over traditional converters, losses associated with those switches may also increase. This work examines soft-switching techniques and how application to hybrid SC converters differs from previous works.

Finally, a hybrid SC converter is designed and tested for low-voltage automotive powertrain applications. In an industry that has strict regulations, this work seeks to demonstrate these new topologies can meet the required specifications and can do so with high performance as well. Switching techniques for mitigation of electromagnetic interference are evaluated against regulated limits and against efficiency performance.

Theory, analysis, and experimental results are expounded upon for several switching control strategies of hybrid SC converters addressing challenges of high-efficiency, low-noise, and high-density for applications to data center power delivery, space technology, and automotive powertrains.

To Devin

for your incessant love and support

Contents

С	Contents					ii
Li	List of Figures					iv
Li	List of Tables					ix
1	1 Introduction 1.1 Introduction 1.2 Organization of Thesis		 	 	•	1 1 2
2	2 Dickson Converter Variations 2.1 Topology Evolution 2.2 Chapter Summary		 	 	•	5 5 7
3	3 Fundamentals of Hybrid Switched-Capacitor Converters 3.1 Modeling of Power Converters	; 				9 9
	3.2 Advantages of Hybrid Switched-Capacitor Converters					10
	3.3 General Analysis of Hybrid Switched-Capacitor Converters				•	14
	3.4 Framework Definition				•	16
	3.5 Phase Timings	•••••	· ·	· ·		24 28
4	4 Split-Phase Switching					29
	4.1 Introduction					29
	4.2 Resonant Split-Phase Switching					31
	4.3 Above Resonant Split-Phase Switching					46
	4.4 Chapter Summary				•	48
5	5 Soft-Switching Techniques					50
	5.1 Introduction \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots				•	50
	5.2 Zero-Current Switching				•	51
	5.3 Zero-Voltage Switching		• •		•	52
	5.4 Non-linear C_{oss} Considerations					59

	5.5	Experimental Results	62
	5.6	Chapter Summary	70
6	ΑE	Iybrid Switched-Capacitor Converter for Automotive Powertrains	72
	6.1	Background and Motivation	72
	6.2	Interleaved-Input, Single-Inductor Dickson Converter	74
	6.3	EMI Mitigation Techniques	80
	6.4	Experimental Prototype	86
	6.5	Chapter Summary	100
7	Los	s Analysis of Hybrid Switched-Capacitor Converters	102
	7.1	Switching Devices	102
	7.2	Current and Voltage Analysis	105
	7.3	Capacitors	112
	7.4	Printed Circuit Board	112
	7.5	Magnetics	115
	7.6	Chapter Summary	115
8	Con	nclusion	116
	8.1	Future Work	116
	8.2	Conclusion	117
Bi	bliog	graphy	119

List of Figures

1.1	Control domains discussed in this thesis.	3
2.1	Schematic drawing of a Cockcroft-Walton voltage multiplier circuit.	5
2.2	Schematic drawing of a Dickson charge-pump circuit.	6
2.3	Schematic drawing of a pure SC Dickson converter.	6
2.4	Schematic drawing of a hybrid stacked-ladder converter.	7
2.5	Schematic drawing of a hybrid Dickson converter.	7
2.6	Schematic drawing of an interleaved-input hybrid Dickson converter.	8
3.1	Schematic drawings of a step-down and a step-up power converter with consistent	
	analysis presented in the following chapters	10
3.2	Example switched-inductor converter schematic drawing	10
3.3	Circuit schematic of a 2-to-1 hybrid SC converter with inductor L for soft-charging	
	of capacitor C_1	11
3.4	Effective output resistance versus frequency of an exemplary pure, resonant, and	
	multi-mode hybrid SC converter [1] in the slow-switching limit frequency range.	11
3.5	Schematic drawings of capacitor charging circuits.	13
$\begin{array}{c} 3.6\\ 3.7\end{array}$	Example capacitor charging waveforms corresponding to the circuits in Fig. 3.5. Example inductor current waveforms for a hybrid SC converter operating at res- onant frequency (a), slightly above resonant frequency (b) and much higher than	13
	resonance (c). \ldots	14
3.8	Four common N:1 ReSC converters with "inductor-at-the-output": (a) series- parallel, (b) flying capacitor multilevel (FCML), (c) Dickson (odd N), and (d) Fibonacci. Here N refers to the conversion ratio and $N_{\rm C}$ refers to the total number	
	of capacitors.	17
3.9	Charge flow in a two-phase $N:1$ odd- N Dickson converter.	20
3.10	KVL loops in an $N:1$ odd- N Dickson converter.	22
3.11 3.12	Per-phase equivalent circuits for a two-phase $N:1$ odd- N Dickson converter Two adjacent phases of the inductor current waveform, $i_L(t)$, operating above resonance. Each phase constitutes a symmetrically centered sinusoidal segment	23
	with angular frequency governed by (3.25)	26
4.1	Schematic drawing of a hyrbid switched-capacitor Dickson converter.	29

4.2	Example converter waveforms for a resonant even- N hybrid Dickson converter with two-phase operation. Capacitors C_1 and C_{N-1} are hard-charged, resulting	
4.3	in discontinuous capacitor voltages and high current pulses at phase transitions. Example converter waveforms for a resonant hybrid Dickson converter with split-	30
4.4	phase operation. Capacitors C_1 and C_{N-1} are soft-charged, resulting in continu- ous capacitor voltages and currents at phase transitions	31
4 5	their respective control phases. Switches S_1 - S_4 are referred to as 'bridge' switches, S_5 , S_{N+4} as 'split-phase' switches, and S_6 - S_{N+3} as 'string' switches	32
4.5	Equivalent circuits for each sub-phase of an N-to-1 Dickson converter (even N), with split-phase switching as ordered a-d: Phase $1a \rightarrow Phase 1b \rightarrow Phase 2a \rightarrow Phase 2b$	33
4.6	Charge flow during each sub-phase of a 6:1 split-phase hybrid Dickson converter with capacitor voltages labeled for the start of Phases 1a and 1b, at the split-phase	00
4.7	transition, and for the end of Phases 1b and 2b	35
4.8	voltages which satisfy soft-charging conditions	38
4.9	son with split-phase control. \dots Schematic drawing of an odd- N Dickson converter with switches labeled with	40
4 10	their respective control phases. Switches S_1 - S_4 are referred to as 'bridge' switches, S_5 , S_{N+4} as 'split-phase' switches, and S_6 - S_{N+3} as 'string' switches	42
4.10	ing only Phase 1 requiring split-phase of an N -to-1 Dickson converter (odd N)	43
4.12	with split-phase switching as ordered a-c: Phase $1a \rightarrow$ Phase $1b \rightarrow$ Phase 2 Charge flow during each sub-phase of a 5:1 split-phase hybrid Dickson converter	43
	with capacitor voltages labeled for the start of Phases 1a and 1b, at the split-phase transition, and for the end of Phases 1b and 2	44
4.13	Illustrated waveforms for the split-phase even- N Dickson converter, operating at a switching frequency above resonance.	46
5.1	Schematic drawing of an even- N Dickson converter with switches labeled with their respective control phases. Switches S_1 - S_4 are referred to as 'bridge' switches,	
5.2	S_5 , S_{N+4} as 'split-phase' switches, and S_6 - S_{N+3} as 'string' switches Illustrated inductor current and switch-node voltage for an even- N resonant Dick-	51 52
5.3	Circuit configurations for ZVS sub-periods showing which C_{oss} capacitances are charging (blue) and discharging (red).	53
5.4	Illustrative gate signals, inductor current, and switch-node voltage for a 6:1 resonant Dickson with split-phase control and ZVS.	54

v

5.5	Switching states and example waveforms for Phase 1 operation. Phase 2 operates analogously with equivalent inductor current and switch-node voltage waveforms.	57
5.6	Switching states and example waveforms for Phase 2 operation.	58
5.7	Equivalent circuit diagram for switch $C_{\rm exc}$ capacitor discharging.	60
5.8	Stored charge in the switch output capacitance and as a function of the blocking	00
0.0	voltage for an example switch device. Shaded areas corresponding to stored	
	voltage for an example switch device. Shaded areas corresponding to stored operating co-operating as well as linearized capacitaneos (charge equivalent (C_{-}))	
	energy, co-energy, as wen as intearized capacitances (charge-equivalent $(C_{Q,eq})$ and energy equivalent $(C_{Q,eq})$	ດາ
50	and energy-equivalent $(C_{E,eq})$ are notated	02
5.9	Annotated photograph of an 8-to-1 48 V-input hybrid Dickson converter, mea-	00
	suring $71 \text{ mm} \times 18 \text{ mm} \times 9.6 \text{ mm}$.	63
5.10	Schematic drawing of the gate drive circuitry implemented in the hybrid Dickson	
	converter prototype combining Cascaded Bootstraps (yellow boxes) with Gate-	
	Driven Charge Pumps (grey boxes)	64
5.11	Efficiency comparison of various soft-switching timings across a load range for	
	an unregulated 48 V-to-6 V hybrid Dickson converter. ZVS operation has higher	
	efficiency than ZVS operation a lighter load, but as conduction losses begin to	
	dominate with increased load, ZVS operation exhibits lower efficiency.	66
5.12	Estimated loss breakdown of the 48-to-6 V hybrid Dickson converter at 12 A out-	
	put current	67
5.13	Measured inductor current waveforms for ZCS and ZVS operation highlighting	
0.20	the increased peak-to-peak ripple and increased rms of the ZVS case.	67
5.14	Experimental waveforms illustrating switch drain-source and gate-source voltages	•••
0.11	demonstrating the discharging of switch output capacitance to near 0V before	
	switch turn-on	68
5 1 5	Measured inductor current and switch node voltage waveforms for 7CS and 7VS	00
0.10	operation	60
5 16	Drain source veltage measurements for gritches C and C orbibiting gub optimal	09
5.10	Dram-source voltage measurements for switches S_{10} and S_5 exhibiting sub-optimat	co
F 1 F	ZVS phase timings and optimal phase timings for various load currents	09
5.17	1 iming comparison of nand-tuned values to calculated time durations of the 8-	H 1
	to-1 hybrid Dickson converter	71
61	Block diagram of a 48V bus architecture for electric vehicles highlighting the	
0.1	power conversion stage which is the focus of this chapter	73
69	Diagram illustrating sources of conducted FMI in a buck convertor	73
0.2 6.2	Schematic drawing of an 8 to 1 interleaved input Dickson variant hybrid gwitched	14
0.3	Schematic drawing of an 8-to-1 interleaved-input Dickson-variant hybrid switched-	75
0.4		69
0.4	Equivalent circuits for each sub-phase of a regulating 8-to-1 Dickson converter,	
	with split-phase switching and regulating sequence as ordered a-f: Phase $1a \rightarrow$	—
	Phase $1b \rightarrow$ Phase $1c \rightarrow$ Phase $2a \rightarrow$ Phase $2b \rightarrow$ Phase $2c \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots$	76
6.5	Switching scheme and exemplar converter waveforms for split-phase switching of	
	the interleaved-input hybrid Dickson converter operating at the resonant switch-	
	ing frequency.	77

6.6	Switching scheme and exemplar converter waveforms for output voltage regula- tion of the interleaved-input hybrid Dickson converter operating at a switching	
	frequency faster than resonance	80
6.7	Common Mode and Differential Mode noise paths through the system	82
6.8	Modulated switching frequency over time and key parameters for various SSFM schemes: a) triangular, b) right-triangular, c) sinusoidal, d) trapezoidal, and e)	
	pseudo-random.	83
6.9	Effective output resistance versus frequency of an exemplary pure, resonant, and multi-mode hybrid SC converter [1] with regions of frequency dithering highlighted.	84
6.10	Commutation loop comparison for different layout configurations of the HISID	
	converter.	85
6.11	Image of prototype board with key components labeled	86
6.12	(a) Resonant, (b) above resonant, and (c) regulating inductor current, i_L , and switch-node voltage, v_{sw} , measured waveforms for the 8-to-1 discrete hardware	
	prototype	88
6.13	Static efficiency plots for frequency bands near resonant and above-resonance	
	operation at 48 V input and un-regulated 6 V output.	89
6.14	Power loss breakdown for hardware prototype for at and above resonance operation.	90
6.15	Efficiency plots for 48 V input, resonant and above-resonance operation with and	
	without SSFM.	92
6.16	In-lab pre-compliance conducted EMI measurement setup	94
6.17	Conducted emissions for 81 kHz (blue) and 143 kHz (green) with no SSFM, Modes 1 and 2, respectively, at an input voltage of 48 V, an (unregulated) output voltage	
	of 6 V, and a load current of 20 A	95
6.18	Conducted emissions for 81 kHz (blue) with no SSFM and 143 kHz (green) with triangle SSFM, Modes 1 and 3, respectively, at an input voltage of 48 V, an	
	(unregulated) output voltage of 6 V, and a load current of 20 A	96
6.19	Conducted emissions for 81 kHz (blue) with no SSFM and 143 kHz (green) with	
	sinusoidal SSFM, Modes 1 and 4, respectively, at 48 V in, and a 20 A load	97
6.20	Conducted emissions for 81 kHz (blue) with no SSFM and 143 kHz (green) with	
	sinusoidal SSFM, Modes 1 and 5, respectively, at 48 V in, and a 20 A load	98
6.21	Conducted emissions for 81 kHz (blue) with no SSFM and 143 kHz (green) with	
	right triangle SSFM, Modes 1 and 6, respectively, at 48 V in, and a 20 A load. $\ .$	99
7.1	Circuit diagram of an N-channel MOSFET with parasitic output capacitance,	
	$C_{\rm oss}$, and body diode	102
7.2	Example switch gate-source voltage, drain-source voltage and drain-source cur- rent during a turn-on transition. Overlap losses are shown by the highlighted	
	region with the volt-amp product is nonzero	104

7.3	Stored charge in the switch output capacitance as a function of the blocking	
	voltage for an example switch device. Shaded areas corresponding to stored	
	energy, co-energy; as well as linearized capacitances (charge-equivalent $(C_{Q,eq})$	
	and energy-equivalent $(C_{E,eq})$ are notated	109
7.4	Stored charge in the switch output capacitance as a function of the blocking	
	voltage for an example switch device rated at $V_{\rm r}$. The output capacitance at the	
	operating voltage, $\beta V_{\rm r}$, and the linearized charge-equivalent capacitance $(C_{Q,\rm eq})$	
	are notated	111
7.5	Layout diagrams for a laterally symmetric HISID converter, highlighting high	
	impedance paths.	113
7.6	Layout diagrams for a vertically symmetric HISID converter, highlighting reduced	
	impedance paths.	114

List of Tables

$3.1 \\ 3.2$	Survey of Analytical Methods for Switched-Capacitor Converters Definition of Characteristic Terms	18 19
4.1	Time-Domain Circuit Dynamics Expressions - Phase $1/2$ even- N hybrid DicksonConverter	47
4.2	Time-Domain Circuit Dynamics Expressions - Phase 1 and 2 odd- N hybrid Dickson Converter	48
4.3	Comparison of phase durations for the split-phase hybrid Dickson topology be- tween large ripple and small ripple analysis.	49
5.1	Time-Domain Circuit Dynamics Expressions - Phase 1	55 C2
$5.2 \\ 5.3$	Component Listing of the Hardware Prototype	$\frac{62}{65}$
$6.1 \\ 6.2$	Survey of 48 V power converters	74
69	brid converter	79 91
0.5 6.4	Component Listing of the Hardware Prototype	81 87
6.5	Converter Operating Parameters	87
$\begin{array}{c} 6.6 \\ 6.7 \end{array}$	Definition of Converter Modes of Operation	91 100
7.1	Two-Phase Odd-N Dickson Maximum Switch Voltage Stress \hdots	108
A.1	Maximum Switch Voltage Stress (even- $N \ge 6$)	135
A.2 A.3	Maximum Switch Voltage Stress (split-phase odd- <i>N</i> Dickson)	135 136

Acknowledgments

Firstly, I want to thank my research adviser, Prof. Robert Pilawa-Podgurski. His confidence in me and in my potential has been much needed encouragement over the past several years. Thank you for taking the time to be involved with my research, as well as caring about my life outside of the lab. I am very grateful for the research group he continues to grow; not only is our group made up of impressive minds, but also such fun and welcoming personalities that I am lucky enough to call friends and colleagues.

I don't believe I would be at this point without so many wonderful influences in my life. Particularly, going back to eighth grade and my math teacher, Jacque Solomon. Ms. Solomon went out of her way to challenge me, prepare me, and give me a leg up for what would eventually become a career involving lots and lots of math.

I also want to thank Dr. Prasad Enjeti at Texas A&M University for providing me with the opportunity to jump into power electronics research as an undergraduate student, and for being a proponent of my success even after graduation.

I want to thank my Dissertation Committee: Prof. Jessica Boles, Prof. Ali Niknejad, and Prof. Andrew Stillwell. I especially want to thank Andrew; without him, I would not have made it to the end of this Ph.D. I could not have asked for a better guide and mentor during my first few years of graduate school. Thank you for not only encouraging me and having confidence in my abilities, but letting me know that when I needed to hear it.

As I mentioned, the Pilawa Research Group is such an extraordinary group of individuals. I want to thank each member with whom I have had the pleasure of working and navigating research: Yicheng Zhu, Rod Bayliss III, Ting Ge, Rahul Iyer, Elisa Krause, Ivan Petric, Nate Pallo, Zichao Ye, Sophia Chou, Enver Candan, Logan Horowitz, Haifah Sambo, Zitao Liao, Yong-Long (Max) Syu, Pourya Assem, Wen-Cheun (Joseph) Liu, Nagesh Patle, Tahmid Mahbub, Nathan Biesterfeld, Jiarui Zou, Ben Liao, Marrin Nerenberg, Will Vavrik, Anya Shah, Mads Graungaard Taul, Nicole Stokowski, Amanda Jackson, Joseph Schaadt, Raya Mahony, Chris Barth, Yixuan Wu, Evan Sandoval, Yizhe Zhang, and Pei Han Ng. In addition to helping answer questions, discussing ideas, as well as helping in the lab, they have continually supported my success and have been sincere friends to me.

A special thank you to our 'Mathmania' crew: Rose Abramson, Nathan Brooks, Sam Coday, and Nathan Ellis. Doing hours of math together, while maybe not the most efficient, was definitely the most fun way to tackle power converter analysis.

I am very grateful to be in a cohort with Sam Coday, Kelly Fernandez, and Rose Abramson. Thank you for struggling with me and for helping me throughout grad school; I would not be here without your encouragement, friendship, and wisdom. I'm glad that I got to share a lab room with Kelly; it made debugging much more fun as we devolved into talking about random topics. I want to thank Sam and Rose for being such amazing friends from my first semester (at UIUC with Sam and at Berkeley with Rose). Thank you for being proponents of my success and also being such wonderful people to hangout with at and away from work. I am so proud and inspired by Sam and everything she accomplished in grad school and now will accomplish as a professor; and I am very much indebted to Rose for all the miscellaneous help she has given me throughout the years and I can't wait to see where that knowledge takes her. I also want to thank Finn Giardine for being the best distraction. I'm so glad that your desk was near mine so we could chat about anything from actual research to random animal facts and everything in between.

My partner in crime: Sahana Krishnan. Thank you for tolerating me and being such an amazing friend. I am so lucky that you joined our group and got stuck working with me. As I always say, it's a wonder we ever got anything done together, but I wouldn't change anything. You helped me learn, grow in confidence, and got me out of the house sometimes! I can't wait to see all that you accomplish in the future and I'll be here to cheer you on like you have for me.

Finally, I want to thank my friends and family, who provide motivation and encouragement. Thank you Greg for being Greg. Thank you Dan, Dorina, and Drew for championing me throughout grad school and for letting me keep Devin. I want to especially thank Mom, Matthew, Tim, Andrew, Sabrina, and Cathy for loving me and not forgetting me even though I am several states away. Thank you for being proud of me; it is what keeps me continuing on in my studies and career. Thank you for always being there for me through everything. Also, I also want to thank Joseph, Sally, and Eliza for loving Devin and me even though we can only visit occasionally and for being so excited about anything and everything that we've been doing out in California.

Last, but certainly not least, I want to send a parking lot's worth of thanks to Devin. Thank you for your constant and never-ending support and dedication. Thank you for cooking for me so I can work late into the night trying to finish up this degree and for helping me with anything and everything programming/computer related even if you don't actually have any experience with it. Thank you for loving me with your whole heart and for always being there for me. You know I would be lost without you, so I am eternally grateful that I have found a partner in you. Since you claimed you'll read this dissertation, there's one chapter for each year so far and I can't wait to write even more with you.

Chapter 1

Introduction

1.1 Introduction

With the diversification of the power grid, including new forms of energy production (e.g., renewable energy sources) and advanced loads (e.g., electric vehicles and power-demanding data centers), advancements in power electronics are urgent. Estimates show that by 2030, almost 80% of electricity could flow through power electronics [3], either on the side of power generation or consumption. Data centers used almost 2% of all electricity in the United States in 2014 [4] and the demand is continually increasing with further developments in machine learning, data processing, and digital commerce/communication, especially as teleconferencing fully integrated into the workday. Moreover, aviation accounted for almost 2% of global emissions [5] and is expected to triple by 2050 [6]. With increased adoption of hybrid electric aircraft and electric drivetrain, forecasts expect that electricity will account for almost 45% of total transportation consumption in 2050 [5]. In additional to transportation within our atmosphere, space operations – lunar micro-grids, extraterrestrial robotics, and satellites – have also been expanding.

The feasibility of the transition to more electric transportation and of keeping up with the demand for data centers and space exploration requires small (volume or mass), reliable, and efficient power converters. One potential solution to these challenges is to utilize new circuit topologies that can allow for reduced component sizing and reduced specific component losses, such as those associated with magnetic components or switching devices. However, conventional switching strategies may not apply to these new circuit topologies or new switching schemes may need to be implemented to achieve further performance benefits over conventional solutions.

Recently hybrid switched-capacitor (hybrid SC) converters have demonstrated improvements over more conventional topologies due to their use of capacitors as the primary energy transfer elements [7–12]. Hybrid SC converters leverage the superior energy density of capacitors over magnetics [13] to achieve the high power density and efficiency needed in applications such as data center power delivery [14–18] and electric transportation [19–23]. Moreover, to mitigate the hard-charging capacitor losses present in pure switched capacitor (SC) converters, some small inductance is introduced to enable soft-charging of the flying capacitors [24, 25].

Due to their multi-level nature, hybrid SC converters can have lower switch blocking voltages and lower dv/dt at the switch nodes, allowing for the use of lower-voltage-rated, higher figure-of-merit (FOM) switches and smaller magnetic components [25]. However, though these topologies can use lower-voltage-rated switches, they often have a larger number of switching elements and, therefore, more switching instances, which may be hard-switched transitions, emphasizing the need for soft-switching techniques. Moreover, for harsh environments such as automotive or space applications, not only are component rating more constrictive, but additional converter characteristics – such as electromagnetic interference – are regulated, potentially requiring additional components or new switching schemes.

1.2 Organization of Thesis

This thesis explores the implementation of varied control techniques in three domains (Fig. 1.1):

- Line cycle (ms scale)
- Switching period (μ s scale)
- Sub-switching period (ns scale)

Heavy emphasis is placed on analytically describing circuit operation at sub-switching periods, specifically for split-phase and zero-voltage switching.

The remainder of this thesis is organized as follows:

Chapter 2 discusses the history and circuit topology evolution of a specific family of (hybrid) switched-capacitor (SC) converters — Dickson-based converters. The merits of Dickson-based power converters as a test-bed for exploring various switching schemes are discussed. Among resonant SC converters, the Dickson converter has some of the lowest switch stress making it a good choice for applications which require more stringent component ratings and for applications that require more complicated switching strategies that might impose additional stress on the switching devices.

To understand the various switching strategies which can further improve the performance of hybrid SC converters, first an analytical framework is presented in Chapter 3. A general method for analyzing ReSC converters based on peak energy requirements serves as a basis for investigating strategies to overcome challenges presented by hybrid SC topologies as well as to demonstrate hybrid SC converters for use in specialized applications. These switching and modulation tactics are discussed in detail in the following chapters.

The use of capacitors as primary energy storage elements in power converters does not come without additional challenges, one of which being capacitor charge-sharing losses. Using switches to connect/disconnect capacitors in various configurations can incur additional losses and generate EMI if there are large capacitor voltage differentials. Chapter 4 discusses



Figure 1.1: Control domains discussed in this thesis.

the theory behind a technique called split-phase switching in which additional switching states are introduced within a switching period to ensure that there are no voltage 'jumps' across any capacitors. Inserting these phases effectively, however, requires inspection of circuit operation and of timing analysis. Moreover, this timing analysis becomes more complicated when additional features are desired in the power converter, such as soft-switching, above-resonant operation, or frequency modulation.

Not only do some hybrid SC converters benefit from implementing split-phase switching, but additionally, techniques such as soft-switching can also improve performance by reducing losses associated with switching devices. Re-configuring a network of capacitors often requires many switching devices. While those devices may be exposed to lower voltage and current stress, they also require more switching transitions than conventional topologies. The nuances that make achieving a specific method of soft-switching — zero-voltage switching (ZVS) — more complicated for hybrid SC converters than conventional topologies are explained in Chapter 5. Additionally, experimental results of a hybrid Dickson converter achieving ZVS on every switch are shown, highlighting the efficiency benefits and validating the presented theoretical work.

Though hybrid SC converters are relatively new in terms of widespread industry/commercial adoption, there have been many demonstrations and validation of the feasibility for their use in data center applications, as one of the highest energy-consuming industries. However, other applications (e.g., automotive or space) which could benefit from the unique characteristics of hybrid SC converters have not yet caught up to data center power delivery, in part due to more constrictive design and testing requirements. Chapter 6 presents theoretical and experimental results of a hybrid SC converter, also a Dickson-derivative topology, designed

specifically for low-voltage automotive powertrain applications requiring voltage regulation. This chapter highlights the inherent benefits hybrid SC converters have for automotive environments, but also investigates areas which have yet to be answered, such as how the EMI noise profile of a hybrid SC converter with many additional switching actions looks compared to the industry-regulated limits. Different switching frequency regimes are compared for efficiency and EMI performance. Furthermore, a conventional frequency modulation strategy is applied this new hybrid SC topology demonstrating EMI reductions without efficiency penalties.

To complete the argument of how hybrid SC converters can and should be used in more application areas, Chapter 7 also briefly discusses the sources of loss in the converter and how hybrid SC topologies can have lower losses compared to conventional solutions.

Finally, this dissertation is closed out in Chapter 8 with a review of this work's contributions to power electronics as well as inviting thought into extensions of the work presented here.

Chapter 2

Dickson Converter Variations

This chapter explores the evolution of a family of pure switched-capacitor converters and hybrid switched-capacitor converters based on the Dickson charge-pump. Both conventional topologies and new topologies are discussed here as an introduction to the specific analyses presented in the following chapters.

2.1 Topology Evolution

Historically, a Cockcroft-Walton voltage multiplier circuit [26] was used in discrete converters to step up low voltages to much higher voltages. The combination of switching devices and capacitors(2.1) used as intermediate voltage 'steps' are the building blocks of any switched-capacitor converter. Each capacitor blocks a fraction of the high-side voltage and therefore each diode also is only subjected to a portion of the high-side voltage – allowing for low-voltage rated parts.

In [27], a charge-pump circuit was proposed for high step-up converters as an improvement over the Cockcroft-Walton multiplier. The Dickson charge-pump, named for the proposer, is shown in Fig. 2.2 and instead of having series-connected capacitors as in the Cockcroft-Walton multiplier, the Dickson charge-pump capacitors are connected in parallel among the diodes. This adjustment in capacitor arrangement allows for easier chip-integration. Fur-



Figure 2.1: Schematic drawing of a Cockcroft-Walton voltage multiplier circuit.



Figure 2.2: Schematic drawing of a Dickson charge-pump circuit.



Figure 2.3: Schematic drawing of a pure SC Dickson converter.

thermore, the charge-pump acts similarly to a bootstrapping method, but with the capacitors connected to one of two complementary clock signals to alternately charge the capacitors and discharge them into the load. Despite the capacitors of the Dickson charge-pump needing to block higher voltages than those in the Cockcroft-Walton multiplier, the Dickson chargepump typically has better performance especially as the conversion ratio increases [27], in part due to the requirement of lower capacitance values.

For step-down applications, the diodes can be replaced with active switching devices as shown in Fig. 2.3. Using two-quandrant devices, such as MOSFETs or GaNFETs, allows power flow from the high-side port to the low-sides port, which is prevented when diodes are used as the switching devices.

As will be described in Chapter 3, one drawback of pure switched-capacitor converters, such as the Cockcroft-Walton multiplier and Dickson charge-pump is the presence of capacitor hard-charging. To mitigate these hard-charging capacitor losses, some small inductance is introduced to enable soft-charging of the flying capacitors [24, 25], forming hybrid switched-capacitor converters. Fig. 2.4 and Fig. 2.5 show hybrid versions of the Cockcroft-Walton multiplier and Dickson charge-pump, respectively. Here, a singular inductance is used to



Figure 2.4: Schematic drawing of a hybrid stacked-ladder converter.



Figure 2.5: Schematic drawing of a hybrid Dickson converter.

facilitate capacitor soft-charging, however, distributed inductors may also be used in other hybrid variations [10, 28, 29] in this family of converters.

Furthermore, interleaving hybrid SC converters have shown strong performance metrics [11,18,22,30] due in part to the reduction of inductor current ripple. Specifically, [11,22, 30] are derived from Dickson/Cockcroft-Walton circuits with some redundant components eliminated.

As detailed in [12, 31–34], the Dickson converter exhibits minimal total switch stress – defined as the sum across all switching elements of the peak blocking voltage times the rms current through each switch – among hybrid SC converters, making it a practical choice for applications where switching losses are significant and where soft-switching is imperative. The hybrid Dickson converter and the interleaved-input hybrid Dickson converter are used to demonstrate various switching techniques of hybrid SC converters in the following chapters.

2.2 Chapter Summary

This chapter describes the evolution of the Dickson-style hybrid SC converters and introduces two topologies which serve as the basis for the switching analysis and techniques described



Figure 2.6: Schematic drawing of an interleaved-input hybrid Dickson converter.

in the remainder of this dissertation.

Chapter 3

Fundamentals of Hybrid Switched-Capacitor Converters

Fundamentals are the building blocks of fun.

Mikhail Baryshnikov

This chapter highlights the advantages of hybrid switched-capacitor (hybrid SC) converters over conventional pure switched-capacitor (SC) power converters. Then an analytical framework for comparing hybrid SC converters is presented, which will also form the basis of the analysis presented in the following chapters for various switching strategies.

3.1 Modeling of Power Converters

Please note that here and in the remainder of this dissertation, because the presented analysis is (mostly) consistent for both step-up and step-down operation of these power converters (Fig. 3.1), only step-down topologies will be discussed for simplicity. Remarks will be pointed out where step-up operation differs from step-down operation. Furthermore, for simplicity since the analysis here does not account for impacts of terminal capacitance on resonance and converter operation, we model both the high-side and low-side ports as ideal voltage sources, exemplified in the schematic of the conventional Buck converter in Fig. 3.2.



Figure 3.1: Schematic drawings of a step-down and a step-up power converter with consistent analysis presented in the following chapters.



Figure 3.2: Example switched-inductor converter schematic drawing.

3.2 Advantages of Hybrid Switched-Capacitor Converters

Capacitor-based topologies gained traction in both high-conversion-ratio dc-dc and multilevel inverter applications due to various benefits over conventional switched-inductor topologies, such as the Buck converter [35–38]. Moreover, recently, advantages in performance and size (volume and/or mass) of introducing a small inductance into capacitor-based topologies have also been demonstrated [12, 39, 40].

Switched-Inductor and Switched-Capacitor Converters

Compared to conventional switched-inductor topologies, pure switched-capacitor (SC) converters (circuits made of only switches and capacitors) can potentially have higher power densities (i.e., smaller volume/mass for the same processed power) due to the reliance on capacitors as the primary energy storage and processing element, rather than on magnetic elements, such as an inductor, which tend to have lower energy densities [13]. Furthermore, the elimination of the inductor enables easier monolithic integration for low power applications [35–37]. Extending SC converters to high power and high voltage applications



Figure 3.3: Circuit schematic of a 2-to-1 hybrid SC converter with inductor L for softcharging of capacitor C_1 .

does present a few challenges; namely efficiency, voltage regulation, and electromagnetic interference (EMI).

Hybrid Switched-Capacitor Converters

To allay the drawbacks of pure SC converters, a small (compared to conventional switchedinductor topologies) inductance can be inserted into the capacitor charging paths [24, 25, 39–41], creating a 'hybrid' converter which uses both capacitors and inductors for power processing, but still utilizes the capacitors as the primary energy element. An example 2-to-1 'hybrid' converter is illustrated in Fig. 3.3. These hybrid switched-capacitor (hybrid SC) converters can be operated in a resonant-manner to improve efficiency by reducing switching losses, or in a manner similar to that of pulse-width-modulated (PWM) converters to allow for voltage regulation and to reduce conduction losses (from reduced rms currents).

Furthermore, the added inductance helps mitigate the slow-switching limit (SSL) impedance (Fig. 3.4) [32,42] and associated pulse inrush currents in pure switched capacitor (SC) converters by enabling 'soft-charging' of the flying capacitors [24,25,41].



Figure 3.4: Effective output resistance versus frequency of an exemplary pure, resonant, and multi-mode hybrid SC converter [1] in the slow-switching limit frequency range.

Capacitor Soft-charging

The power loss (or output-impedance) in the SSL regime is the result of charging/discharging the capacitors with either a constant voltage source or another capacitor, as illustrated in Fig. 3.5a. This capacitor charge-sharing loss contributes to both lower efficiencies but also to increased EMI, which is a significant concern in several applications such as space and automotive (Chapter 6).

Each switching state of a pure SC converter can be reduced to Fig. 3.5a (or the scenario with one capacitor replaced by a dc voltage source) [1,43]. For the sake of demonstrating the merits of 'soft-charging', capacitor C_1 is assumed to start fully charged $(V_{1,init} = V_1)$ and C_2 fully discharged $(V_{2,init} = 0)$; and C_1 and C_2 are assumed to be equal in capacitance.

When the switch closes, because the capacitor voltage cannot change instantaneously, the difference in the initial capacitor voltages is imposed across the series resistor (which may be a combination of switch on-state resistance, trace resistance, and capacitor equivalent series resistance). This voltage differential across a resistive element results in a large instantaneous current through the capacitors, Fig. 3.6, thus producing a noisy transition and termed 'hard-charging'.

The power loss associated with full charge redistribution for the RC circuit in Fig. 3.5a is related to the difference is initial energy, E_{init} , and ending energy, E_{fin} , in the system:

$$P_{\text{loss}} = f_{\text{sw}}(E_{\text{init}} - E_{\text{fin}}) = f_{\text{sw}} \left[\left(\frac{1}{2} C_1 V_{1,init}^2 + \frac{1}{2} C_2 V_{2,init}^2 \right) - \left(\frac{1}{2} C_1 V_{1,fin}^2 + \frac{1}{2} C_2 V_{2,fin}^2 \right) \right]$$
(3.1)

$$\rightarrow P_{\rm loss,RC} = \left(\frac{1}{4}C_1 V_1^2\right) f_{\rm sw} \tag{3.2}$$

This equation is valid only if the on-time duration of the switch is much larger than the time-constant of the circuit, i.e. in the SSL region of operation. Moreover, the capacitor charge-sharing loss does not depend on the value of the series resistance, but rather on the initial difference in voltage across each capacitor. In typical power converter operation, the initial capacitor voltages are dependent on loading conditions, switching frequency, and the capacitance. As load or power are increased, the charge sharing losses can increase proportionally to the *square* of the voltage differential, therefore, limiting the range of allowable voltage ripple based on efficiency [43].

If a current-limiter is placed in series with the capacitors, e.g., Fig. 3.5b, the capacitors charge/discharge linearly, limiting the power loss and generate noise. Furthermore, if instead of a dc current source, an inductor is placed in series with the charging capacitor, a similar benefit is seen. The inductor, which resists instantaneous changes in current charges the capacitor in a resonant manner Fig. 3.5c and Fig. 3.6, again avoiding current spikes. This method of capacitor charging was first termed 'soft-charging' in [24] because the capacitor voltages 'softly' reach equilibrium, without any high dv/dt or di/dt transitions.

Moreover, when soft-charged, capacitor voltage ripple may be greatly increased without incurring large SSL losses. This allows for more effective energy density utilization of the

CHAPTER 3. FUNDAMENTALS OF HYBRID SWITCHED-CAPACITOR CONVERTERS

(b)

source.







Soft-charging RC circuit

schematic with an ideal current



(c) Soft-charging RLC circuit schematic.

Figure 3.5: Schematic drawings of capacitor charging circuits.



Figure 3.6: Example capacitor charging waveforms corresponding to the circuits in Fig. 3.5.

capacitors which perform most of the voltage conversion [44], while the added magnetics are subjected to reduced volt-seconds. Recent demonstrations [7–12] have considered these benefits and illustrate reductions in overall hybrid SC converter volume as compared with more traditional architectures (e.g. buck/boost).

In addition, it has been shown that resonant converters (those with inductors in series with each capacitor) and soft-charging SC converters (wherein there might only be one lumped inductance) are closely related and it is possible to use similar techniques to analyze and synthesize both types of converters [12, 25, 34].

CHAPTER 3. FUNDAMENTALS OF HYBRID SWITCHED-CAPACITOR CONVERTERS



Figure 3.7: Example inductor current waveforms for a hybrid SC converter operating at resonant frequency (a), slightly above resonant frequency (b) and much higher than resonance (c).

Operation Regimes

Hybrid switched-capacitor converters are often operated at the resonant frequency, which depends on the relationship between the effective capacitance and inductance in the conduction path. Because these topologies are made up of different configurations of L-C tanks, when the converter is operated at that resonant point, the inductor current (Fig. 3.7a) is sinusoidal in shape and returns to 0 A at the end of each switching period. Furthermore, some hybrid SC topologies can be operated above resonance (i.e., switching faster than the resonance point). Here, the inductor current does not fully resonate to 0 A, but the shape is still quasi-sinusoidal (Fig. 3.7b-c). Several use-cases and trade-offs for these different operating regimes are discussed in the remainder of this thesis, including impacts on losses, as well as on noise generation.

3.3 General Analysis of Hybrid Switched-Capacitor Converters

Resonant switched capacitor (ReSC) power converters (e.g., Fig. 3.8) are a relatively new class of converter topology. Prior literature has presented analytical methods to calculate both the minimum achievable passive component volume and output impedance for these types of converter; however, these analyses are often limited to ReSC converters operating exactly at resonance (e.g., [12,45]). While this operating point facilitates zero current switching (ZCS) for reduced switching loss, other work in [1,46–52] has established that operating some ReSC converters above resonance can significantly improve overall converter efficiency

through a reduction in rms currents and associated conduction losses, despite increases in relative switching loss. Although above resonance operation has been demonstrated in practice, a characteristic analysis has been lacking. The framework presented in [12] is not applicable, while a provision (parameter β) in [32] characterizing the ratio of rms to dc inductor current allows the analysis to be extended to above-resonance operation without being explicitly derived.

This work therefore contributes a generalized analytical technique enabling complete characterization of ReSC operation while operating both at and above resonance. No smallripple approximations are made, resulting in an accurate large-signal solution accounting for both voltage and current ripple on capacitors and inductors, respectively. In addition, the presented analysis is simplified with respect to [12] (which required instantaneous power integrals to be evaluated) and only requires the use of inherent topology characteristics, such as the number of components and phases, and standard charge flow vectors, similar to those described by the analytical method for pure SC converters presented in [42].

While the methodology presented here can be extended and applied to any ReSC converter topology, this work restricts its application to a subset of ReSC converters capable of operating effectively above resonance. Specifically, this work considers fixed-ratio (N:1) ReSC converter topologies with a single inductor placed in series with the low-side port, as is the case for several common example topologies depicted in Fig. 3.8. Termed "direct" in [32,53], "inductor-at-the-output" in [54], and here as "inductor-at-the-low-side-port" (to accommodate step-up 1:N variants), these structures are capable of operating both at or significantly above their nominal resonant switching frequency. When operated above resonance, the inductor enters a forward continuous conduction mode where the converter exhibits a lower sensitivity to component or timing mismatch, in addition to the aforementioned reduction in rms current.

In contrast, LC-tank type ReSC structures (e.g. [10, 55–59]), termed "indirect" in [53], are constrained to at- or near- resonant operation since they either incur excessive circulating currents when operated above resonance, or hard-charging losses when operated below resonance without the introduction of discontinuous conduction states or dynamic off-time modulation [58, 60, 61].

Consequently, tank-based topologies have a susceptibility to component and timing mismatch and require either active auto-tuning control [62,63], or accurate component tolerance and stability with aging, temperature, and bias — disqualifying Class II multi-layer ceramic capacitors (MLCCs) [64] and soft-saturating magnetics.

Conversely, the switches within tank topologies generally experience favorable constant blocking voltages that are independent of load since voltage ripple is hidden within LCtank elements [48,59] — serving to simplify design. Both "direct" and "indirect" topology variations exhibit theoretically identical total passive component volume when operated at resonance, irrespective of inductor count, when inductance is distributed accordingly [12]. However, unless a common core can be used in indirect multi-inductor designs, the magnetics of direct single inductor ReSC designs scale more favorably [65], lending further preference to direct variants. Moreover, the LC tanks within indirect topologies require bi-directional

inductor current, necessitating a $2\times$ increase in flux density ripple, ΔB , as compared to the uni-polar current observed in equivalent direct converters, where much of the spectral power is concentrated at dc, having implications for magnetic losses [66, 67].

Following this reasoning, the subset of ReSC converters evaluated in this work (single inductor "direct" topologies) are simultaneously highly attractive and challenging to fully analyze.

Analytical expressions for peak ratings are derived for both the capacitor voltages and inductor current, aiding the practicing engineer in component selection. These expressions also permit a derivation of the minimum passive component volume, both at- and arbitrarily above- resonance. The general expressions derived herein collapse into the results presented in [12] when constrained to resonant operation, further validating this general approach. In addition, this framework is used to improve the fidelity of calculated switch stress metrics. Prior switch stress computations typically use simplified voltage and current calculations to characterize the switches, such as neglecting the effects of capacitor voltage ripple on switch voltage [12, 42, 51, 68] or neglecting the effects of inductor current ripple on switch current [12, 42].

Here we calculate the precise peak switch voltages and rms currents and demonstrate that prior simplifying assumptions can lead to significant under-sizing of switches for high-ripple designs. Moreover, while minimized passive component volume is emphasized, the presented framework assists with global optimization efforts (e.g., [69]) by providing the large-signal values and waveforms needed for accurate loss estimation.

Table 3.1 summarizes, categorizes, and highlights the limitations of several analytical approaches to SC and ReSC analysis presented in the literature. For example when assessing passive volume, [12] addresses both capacitor voltage ripple, $\Delta v_{\rm C}$, and inductor current ripple, Δi_L , for both direct and indirect topologies, strictly at resonance. However, the impact of ripple on switch stress is not considered.

3.4 Framework Definition

The proposed framework stems from conventional vectorized descriptions of switched capacitor converters in [25, 32, 42, 71] and is derived from fundamental charge-balance and zero volt-second principles. In addition, we assume periodic steady-state operation, with dynamic response beyond the scope of this work. Ideal circuit elements are also assumed, with no ohmic losses or parasitic effects. This assumption is valid for moderate- to heavy-load operation and where ohmic losses have minimal impact on the large-signal dynamics of a converter designed for high efficiency (e.g. $\eta \geq 95\%$). Phase durations are chosen so each phase begins and ends with the same inductor current, implying zero inductor volt-seconds within each phase. This constraint is justified in [34]. Lastly, input and output bypass capacitance is assumed large with respect to the flying capacitors, thus the input and output sources can be considered ideal as is done in many existing models and analyses [9,25,32,42,48,72]. Finite input/output bypass capacitors may be included as part of a comprehensive analysis that



Figure 3.8: Four common N:1 ReSC converters with "inductor-at-the-output": (a) seriesparallel, (b) flying capacitor multilevel (FCML), (c) Dickson (odd N), and (d) Fibonacci. Here N refers to the conversion ratio and $N_{\rm C}$ refers to the total number of capacitors.

facilitates port voltage ripple constraints [73, 74], however, this adds significant analytical complexity and is omitted here for conciseness. This framework applies not only to two-phase ReSC, but also to multi-phase/multi-resonant converters—more than two phases in a switching period—such as the flying capacitor multi-level (FCML) converter in Fig. 3.8b.

	Work	Work Type		Analyzes Ripple		Calculates
		51	Resonance	Passives	Switches	LOSS
SC SC	Seeman [42]	_	_	$\Delta v_{ m C}$	None	Yes
Pure	McRae $[70]$	_	_	$\Delta v_{\rm out}$	$\Delta v_{\rm out}$	Yes
ReSC	Pasternak [32]	Direct	Yes	Δi_L^*	Δi_L	Yes
	He [58]	Indirect	_	$\Delta v_{\rm C}, \Delta v_{\rm out}, \Delta i_L$	None	Yes
	McLaughlin [45]	Both	No	Δi_L^*	Δi_L	Yes
	Ye [12]	Both	No	$\Delta v_{\rm C}, \Delta i_L$	None	No
	This Work	Direct	Yes	$\Delta v_{\rm C}, \Delta i_L$	$\Delta v_{\rm C}, \Delta i_L$	No

Table 3.1: Survey of Analytical Methods for Switched-Capacitor Converters

*provisions for capacitor voltage or inductor current ripple, but does not explicitly define it.

To begin, several topologically-defining vectors are obtained through careful analysis and deduction for each ReSC structure under consideration. These are summarized in Table 3.2 and listed in order of appearance throughout the following sections. General matrices are defined in addition to example values for the odd-N Dickson topology depicted in Fig. 3.8a.

Charge Flow Matrices: a_x

As is typical for purely capacitor-based converters [42], periodic steady-state analysis of ReSC structures also begins by assessing charge flow through the converter. To do so, charge flow quantities through all circuit elements are normalized to the amount of charge periodically conducted by the high-side port, $q_{\rm HI}$, as

$$q_{X,ji} = q_{\rm HI} a_{X,ji} \tag{3.3}$$

where X is the circuit element type (e.g., capacitor, C; inductor, L; or switch, S), j is the phase index, and i is the element index. The charge quantity $q_{\rm HI}$ is itself an operating parameter defined as

$$q_{\rm HI} = \frac{I_{\rm HI}}{f_{\rm sw}} = I_{\rm HI} T_{\rm sw} \tag{3.4}$$

N	Conversion ratio, N:1 for $N \in \mathbb{N} \geq 2$
$N_{\rm C}$	Total number of flying capacitors
$N_{\rm P}$	Total number of phases within a switching period
$N_{\rm S}$	Total number of switching devices
$a_{\!\scriptscriptstyle X,ji}$	Net charge through the $i{\rm th}$ element of type X (C, L, or S), during phase $j,$ normalized to high-side charge quantity $q_{\rm HI}$
v_i	Mid-range dc voltage on $i{\rm th}$ capacitor, normalized to high-side voltage $V_{\rm \scriptscriptstyle HI}$
C_i	Capacitance of $i{\rm th}$ capacitor, normalized to arbitrary scaling capacitance C_0
κ_j	Equivalent capacitance seen by the inductor during phase j , normalized to capacitance C_0
$\omega_{0,j}$	Natural angular frequency of the equivalent LC network during phase j
t_j	Time duration of phase j
$ au_j$	Time duration of phase j normalized to the full switching period $T_{\rm sw}$

Table 3.2: Definition of Characteristic Terms

where $I_{\rm HI}$ is the average high-side port current and $f_{\rm SW}$ is the periodic switching frequency (with associated switching period $T_{\rm SW}$). Subsequently the normalized charge flow matrix, $\boldsymbol{a}_{\mathbf{X}}$, is comprised of topologically-dependent entries which are invariant of operating point (i.e., power level, voltage, and switching frequency) whereas $q_{\rm HI}$ scales the charge conducted through all elements in unison, while preserving their relative relationships.

Periodic steady-state requires the capacitors displace zero net charge per full switching period, as described by

$$\sum_{j=1}^{N_{\rm P}} a_{{\rm C},ji} = 0, \qquad (3.5)$$

where $N_{\rm P}$ is the number of operating phases. Utilizing this characteristic, values for $\boldsymbol{a}_{\rm c}$, and subsequently $\boldsymbol{a}_{\rm L}$ and $\boldsymbol{a}_{\rm s}$, can then be obtained by inspection.

For example, Fig. 3.9 depicts the periodic steady-state charge flow through an N:1 odd-N Dickson step-down converter operating with two switching phases $(N_{\rm P} = 2)$ and with $N_{\rm C} = N - 1$ flying capacitors. During phase 1, charge $q_{\rm HI}$ is provided by the high-side source $V_{\rm HI}$, and is admitted by all even-numbered flying capacitors. In adherence with (3.5), each even-numbered flying capacitor must then release charge $q_{\rm HI}$ during phase 2. The oddnumbered flying capacitors exhibit equal and opposite charge flow of the even-numbered flying capacitors in each phase.

Subsequently, the normalized capacitor charge values, $a_{C,ii}$, for the odd-N Dickson topol-



Figure 3.9: Charge flow in a two-phase N:1 odd-N Dickson converter.

ogy are

$$\boldsymbol{a}_{C_{[N_{P}\times N_{C}]}} = \begin{bmatrix} \frac{q_{C,11}}{q_{HI}} & \frac{q_{C,12}}{q_{HI}} & \cdots & \frac{q_{C,1N_{C}}}{q_{HI}} \\ \frac{q_{C,21}}{q_{HI}} & \frac{q_{C,22}}{q_{HI}} & \cdots & \frac{q_{C,2N_{C}}}{q_{HI}} \end{bmatrix}$$

$$= \begin{bmatrix} -1 & 1 & \cdots & -1 & 1 & -1 \\ 1 & -1 & \cdots & 1 & -1 & 1 \end{bmatrix}$$
(3.6)

where the first row's entries correspond to phase 1 and the second row's entries correspond to phase 2. The charge matrices $a_{\rm L}$ and $a_{\rm s}$ are similarly determined.

Furthermore, as shown in Fig. 3.9, the charge admitted by $V_{\rm LO}$ over both phases is equal to $q_{\rm LO} = (N_{\rm C}/2) q_{\rm HI} + ((N_{\rm C}+2)/2) q_{\rm HI}$, yielding the converter's voltage conversion ratio:

$$\frac{V_{\rm HI}}{V_{\rm LO}} = \frac{I_{\rm LO}}{I_{\rm HI}} = \frac{q_{\rm LO}f_{\rm sw}}{q_{\rm HI}f_{\rm sw}} = \frac{\left((N_{\rm C}+2)/2\right)q_{\rm HI} + \left(N_{\rm C}/2\right)q_{\rm HI}}{q_{\rm HI}} = N.$$
(3.7)
Moreover, converter power throughput, $P_{\rm \scriptscriptstyle HI},$ may be expressed in terms of the average high-side charge $q_{\rm \scriptscriptstyle HI}$ as

$$P_{\rm HI} = I_{\rm HI} V_{\rm HI} = \frac{q_{\rm HI}}{T_{\rm sw}} V_{\rm HI}.$$
 (3.8)

Mid-Range Flying Capacitor Voltage Vector: v

Each flying capacitor's mid-range voltage is defined as the dc value symmetrically centered between the maximum and minimum voltage, as dictated by ripple. This value is distinct from the time-averaged dc voltage which can deviate significantly in multi-phase converters. Here the mid-range voltages can be derived from an assumption of zero average voltage across the inductor (i.e., zero volt-seconds) within each phase. Under this assumption, the inductor may be treated as a short circuit when applying average KVL loops to each phase. Subsequently the absolute mid-range voltages of each flying capacitor, V_{C_i} , may be expressed with respect to the high-side voltage, V_{HI} , as

$$V_{\mathrm{C}_i} = V_{\mathrm{HI}} \, v_i, \tag{3.9}$$

where v_i represents the normalized (to $V_{\rm HI}$) mid-range voltage. By applying per-phase *average* KVL [34] to the N:1 odd-N Dickson depicted in Fig. 3.10, yields the following:

Phase 1:
$$\begin{cases} \langle V_{\rm HI} \rangle - \langle v_{N-1} \rangle - \langle v_{N-2} \rangle + \langle v_{N-3} \rangle - \langle v_{\rm L} \rangle - \langle V_{\rm LO} \rangle = 0 \\ \vdots \\ \langle v_3 \rangle - \langle v_2 \rangle - \langle v_1 \rangle - \langle v_{\rm L} \rangle - \langle V_{\rm LO} \rangle = 0 \\ \langle v_1 \rangle - \langle v_{\rm L} \rangle - \langle V_{\rm LO} \rangle = 0 \end{cases}$$
(3.10)
Phase 2:
$$\begin{cases} \langle v_{N-1} \rangle - \langle v_{N-2} \rangle - \langle v_{N-3} \rangle + \langle v_{N-4} \rangle - \langle v_{\rm L} \rangle - \langle V_{\rm LO} \rangle = 0 \\ \vdots \\ \langle v_2 \rangle - \langle v_1 \rangle - \langle v_{\rm L} \rangle - \langle V_{\rm LO} \rangle = 0 \end{cases}$$
(3.11)

Using the conversion ratio relationship established in (3.7), and assuming that the perphase average inductor voltage, $\langle v_{\rm L} \rangle$ is 0 V in periodic steady-state operation [34], the system of equations can be solved. Then, the normalized capacitor voltage vector, \boldsymbol{v} , for the twophase odd-N hybrid SC Dickson converter is defined as

$$\boldsymbol{v}_{[1 \times N_{\mathrm{C}}]} = \begin{bmatrix} \frac{V_{\mathrm{C}_{1}}}{V_{\mathrm{HI}}} & \frac{V_{\mathrm{C}_{2}}}{V_{\mathrm{HI}}} & \cdots & \frac{V_{\mathrm{C}_{N_{\mathrm{C}}}}}{V_{\mathrm{HI}}} \end{bmatrix}$$

$$= \begin{bmatrix} \frac{1}{N} & \frac{2}{N} & \cdots & \frac{N_{\mathrm{C}}}{N} \end{bmatrix}.$$
(3.12)

Certain multi-resonant topologies—e.g., the multi-resonant doubler [75] and the cascaded series-parallel [76]—or switching schemes—e.g., split-phase switching [77, 78]—have mid-range voltages dependent on load [71], adding significant analytical complexity. The mid-range voltages for a split-phase hybrid Dickson converter are derived in Chapter 4.



Figure 3.10: KVL loops in an N:1 odd-N Dickson converter.

Capacitance Vector: c

While some topologies have no strict constraints on capacitance sizing (e.g. FCML converter), others require specific relative sizing to prevent hard-charging and retain simplified clocking schemes, as derived in [25, 30, 71, 79] for example. The absolute capacitance of each flying capacitor, C_i , is normalized to a single capacitance value, C_0 , as

$$C_i = C_0 c_i \tag{3.13}$$

and by doing so, the required relative capacitor relationships are preserved as the single value C_0 changes—a useful feature for the analytical passive component volume minimization performed in [34].

Considering the exemplar odd-N Dickson topology, all capacitors conduct equal charge in each phase, and each parallel capacitor branch must express identical voltage ripple characteristics, as shown by the equivalent circuits in Fig. 3.11.

Thus, by Q = CV (and to ensure soft-charging behavior) within a phase, each parallel capacitor branch must be equal in effective impedance value. Another system of equations can written and solved for the required capacitor sizing for this converter to ensure soft-

charging with two-phase operation:

$$\boldsymbol{c}_{[1 \times N_{\mathrm{C}}]} = \begin{bmatrix} \frac{C_1}{C_0} & \frac{C_2}{C_0} & \cdots & \frac{C_{N_{\mathrm{C}}}}{C_0} \end{bmatrix}$$
(3.14)

$$= \begin{bmatrix} \frac{N_{\rm C}}{N_{\rm C}} & \frac{N_{\rm C}}{2} & \frac{N_{\rm C}}{N_{\rm C}-2} & \frac{N_{\rm C}}{4} & \cdots & \frac{N_{\rm C}}{2} & \frac{N_{\rm C}}{N_{\rm C}} \end{bmatrix}$$
(3.15)

where odd-numbered capacitors have a relative capacitance of $C_i = N^{-1}/N^{-i}$ and evennumbered capacitors $C_i = N^{-1}/i$.

The normalized capacitance vector, \boldsymbol{c} , is documented in [34] for the series-parallel, Dickson, and Fibonacci, and FCML topologies.

Lumped Equivalent Capacitance Vector; κ

During each switching phase j, the inductor forms a second-order resonant impedance network with the connected flying capacitors, which have an equivalent lumped capacitance, $C_{e,j}$. This value is then normalized with respect to C_0 , yielding κ :

$$C_{\mathrm{e},j} = C_0 \,\kappa_j. \tag{3.16}$$

In Phase 1 of the example odd-N Dickson converter (Fig. 3.11), two capacitor branches have a singular capacitor of capacitance $C_i = 1$, where as there are $(N_{\rm C}-3)/2$ branches with two capacitors in series with capacitance determined by (3.15). However, as mentioned, to maintain voltage matching at phase transitions, the effective capacitance of each branch is equal, and must equal $1 \times C_0$. Therefore, the effective capacitance in Phase 1 as seen at the inductor switch-node is:

$$C_{\rm e,1} = \frac{N_{\rm C} + 2}{2} C_0 \tag{3.17}$$

Moreover, in Phase 2 all capacitor branches comprise two series connected capacitors, again with equivalent impedances. From the relative capacitance sizing defined by (3.14), the effectice capacitance for Phase 2 can also be determined.

$$C_{\rm e,2} == \frac{N_{\rm C}^2}{2(N_{\rm C}+2)} C_0.$$
(3.18)



Figure 3.11: Per-phase equivalent circuits for a two-phase N:1 odd-N Dickson converter.

More generally, the normalized equivalent capacitance vector, κ , is defined and shown for the odd-N Dickson topology as

$$\boldsymbol{\kappa}_{[N_{\mathrm{P}}\times1]} = \begin{bmatrix} \frac{C_{\mathrm{e},1}}{C_{0}} \\ \frac{C_{\mathrm{e},2}}{C_{0}} \end{bmatrix}$$
(3.19)

$$= \begin{bmatrix} \frac{N+1}{2} \\ \frac{(N-1)^2}{2(N+1)} \end{bmatrix}.$$
 (3.20)

This section has obtained fundamental topology-dependent parameters. However, in order to fully characterize the large signal behaviour of a ReSC converter, including passive volume and switch stress both at and above resonance (discussed in [34]), switching-frequency dependencies must also be derived. The following Section 3.5 explores how phase timings and current waveforms depend on switching frequency.

3.5 Phase Timings

A "direct" ReSC converter can be switched at its natural resonant switching frequency, $f_{sw,0}$, to achieve zero current switching (ZCS) at each phase transition. However, dissimilar to "indirect" or LC-tank topologies, the switching frequency of a direct topology may also be increased without incurring increased circulating currents [80]. Subsequently, we define a free parameter, Γ , as the ratio of the actual switching frequency, f_{sw} , to the natural resonant switching frequency

$$\Gamma = \frac{f_{\rm sw}}{f_{\rm sw,0}} = \frac{T_{\rm sw,0}}{T_{\rm sw}}.$$
(3.21)

Resonant ZCS is obtainable at $\Gamma = 1$ (i.e., at-resonance operation), while for $\Gamma > 1$ (i.e., above-resonance operation) the inductor enters continuous conduction mode (CCM). In practice, values of $\Gamma < 1$ (i.e., below-resonance operation) would only be implemented with a modified discontinuous conduction mode (DCM) or dynamic off-time modulation (DOTM) [53, 60], otherwise SSL losses would reemerge.

The motivation for operation above resonance operation has been explored in [1,46,48, 49,51,52,80] as a method for reducing conduction losses and improving overall efficiency due to lower rms currents, smaller capacitor voltage ripple, and lower switch voltage and current stress. However, for several topologies—including the FCML converter and resonant N-phase implementations of Cockcroft-Walton and Dickson converters [81,82]—the phase durations depend heavily on the relationship between the natural resonant switching frequency and the implemented f_{sw} . Given that a rigorous proof of the necessary phase timings for above resonance operation has not been demonstrated in the literature, [48,80] instead relied on closed-loop control to converge on appropriate phase durations.

Therefore, this section expands on an earlier version of this work in [52] to explicitly derive the required relative phase durations for any given switching frequency at or above resonance ($\Gamma \geq 1$). Continuous closed-form expressions are derived for phase-timing durations which minimize the peak, peak-to-peak, and rms inductor current both at resonance and for arbitrary frequencies above resonance. The presented analysis yields a robust method for explicitly determining the phase durations as well as the inductor current waveform used for the switch stress analysis in Chapter 7.

Phase Duration Vector: au

Each phase duration, t_j , can be defined in terms of the full switching period, T_{sw} , using a normalization parameter, τ_j ,

$$t_j = T_{\rm sw} \,\tau_j \tag{3.22}$$

where $T_{\rm sw}$ defines the sum of all $N_{\rm P}$ phase durations

$$T_{\rm sw} = \sum_{j=1}^{N_{\rm P}} t_j.$$
 (3.23)

The normalized phase duration vector, $\boldsymbol{\tau}$, is deduced from the resonance of the inductor current $i_L(t)$ for each topology and as a function of Γ .

When operating at the resonant switching frequency, $f_{sw,0}$ (i.e., $\Gamma = 1$), each phase is half-wave resonant with $i_{\rm L}(t)$ starting and ending at 0 Å. Thus the phase duration, t_j , equals half the duration of the natural resonant period, $T_{0,j}$, of the lumped LC resonant tank in the *j*th phase or

$$t_j|_{\Gamma=1} = T_{\rm sw,0} \cdot \tau_j|_{\Gamma=1} = \frac{T_{0,j}}{2}$$
(3.24)

as per (3.22).

The natural angular frequency, $\omega_{0,j}$, associated with $T_{0,j}$ can be expressed as

$$\omega_{0,j} = \frac{1}{\sqrt{L \cdot C_0 \kappa_j}} = \frac{2\pi}{T_{0,j}} = \frac{\pi}{t_j|_{\Gamma=1}}$$
(3.25)

since parameter κ_j defines the lumped equivalent capacitance.

Calculating the phase durations, t_j , for operation above resonance (i.e., $\Gamma > 1$) requires further analysis. Within each phase j, if the inductor is subjected to zero volt-seconds, then it forms a symmetrically centered sinusoidal segment, as depicted in Fig. 3.12. Continuity in $i_{\rm L}(t)$ between adjacent phases (including $j = N_{\rm P}$ and j = 1) can be expressed mathematically as

$$I_{\mathrm{pk},j}\cos\left(\omega_{0,j}\frac{t_j}{2}\right) = I_{\mathrm{pk},j+1}\cos\left(\omega_{0,j+1}\frac{-t_{j+1}}{2}\right), \quad \forall j \le N_{\mathrm{P}}$$
(3.26)

where $I_{pk,j}$ is the peak current in phase j.



Figure 3.12: Two adjacent phases of the inductor current waveform, $i_L(t)$, operating above resonance. Each phase constitutes a symmetrically centered sinusoidal segment with angular frequency governed by (3.25).

Furthermore during phase j, the inductor conducts charge $q_{L,i}$, where

$$q_{\mathrm{L},j} = \int_{-\frac{t_j}{2}}^{\frac{t_j}{2}} I_{\mathrm{pk},j} \cos(\omega_{0,j} t) dt = \frac{2I_{\mathrm{pk},j}}{\omega_{0,j}} \sin\left(\omega_{0,j} \frac{t_j}{2}\right) = q_{\mathrm{HI}} a_{\mathrm{L},j}, \quad \forall j \le N_{\mathrm{P}}$$
(3.27)

which relates to the known normalized charge flow matrix, $\boldsymbol{a}_{\text{L}}$, and can be rearranged with respect to $I_{\text{pk},j}$ as

$$I_{\mathrm{pk},j} = \frac{q_{\mathrm{HI}} a_{\mathrm{L},j} \omega_{0,j}}{2 \sin\left(\omega_{0,j} \frac{t_j}{2}\right)}, \quad \forall j \le N_{\mathrm{P}}.$$
(3.28)

Combining the phase-to-phase current continuity (3.5) and per-phase charge flow (3.28) yields

$$\frac{a_{\mathrm{L},j}\,\omega_{0,j}}{\tan\left(\omega_{0,j}\frac{t_j}{2}\right)} = \frac{a_{\mathrm{L},j+1}\,\omega_{0,j+1}}{\tan\left(\omega_{0,j+1}\frac{t_{j+1}}{2}\right)},\quad\forall j \le N_{\mathrm{P}}.\tag{3.29}$$

Equation (3.29) can be solved using (3.25) and (3.22), to determine appropriate normalized phase durations, τ_j , for each phase. For all two-phase converters, τ_j is notably independent of Γ , as will be demonstrated for the odd-N Dickson converter in Example 1. However, as detailed in [52], phase durations for the FCML converter vary with Γ .

Example: Two-Phase Odd-N Dickson Converter

Consider the two-phase odd-N Dickson topology with arbitrary conversion ratio N in Fig. 3.9 as an example. Substituting the normalized equivalent capacitance vector, κ_j , from (3.20)

into the natural angular frequency, $\omega_{0,j}$, during each phase in (3.25) yields

$$\omega_{0,1} = \sqrt{\frac{2}{N+1} \cdot \frac{1}{\sqrt{LC_0}}}$$
(3.30)

and

$$\omega_{0,2} = \sqrt{\frac{2(N+1)}{(N-1)^2}} \cdot \frac{1}{\sqrt{LC_0}}$$
(3.31)

with the corresponding relationship between these two frequencies as

$$\omega_{0,1} = \left(\frac{N-1}{N+1}\right)\omega_{0,2}.$$
(3.32)

Next, (3.32) and values for normalized inductor charge flow, $a_{L,j}$, (3.34) derived earlier are substituted into the steady-state charge flow and inductor continuity constraint given by (3.29), yielding (3.35)

$$\boldsymbol{a}_{\mathrm{L}_{[N_{\mathrm{P}}\times1]}} = \begin{bmatrix} \frac{q_{\mathrm{L},1}}{q_{\mathrm{HI}}} \\ \frac{q_{\mathrm{L},2}}{q_{\mathrm{HI}}} \end{bmatrix}$$
(3.33)

$$= \left[\begin{array}{c} \frac{\overline{2}}{2} \\ \frac{N_{\rm C}+2}{2} \end{array}\right] \tag{3.34}$$

$$\tan\left(\omega_{0,1}\frac{t_1}{2}\right) = \tan\left(\omega_{0,1}\left(\frac{N+1}{N-1}\right) \cdot \frac{t_2}{2}\right) \tag{3.35}$$

The argument of each tangent is then equated to find a relationship between the two phase time durations

$$t_1 = \frac{N+1}{N-1} t_2. \tag{3.36}$$

For this two-phase topology

$$T_{\rm sw} = t_1 + t_2, \tag{3.37}$$

and therefore the normalized phase durations, τ_j , become

$$\boldsymbol{\tau}_{[N_{\mathrm{P}}\times1]} = \begin{bmatrix} \frac{t_{1}}{T_{\mathrm{sw}}} \\ \frac{t_{2}}{T_{\mathrm{sw}}} \end{bmatrix}$$

$$= \begin{bmatrix} \frac{N+1}{2N} \\ \frac{N-1}{2N} \end{bmatrix}$$
(3.38)

where $\boldsymbol{\tau}$ only varies with conversion ratio and not Γ .

In addition, substituting (3.32) and (3.36) into (3.5) reveals $I_{pk,1} = I_{pk,2}$ —a consistent result for all two-phase converters considered in [34].

3.6 Chapter Summary

This chapter discusses the merits and advantages of hybrid SC converters over conventional switched-inductor and pure SC converters. Furthermore, an analytical framework is established for comparing resonant hybrid SC converters operating at or above resonance. This framework can be extended to evaluate these hybrid SC converters operating as PWM converters. In addition to providing appropriate phase durations for minimized rms currents, this chapter describes a simple method to realize the complete inductor current waveform, allowing not only accurate peak required energies to be calculated, but also more accurate converter losses to be calculated (Chapter 7). The framework presented in this chapter serves as a basis for optimizing hybrid SC converter design based on component peak energy requirements as well as switch stress, which is discussed in Chapter 7.

Chapter 4

Split-Phase Switching

The previous chapters discuss the merits of hybrid switched-capacitor (hybrid SC) converters, there is, however, one caveat: maintaining soft-charging of the flying capacitors and subsequent high passive utilization. For some topologies, capacitor soft-charging can be achieved through component sizing. However, many other topologies, such as the hybrid Dickson-derived circuits require a special switching scheme: split-phase operation. Detailed in [77], split-phase operation describes the introduction of sub-phases within the two main switching phases to ensure soft-charging of the flying capacitors through the output inductor. Without these additional switching states, large current spikes occur at phase transitions due to mismatched loop voltages. These hard-charging events have a negative impact on efficiency, passive utilization, and EMI performance.

4.1 Introduction

The inclusion of a relatively small inductance into an otherwise pure switched-capacitor converter (e.g., pure SC Dickson converter in Fig. 2.3) either at the low-side port of the



Figure 4.1: Schematic drawing of a hyrbid switched-capacitor Dickson converter.



Figure 4.2: Example converter waveforms for a resonant even-N hybrid Dickson converter with two-phase operation. Capacitors C_1 and C_{N-1} are hard-charged, resulting in discontinuous capacitor voltages and high current pulses at phase transitions.

converter (for 'direct' topologies) or distributed in series with the flying capacitors (for 'indirect' topologies) [34,53] serves to facilitate soft-charging of the flying capacitors [25,41]. However, even with this modification, some topologies, such as the even-N hybrid Dickson converter, Fig. 4.1, still cannot achieve soft-charging with two-phase operation [77].

Hard-charging transitions incur large current spikes at phase transitions due to mismatched loop voltages and have a negative impact on efficiency, passive utilization, and EMI performance. These large current spikes – resultant from a voltage-mismatch across a capacitor C_1 at phase transitions – are illustrated in Fig. 4.2. To avoid flying capacitor hard-charging, split-phase operation can be utilized, wherein sub-phases are inserted within the primary switching phases to ensure matched loop voltages at phase transitions [25]. When capacitor voltages are consistent across phase transitions, as shown in Fig. 4.8, large dv/dt and di/dt transitions are reduced. However, achieving perfect voltage continuity is non-trivial and requires analysis of phase timings as they relate to each other and to the overall switching frequency.



Figure 4.3: Example converter waveforms for a resonant hybrid Dickson converter with splitphase operation. Capacitors C_1 and C_{N-1} are soft-charged, resulting in continuous capacitor voltages and currents at phase transitions.

4.2 Resonant Split-Phase Switching

A methodology for analyzing circuit parameters in typical operation (i.e., no regulation or zero voltage switching phases) of the hybrid Dickson converter is described below based on [34, 83] and serves as the first step in the determination of regulation and ZVS phase timings, which are discussed in later chapters.

The general split-phase analysis analysis presented in this section is valid for step-up and step-down operation both at the resonant switching frequency and operation above resonance, and can also be extended to voltage-regulation of hybrid SC converters, which operate more similarly to pulse-width-modulated converters than to resonant converters. Therefore, we model both the high-side port and the low-side port as voltage sources of voltage $V_{\rm HI}$ and $V_{\rm LO}$, respectively. Furthermore, we define N as the inherent conversion ratio of the SC network and M as the actualized conversion ratio (accounting for voltage regulation), where $V_{\rm HI}/v_{\rm LO} = M$. For the non-regulating case (assuming no losses) M = N. We then examine the switching states and charge flow through the circuit to determine important topological and operating parameters.

Even-N Hybrid Dickson Converter

Based on the general analysis presented in Chapter 3, a circuit topology requiring split-phase operation is analyzed here: the hybrid Dickson converter, Fig. 4.4. The analysis in [77] of the hybrid Dickson converter calculated split-phase timing (i.e., when to insert the secondary sub-phase) assuming a constant load current and neglecting any current ripple, which in certain applications may not be a sufficiently-precise approximation. A more thorough method incorporating both the inductor current ripple and capacitor voltage ripple into the split-phase timing calculations is presented in [71] using charge flow analysis to characterize the amount of voltage ripple on the flying capacitors. Furthermore, based on this method, an iteration-based process for determining split-phase timing was presented for a regulating hybrid SC accounting for non-linear inductor current and current ripple [84].

Per-Phase Equivalent Circuits

Fig. 4.5 shows the equivalent circuit configurations of an N:1 hybrid Dickson converter for primary phases — those which are present in conventional two-phase operation — Phase 1a and Phase 2a; and secondary sub-phases — those which are added for capacitor soft-charging — Phase 1b and Phase 2b. During primary phase Phase 1a, only odd-numbered switches in Fig 4.4 are ON: 'bridge' switches S_1 and S_3 in the half-bridges at the low-side port and 'string' switches S_{odd} in the series connected switches. Similarly for Phase 2a, only the evennumbered switches in Fig. 4.4 are ON. The 'b' sub-phases are utilized to satisfy Kirchoff's Voltage Law (KVL) at the transition from Phase 1a to Phase 2a and back to Phase 1a and prevent hard-charging of the flying capacitors. Establishing loop voltages immediately prior to and following a switching transition as continuous values prevents large step changes in voltage across the capacitors at the transition, which would impose large current transients due to capacitor hard-charging. By turning off one of the 'string' switches (S_5 in Phase 1 and S_{N+4} in Phase 2), thereby 'splitting' the primary phase into two sub-phases, the charging



Figure 4.4: Schematic drawing of an even-N Dickson converter with switches labeled with their respective control phases. Switches S_1 - S_4 are referred to as 'bridge' switches, S_5 , S_{N+4} as 'split-phase' switches, and S_6 - S_{N+3} as 'string' switches.



Figure 4.5: Equivalent circuits for each sub-phase of an N-to-1 Dickson converter (even N), with split-phase switching as ordered a-d: Phase $1a \rightarrow Phase 1b \rightarrow Phase 2a \rightarrow Phase 2b$.

or discharging of capacitor branches connected to the switch-node, v_{sw} , can be interrupted. Due to the difference in effective capacitance of one (or more) of the capacitor branches, the charge rates differ. Therefore, to enforce continuous capacitor voltages at switching transitions, the charge/discharge time of each branch must be controlled differently from conventional two-phase operation.

Determining the correct time at which to turn OFF the 'split-phase' switches, S_5 and S_{N+4} , requires an analysis of the capacitor voltages at phase transitions and therefore the charge-flow within each phase. While the charge-flow analysis for a step-down (N:1) and a step-up (1:N) converter is similar but with charge flowing in opposite directions, we refer here to only a step-down example to simplify the explanations. For an N:1 Dickson converter with number of capacitors: $N_{\rm C} = N - 1$, the capacitance of each flying capacitor can be defined relative to a normalizing capacitance, C_0 . A vector representation of each *i*-th capacitor, C_i , is given by (4.1) and (4.2).

$$C_i = C_0 c_i \tag{4.1}$$

$$\boldsymbol{c}_{[1 \times N_{\mathrm{C}}]} = \begin{bmatrix} \frac{C_1}{C_0} & \frac{C_2}{C_0} & \cdots & \frac{C_{N_{\mathrm{C}}}}{C_0} \end{bmatrix}$$

$$= \begin{bmatrix} 1 & 1 & \cdots & 1 \end{bmatrix}$$
(4.2)

During each switching phase, j (where j corresponds to Phase 1, Phase 1a, Phase 2, Phase 2a, etc.), an L-C network is formed consisting of inductor, L, and an effective capacitance, $C_{e,j}$. This equivalent capacitance is formed at the switch-node by series and parallel combinations of flying capacitors. Once split-phase operation is incorporated, there are multiple possible capacitor ratios that can result in soft-charging, however, for the sake of simplicity — though the presented methodology is not contingent on this choice — this analysis assumes each flying capacitor is equal in capacitance, as shown in (4.2). The subphase equivalent capacitance, normalized to C_0 , seen at the switch-node is defined by (4.3) with per-phase coefficient, κ_i (4.4).

Moreover, with the choice of equal capacitances, $C_i = C_0$, the effective equivalent capacitance at the switch-node is equal for both primary phases Phase 1a and Phase 2a as well as for both secondary 'b' sub-phases, Phase 1b and Phase 2b, (i.e., $C_{e,1a} = C_{e,2a}$ and $C_{e,1b} = C_{e,2b}$).

$$C_{\mathrm{e},j} = C_0 \,\kappa_j. \tag{4.3}$$

$$\boldsymbol{\kappa}_{[N_{\mathrm{P}}\times1]} = \begin{bmatrix} \frac{C_{\mathrm{e},1a}}{C_{0}} \\ \frac{C_{\mathrm{e},1b}}{C_{0}} \\ \frac{C_{\mathrm{e},2a}}{C_{0}} \\ \frac{C_{\mathrm{e},2b}}{C_{0}} \end{bmatrix} = \begin{bmatrix} \frac{N+2}{4} \\ \frac{N-2}{4} \\ \frac{N+2}{4} \\ \frac{N+2}{4} \\ \frac{N-2}{4} \end{bmatrix}$$
(4.4)

Charge Flow and Voltage Ripple Analysis

The voltage ripple on the flying capacitors, Δv_i , can be defined through charge flow analysis [42]. A normalized charge quantity, $q_{\rm HI}$, is defined in (4.5) as the total amount of charge provided by the voltage source within a switching period $T_{\rm sw}$, though a different normalized charge value may be used (e.g., normalizing to the charge through the low-side source). Assuming zero losses, the current $I_{\rm HI}$ supplied by the high-side voltage source, is equal to the low-side current divided by the conversion ratio, M. For this charge flow analysis, we assume that no charge flows through the parasitic output capacitances (C_{oss}) of any of the disabled switches. In general, the value of the flying capacitors is significantly larger than any parasitic device capacitance to justify this assumption. Fig. 4.6 illustrates the charge flow for an example N = 6 hybrid Dickson converter.

$$q_{\rm HI} = I_{\rm HI} \times T_{\rm sw} = (I_{\rm LO}/M) \times T_{\rm sw} \tag{4.5}$$



Figure 4.6: Charge flow during each sub-phase of a 6:1 split-phase hybrid Dickson converter with capacitor voltages labeled for the start of Phases 1a and 1b, at the split-phase transition, and for the end of Phases 1b and 2b.

Because we have chosen to normalize charge quantities to the charge delivered by the high-side voltage supply, it can be easier to begin the charge flow analysis with a phase where the high-side voltage source is connected to the switch network. Therefore, we begin with Phase 2a (Fig. 4.6c), since this is the only circuit configuration in which the high-side source is connected. During this phase, $q_{\rm HI}$ must be flowing from the source and through flying capacitor C_5 (C_{N-1} for the general N:1 example).

To maintain charge balance and ensure steady-state operation, on flying capacitor C_5 , the sum total charge quantity into C_5 must be zero. Because C_5 is disconnected in Phase 2b (Fig. 4.6d), no charge flows through it. Therefore the charge quantity that discharges C_5 in the totality of main phase Phase 1 (Phase 1a and Phase 1b together) must be equal to $q_{\rm HI}$. However, the amount of charge in Phase 1a versus Phase 1b is as-of-yet unknown. Charge quantities q_1 and q_2 are then defined as the charge flowing through C_5 during Phase 1a and Phase 1b, respectively. The charge flowing through capacitors connected in series with C_5 can then be determined. For example, C_4 is charged by q_1 and q_2 during Phase 1a and Phase 1b, respectively. Similar to the definitions of q_1 and q_2 , unknown charge quantities q_3 and q_4 are defined for the charge flow in C_4 during Phase 2a and Phase 2b, respectively. The remaining charge quantities flowing through each capacitor and to the low-side port through the inductor can be defined by maintaining charge balance on each capacitor over the entire switching period.

Once each charge quantity is defined, we can solve for the relative magnitudes of the charges and relate the charge flow to capacitor voltage ripple. We know that $q_{\rm HI} = q_1 + q_2 = q_3 + q_4 = q_5 + q_6 = q_7 + q_8 = q_9$. Assuming each capacitor is equal is value (4.2), all branches which consist of two capacitors in series (i.e., $C_5 - C_4$, and $C_3 - C_2$ branches in Phase 1 and $C_4 - C_3$, and $C_2 - C_1$ branches in Phase 2) have an equal impedance. Another assumption made here and in [71, 83] is that because each corresponding sub-phase (i.e., Phase 1a/Phase 2a and Phase 1b/Phase 2b) has an equivalent impedance network at the switch-node, the converter can be operated with a 50% duty cycle for Phase 1 and Phase 2. Furthermore, if all capacitances equivalent, then the charge flow through a two-capacitor branch is *half* of the charge through a single-capacitor branch because the single capacitor has half of the impedance: $q_{\rm HI}/2 = q_1 = q_2$, $q_{\rm HI}/2 = q_3 = q_4$, $q_{\rm HI}/2 = q_5 = q_6$, and $q_7 = q_8 = q_9/2 = q_{\rm HI}/2$. This relationship is due to the parallel connection of each branch, therefore each branch has the same voltage imposed across it.

Finally, the relative charge flow through each capacitor C_i can be given by (4.6).

$$\boldsymbol{a}_{C_{[N_{P}\times N_{C}]}} = \begin{bmatrix} \frac{q_{C,1a,1}}{q_{HI}} & \frac{q_{C,1a,2}}{q_{HI}} & \cdots & \frac{q_{C,1a,N_{C}}}{q_{HI}} \\ \frac{q_{C,1b,1}}{q_{HI}} & \frac{q_{C,1b,2}}{q_{HI}} & \cdots & \frac{q_{C,1b,N_{C}}}{q_{HI}} \\ \frac{q_{C,2a,1}}{q_{HI}} & \frac{q_{C,2a,2}}{q_{HI}} & \cdots & \frac{q_{C,2a,N_{C}}}{q_{HI}} \\ \frac{q_{C,2b,1}}{q_{HI}} & \frac{q_{C,2b,2}}{q_{HI}} & \cdots & \frac{q_{C,2b,N_{C}}}{q_{HI}} \end{bmatrix}$$

$$= \begin{bmatrix} -1 & 1/2 & -1/2 & \cdots & 1/2 & -1/2 \\ 0 & 1/2 & -1/2 & \cdots & 1/2 & -1/2 \\ 1/2 & -1/2 & 1/2 & \cdots & -1/2 & 1 \\ 1/2 & -1/2 & 1/2 & \cdots & -1/2 & 0 \end{bmatrix}$$

$$(4.6)$$

The peak-to-peak capacitor ripple $2\Delta v_i$ can be defined for each capacitor using $\Delta q = C_i \Delta v_i$. Moreover in this case, because each flying capacitance is equal, and the magnitude of charge through each capacitor is equivalent to $q_{\rm HI}$ during each overall primary phase, the voltage ripple, Δv_i is given by (4.7) and is equivalent for every flying capacitor.

$$\frac{\Delta v_{\mathrm{pp},i}}{2} = \Delta v_i = \frac{q_{\mathrm{HI}} a_{\mathrm{C},ji}}{2C_i} \tag{4.7}$$

$$\Delta v_i = \frac{q_{\rm HI}}{2C_i} := \Delta v_{\rm c} \tag{4.8}$$

Capacitor Mid-range Voltages

The nominal DC voltage of the flying capacitors C_i without split-phase operation are derived in [27,77] to be $i \cdot \frac{V_{\text{HI}}}{N}$ for i = 1, 2, ...N-1. However, when split-phase control is used, not every capacitor is charging/discharging over the full cycle and therefore, the nominal voltage on the flying capacitors deviates from the non-split-phase case as a function of load current. A 'midrange' voltage, V_i , for each capacitor, C_i , can be defined [71] as the mid-point voltage about which the capacitor ripple is centered. This value may be dependent on loading conditions and is distinct from the time-averaged dc voltage which can deviate from the ripple centerpoint in multi-phase converters, including split-phase converters. Figs. 4.6a and 4.6b, 4.6c and 4.6d show the circuit configurations and capacitor voltages for the beginning and end of each overall phase as well as the capacitor voltages at the time of the 'split'.

Per the charge flow analysis above, odd-numbered capacitors C_1 , C_3 , and C_5 charge during Phase 2 and discharge during Phase 1. Therefore, during Phase 1, C_{odd} voltages decrease from $V_i + \Delta v_i$ to $V_i - \Delta v_i$, and vice-versa for Phase 2. Even-numbered capacitors C_2 , and C_4 ripple similarly but with opposite polarity. These 'start' and 'end' capacitor voltages are labeled in Fig. 4.6. Correct split-phase operation requires that KVL is satisfied when transitioning between the two primary phases resulting in soft-charging of the flying capacitors. Loop



Figure 4.7: Illustrated KVL loops with capacitor voltages labeled for the beginning of each phase. These KVL relationships are used to determine the mid-range capacitor voltages which satisfy soft-charging conditions.

voltage equations (illustrated in Fig. 4.7) for the start (i.e., at the transition into a phase) of Phase 1 and Phase 2 are given by:

$$\begin{cases} (V_5 + \Delta v_5) - (V_4 - \Delta v_4) - (V_3 + \Delta v_3) + (V_2 - \Delta v_2) = 0\\ (V_3 + \Delta v_3) - (V_2 - \Delta v_2) - (V_1 + \Delta v_1) = 0\\ (V_1 + \Delta v_1) = v_{sw} \end{cases}$$
(4.9)

and

$$\begin{cases} V_{\rm HI} - (V_5 - \Delta v_5) - (V_4 + \Delta v_4) + (V_3 + \Delta v_3) = 0\\ (V_4 + \Delta v_4) - (V_3 - \Delta v_3) - (V_2 + \Delta v_2) + (V_1 - \Delta v_1) = 0\\ (V_2 + \Delta v_2) - (V_1 - \Delta v_1) = v_{\rm sw} \end{cases}$$
(4.10)

respectively. Moreover, we see that the charge flow into the inductor during Phase 1 $(q_1 + q_2 + q_5 + q_6 + q_9 = 2q_{\rm HI})$ and Phase 2 $(q_{\rm HI} + q_3 + q_4 + q_7 + q_8 = 2q_{\rm HI})$ is equal. Again. under the assumption that we operate Phase 1 and Phase 2 with equal timing (50%), we can assume that for steady-state operation, the switch-node voltage, $v_{\rm sw}$, and current, $i_{\rm L}$, for Phase 1 and 2 operate equivalently, starting and ending at the same values with the same wave-shape. Furthermore, this operating condition results in the lowest rms current value in the inductor [34]. Consequently, $v_{\rm sw}$ is equal at the start (and end) of each total phase.

This set of phase-start KVL equations can be re-written in the form of (4.11) and (4.12). The **A** and **b** matrices for an N = 6 Dickson converter are given by (4.13) and (4.14). The corresponding matrices for an N = 8 Dickson converter are given in Appendix A. Expanding to any even-N Dickson converter and solving for the mid-range voltages yields (4.15)¹.

$$\mathbf{A}_N \vec{v} = \vec{b}_N \tag{4.11}$$

$$\vec{v} = [V_1, V_2, V_3, \dots V_{N-1}]^T$$
(4.12)

$$\mathbf{A}_{6} = \begin{bmatrix} 0 & 1 & -1 & -1 & 1 \\ -1 & -1 & 1 & 0 & 0 \\ 1 & -1 & -1 & 1 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 1 & -1 & -1 \\ -2 & 1 & 0 & 0 & 0 \end{bmatrix}$$
(4.13)

$$\mathbf{b}_{6} = \begin{bmatrix} 0\\ -\Delta v_{c}\\ 0\\ \Delta v_{c} - V_{HI}\\ -\Delta v_{c} \end{bmatrix}$$
(4.14)

$$V_{i} = \frac{iV_{\rm HI}}{N} + \Delta v_{\rm c} \left(1 - \frac{2i}{N}\right) \quad \text{for } i = 1, 2, \dots \text{N-1}$$
(4.15)

Split-Phase Timing

Using the mid-range voltages, the switch-node voltage in Fig. 4.8 can be characterized and the duration of each sub-phase can be determined. Eqn. 4.16 describes the switch-node voltage at the times corresponding to t = 0, $t = \tau_{\text{split},1}$, and $t = T_{\text{sw}}/2$ in Figs. 4.6a - 4.6b, respectively, as well as in Fig. 4.8. Generalized equations for the switch-node voltage for an even-N hybrid Dickson with split-phase control are found (4.17) by substituting (4.15) into (4.16).

¹If the switching sequence is Phase 1b \rightarrow Phase 1a \rightarrow Phase 2b \rightarrow Phase 2a instead of Phase 1a \rightarrow Phase 1b \rightarrow Phase 2a \rightarrow Phase 2b the polarity of the $\Delta v_{\rm c}$ term is reversed.



Figure 4.8: Illustrated inductor current and switch-node voltage for an even-N resonant Dickson with split-phase control.

$$\begin{cases} v_{\rm sw}(0) = v_{\rm C_1}(0) \\ v_{\rm sw}(\tau_{\rm split,1}) = v_{\rm C_1}(\tau_{\rm split,1}) \\ v_{\rm sw}(\frac{T_{\rm sw}}{2}) = v_{\rm C_3}(\frac{T_{\rm sw}}{2}) - v_{\rm C_2}(\frac{T_{\rm sw}}{2}) \end{cases}$$
(4.16)

$$\begin{cases} v_{\rm sw}(0) = \frac{V_{\rm HI}}{N} + \frac{2\Delta v_{\rm c}}{N}(N-1) \\ v_{\rm sw}(\tau_{\rm split,1}) = \frac{V_{\rm HI}}{N} - \frac{2\Delta v_{\rm c}}{N} \\ v_{\rm sw}(\frac{T_{\rm sw}}{2}) = \frac{V_{\rm HI}}{N} - \frac{2\Delta v_{\rm c}}{N}(N+1) \end{cases}$$

$$\tag{4.17}$$

When operating *at resonance*, the inductor current begins at 0 Å at the start of Phase 1a (t = 0) and the switch-node voltage is sinusoidal with a DC offset of value $V_{\rm HI}$. Using the expressions from (4.17) and shifting by the DC offset, an equation for the sinusoidal shape of the switch-node voltage can be written:

$$v_{\rm sw}(\tau_{\rm split,1}) - \frac{v_{\rm HI}}{N} = \left(v_{\rm sw}(0) - \frac{v_{\rm HI}}{N}\right) cos(\theta_{\rm 1a}) \tag{4.18}$$

The duration of this phase configuration, t_{1a} , is determined by (4.19) and the substitution of (4.17) into (4.18). Similarly, duration of Phase 1b is given by (4.20) and (4.21). Assuming

CHAPTER 4. SPLIT-PHASE SWITCHING

that Phase 1 and 2 operate equivalently, the resonant period for split-phase operation is twice the sum of the time duration of the 'a' and 'b" phases, (4.22).

$$\theta_{1a} = t_{1a}\omega_{1a}$$
 where $\omega_{1a} = (\sqrt{LC_{e,1a}})^{-1}$ (4.19)

$$v_{\rm sw}(\tau_{\rm split,1}) - \frac{V_{\rm HI}}{N} = \left(v_{\rm sw}(\frac{T_{\rm sw}}{2}) - \frac{V_{\rm HI}}{N}\right) cos(\theta_{\rm 1b})$$
(4.20)

$$\theta_{1b} = t_{1b}\omega_{1b}$$
 where $\omega_{1b} = (\sqrt{LC_{e,1b}})^{-1}$ (4.21)

$$T_{\rm sw} = 2(t_{\rm 1a} + t_{\rm 1b})$$

$$= 2\sqrt{\frac{LC_0}{4}} \left[\sqrt{N+2} \cos^{-1}(\frac{-1}{N-1}) + \sqrt{N-2} \cos^{-1}(\frac{1}{N+1}) \right]$$
(4.22)

Mid-range Voltages: N = 4 and N = 8 Hybrid Dickson Converters

Voltage loop matrices for a 4-to-1 and an 8-to-1 split-phase hybrid Dickson converter are given by (4.23) and (4.24), and (4.25) and (4.26), respectively. To determine the mid-range flying capacitor voltages, (4.11) can be solved using these matrices leading to the result in (4.15).

$$\mathbf{A}_{4} = \begin{bmatrix} -1 & -1 & 1\\ 1 & -1 & -1\\ -2 & 1 & 0 \end{bmatrix}$$
(4.23)

$$\mathbf{b}_{4} = \begin{bmatrix} -\Delta v_{\rm c} \\ \Delta v_{\rm c} - V_{\rm HI} \\ -\Delta v_{\rm c} \end{bmatrix}$$
(4.24)

$$\mathbf{A}_{8} = \begin{bmatrix} 0 & 0 & 0 & 1 & -1 & -1 & 1 \\ 0 & 1 & -1 & -1 & 1 & 0 & 0 \\ -1 & -1 & 1 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 1 & -1 & -1 & 1 & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 1 & -1 & -1 & 1 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 1 & -1 & -1 \\ -2 & 1 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 \end{bmatrix}$$
(4.25)
$$\mathbf{b}_{8} = \begin{bmatrix} 0 \\ 0 \\ -\Delta v_{c} \\ 0 \\ \Delta v_{c} - V_{HI} \\ -\Delta v_{c} \end{bmatrix}$$
(4.26)



Figure 4.9: Schematic drawing of an odd-N Dickson converter with switches labeled with their respective control phases. Switches S_1 - S_4 are referred to as 'bridge' switches, S_5 , S_{N+4} as 'split-phase' switches, and S_6 - S_{N+3} as 'string' switches.

Odd-N Hybrid Dickson Converter Operation

An odd-N hybrid Dickson converter (Fig. 4.9) can achieve soft-charging of the flying capacitors with standard two-phase operation (no split-phases necessary) by choosing specific capacitance ratios [25]. However, if all capacitors are selected to have equal capacitance such as for the even-N case, a similar analysis to the one presented above can be conducted resulting in the following mid-range voltages. For a split-phase odd-N Dickson converter, only Phase 1 requires split-phase because in Phase 2, each capacitor branch has two seriesconnected capacitors, whereas in Phase 1 there are two branches with a singular capacitor and $\frac{(N-3)}{2}$ branches with two capacitors in series. Split-phase operation is implemented by disconnecting both single-capacitor branches within Phase 1 to ensure capacitor soft-charging at the transition into Phase 2. Illustrated waveforms are shown in Fig. 4.10 showing the asymmetry between the two phases.

The per-phase equivalent circuits are shown in Fig. 4.11 with effective capacitances given by (4.27). Charge flow analysis (Fig. 4.12) for the odd-N Dickson converter is similar to that for the the odd-N Dickson converter. The KVL equations used for determining the capacitor mid-range voltages are given in (4.28) for an N = 5 case. Because the odd-N hybrid Dickson converter does not have two symmetric phases, due to only Phase 1 requiring split-phase operation, equating the switch-node voltage at the start (or end) of each phase as was done for the even-N hybrid Dickson converter is invalid. Instead, the non-split-phase Phase 2 is leveraged to relate capacitor voltages to the low-side voltage. Because Phase 2 does not have a sub-phase, it operates as a typical half-wave resonant circuit, wherein the inductor current and switch-node voltage (and inductor voltage) are purely sinusoidal for the full phase duration. Therefore, a zero-crossing of the inductor voltage occurs at the mid-point of Phase 2. Also at the mid-point of each sub-phase, each connected capacitor is at its mid-range voltage.



Figure 4.10: Illustrated waveforms for the resonant split-phase odd-N Dickson converter, showing only Phase 1 requiring split-phase operation.



Figure 4.11: Equivalent circuits for each sub-phase of an N-to-1 Dickson converter (odd N), with split-phase switching as ordered a-c: Phase $1a \rightarrow Phase 1b \rightarrow Phase 2$.

$$\boldsymbol{\kappa}_{[N_{\mathrm{P}}\times1]} = \begin{bmatrix} \frac{C_{\mathrm{e},1a}}{C_{0}} \\ \frac{C_{\mathrm{e},1b}}{C_{0}} \\ \frac{C_{\mathrm{e},2a}}{C_{0}} \end{bmatrix} = \begin{bmatrix} \frac{N+5}{4} \\ \frac{N-3}{4} \\ \frac{N-1}{4} \end{bmatrix}_{N_{odd}}$$
(4.27)



Figure 4.12: Charge flow during each sub-phase of a 5:1 split-phase hybrid Dickson converter with capacitor voltages labeled for the start of Phases 1a and 1b, at the split-phase transition, and for the end of Phases 1b and 2.

$$\begin{cases} V_{\rm HI} - (V_4 - \Delta v_4) - (V_3 + \Delta v_3) + (V_2 - \Delta v_2) = 0\\ (V_3 + \Delta v_3) - (V_2 - \Delta v_2) - (V_1 + \Delta v_1) = 0\\ (V_4 + \Delta v_4) - (V_3 - \Delta v_3) - (V_2 + \Delta v_2) + (V_1 - \Delta v_1) = 0\\ V_2 - V_1 - \frac{V_{\rm HI}}{N} = 0 \end{cases}$$
(4.28)

$$\mathbf{A}_{5} = \begin{bmatrix} 0 & 1 & -1 & -1 \\ -1 & -1 & 1 & 0 \\ 1 & -1 & -1 & 1 \\ 1 & -1 & 0 & 0 \end{bmatrix}$$
(4.29)
$$\mathbf{b}_{5} = \begin{bmatrix} \Delta v_{c} - V_{\mathrm{HI}} \\ -\Delta v_{c} \\ 0 \\ \\ -\frac{V_{\mathrm{HI}}}{N} \end{bmatrix}$$
(4.30)

A relationship between capacitor mid-range voltages and the low-side voltage can be expressed as a final KVL constraint. The capacitor mid-range voltages for a switching sequence of Phase 1a \rightarrow Phase 1b \rightarrow Phase 2a \rightarrow Phase 1a is given in (4.31). If the order of Phases 1a and 1b is swapped, the Δv_c term in (4.31) is then of negative polarity.

$$V_i = \frac{iV_{\rm HI}}{N} - \Delta v_c \left(\frac{N - 2i + (-1)^i}{N + 1}\right) \quad \text{for } i = 1, 2, \dots \text{N-1}$$
(4.31)

The value of the switch-node voltage at each phase transition is given by (4.32). Following the same procedure as for the even-N hybrid Dickson converter, phase timings for Phase 1a, Phase 1b, and Phase 2 are found by (4.33)-(4.35).

$$\begin{cases} v_{\rm sw}(0) = \frac{V_{\rm HI}}{N} + \frac{2\Delta v_{\rm c}}{N+1}(N-1) \\ v_{\rm sw}(\tau_{\rm split,1}) = \frac{V_{\rm HI}}{N} - \frac{4\Delta v_{\rm c}}{N+1} \\ v_{\rm sw}(\tau_2^-) = \frac{V_{\rm HI}}{N} - \frac{2\Delta v_{\rm c}}{N+1}(N+3) \\ v_{\rm sw}(\tau_2^+) = \frac{V_{\rm HI}}{N} + 2\Delta v_{\rm c} \\ v_{\rm sw}(T_{\rm sw}) = \frac{V_{\rm HI}}{N} - 2\Delta v_{\rm c} \end{cases}$$
(4.32)

$$t_2 = \frac{\pi}{\omega_2} \tag{4.33}$$

$$t_{1a} = \frac{1}{\omega_{1a}} \cdot \cos^{-1} \left(\frac{2}{N-1} \right)$$
(4.34)

$$t_{1a} = \frac{1}{\omega_{1b}} \cdot \cos^{-1}\left(\frac{2}{N+3}\right)$$
(4.35)

Furthermore, the resonant switching period is defined as (4.36).

$$T_{\rm sw} = t_{\rm 1a} + t_{\rm 1b} + t_2 = \sqrt{\frac{LC_0}{4}} \left(\sqrt{N-5} \cos^{-1} \left(\frac{2}{N+1}\right) + \sqrt{N-3} \cos^{-1} \left(\frac{2}{N+3}\right) + \pi \sqrt{N-1} \right)$$
(4.36)



Figure 4.13: Illustrated waveforms for the split-phase even-N Dickson converter, operating at a switching frequency above resonance.

4.3 Above Resonant Split-Phase Switching

Prior work [46,48,52,54] demonstrated that operating some ReSC converters above resonance (i.e., switching faster than the switching frequency which corresponds to ZCS operation) can significantly improve overall converter efficiency through a reduction in rms currents and associated conduction losses, despite increases in relative switching loss. However, for those topologies which require split-phase switching, the phase timings need to be re-evaluated based on the switching frequency and relative current and voltage ripples. Example waveforms for a split-phase even-N Dickson converter operating above resonance (evident by the inductor current, $i_{\rm L}$ not resonating down to 0 A) are shown in Fig. 4.13.

While the analysis in [77] determines the phase timings based on a small-ripple assumption which correlates to switching much faster than resonant operation, the analysis presented in the prior section of this chapter assumes at resonant operation. For the switching frequencies between these two extremes (i.e., $1 < \Gamma < \infty$), determining the split-phase timings requires the use of computer-aided iterative solvers as described in [84].

Table 4.1 lists the time domain expressions that describe the inductor voltage and current

at each phase transition for Phase 1 of an even-N hybrid Dickson converter. Phase 2 for the even-N hybrid Dickson converter is analogous to Phase 1, whereas Phase 2 for the odd-N hybrid Dickson converter is more simplistic since split-phase is not required (Table 4.2). The duration of each phase is dependent on the equivalent L-C product as well as the starting condition. At resonance, we know that the inductor current is 0 A, however when operating above resonance, the initial inductor current is an unknown value. Moreover the inductor voltage at each transition has an analytical expression, but the voltage is dependent on the voltage ripple, which is itself dependent on the switching frequency. Using the expressions in Table 4.1 or 4.2, as well as the relationship between the switching frequency and the voltage ripple (4.37), timings for each phase can be determined. Note that for odd-N hybrid Dickson converters, $t_{2a} = t_2$ and $t_{2b} = 0$ in (4.37).

$$\Delta v_{\rm c} = \frac{I_{\rm HI}}{2C_0 f_{\rm sw}} = \frac{I_{\rm HI}}{2C_0 \Gamma f_{\rm sw,0}} = \frac{I_{\rm HI}}{2C_0} (t_{1\rm a} + t_{1\rm b} + t_{2a} + t_{2b})$$
(4.37)

Table 4.1: Time-Domain Circuit Dynamics Expressions - Phase 1/2 even-N hybrid Dickson Converter

Parameter	Expression	Known Value
$i_{\rm L}(0)$	$i_{ m L}(0)$	
$v_{ m L}(0)$	$\frac{2\Delta v_{\rm c}}{N} \cdot (N-1)$	$=\frac{2\Delta v_{\rm c}}{N}\cdot(N-1)$
$i_{ m L}(au_{ m sp,1})$	$i_{\rm L}(0)cos(\omega_{1\rm a}t_{1\rm a}) + \frac{2\Delta v_{\rm c}\cdot(N-1)}{N}\sqrt{\frac{C_{\rm e,1a}}{L}}sin(\omega_{1\rm a}t_{1\rm a})$	
$v_{ m L}(au_{ m sp,1})$	$\frac{2\Delta v_{\rm c}\cdot(N-1)}{N}\cos(\omega_{1\rm a}t_{1\rm a}) - \sqrt{\frac{L}{C_{\rm eq,1a}}}i_L(0)\sin(\omega_{1\rm a}t_{1\rm a})$	$=-rac{2\Delta v_{\rm c}}{N}$
$i_{ m L}(T_{ m sw}/2)$	$i_{\mathrm{L}}(\tau_{\mathrm{sp},1})cos(\omega_{\mathrm{1b}}t_{\mathrm{1b}}) + -(\frac{2\Delta v_{\mathrm{c}}}{N})\sqrt{\frac{C_{\mathrm{e,1b}}}{L}}sin(\omega_{\mathrm{1b}}t_{\mathrm{1b}})$	$=i_{\mathrm{L}}(0)$
$v_{\rm L}(T_{\rm sw}/2)$	$-(\frac{2\Delta v_{\rm c}}{N})cos(\omega_{\rm 1b}t_{\rm 1b}) - \sqrt{\frac{L}{C_{\rm eq,1b}}}i_L(\tau_{\rm sp,1})sin(\omega_{\rm 1b}t_{\rm 1b})$	$= -\frac{2\Delta v_{\rm c}}{N} \cdot (N+1)$

Parameter	Expression	Known Value
$i_{\rm L}(0)$	$i_{ m L}(0)$	
$v_{\rm L}(0)$	$\frac{2\Delta v_{\rm c}}{(N+1)} \cdot (N-1)$	$= \frac{2\Delta v_{\rm c}}{(N+1)} \cdot (N-1)$
$i_{ m L}(au_{ m sp,1})$	$i_{\rm L}(0)cos(\omega_{1\rm a}t_{1\rm a}) + \frac{2\Delta v_{\rm c} \cdot (N-1)}{(N+1)} \sqrt{\frac{C_{\rm e,1\rm a}}{L}} sin(\omega_{1\rm a}t_{1\rm a})$	
$v_{ m L}(au_{ m sp,1})$	$\frac{2\Delta v_{\mathrm{c}}\cdot(N-1)}{(N+1)}\cos(\omega_{1\mathrm{a}}t_{1\mathrm{a}}) - \sqrt{\frac{L}{C_{\mathrm{eq},1\mathrm{a}}}}i_{L}(0)\sin(\omega_{1\mathrm{a}}t_{1\mathrm{a}})$	$=-rac{4\Delta v_{ m c}}{(N+1)}$
$i_{\rm L}(\tau_2^-)$	$i_{\mathrm{L}}(\tau_{\mathrm{sp},1})cos(\omega_{\mathrm{1b}}t_{\mathrm{1b}}) + -\frac{4\Delta v_{\mathrm{c}}}{(N+1)}\sqrt{\frac{C_{\mathrm{e,1b}}}{L}}sin(\omega_{\mathrm{1b}}t_{\mathrm{1b}})$	$i_{ m L}(0)$
$v_{\rm L}(\tau_2^-)$	$-\frac{4\Delta v_{\rm c}}{(N+1)}\cos(\omega_{\rm 1b}t_{\rm 1b}) - \sqrt{\frac{L}{C_{\rm eq,1b}}}i_L(0)\sin(\omega_{\rm 1b}t_{\rm 1b})$	$= -\frac{2\Delta v_{\rm c}}{(N+1)} \cdot (N+3)$
$i_{\rm L}(\tau_2^+)$	$i_{ m L}(0)$	
$v_{\rm L}(\tau_2^+)$	$2\Delta v_{\rm c}$	$=2\Delta v_{\rm c}$
$i_{\rm L}(T_{ m sw})$	$i_{\mathrm{L}}(0)cos(\omega_{2}t_{2}) + -(2\Delta v_{\mathrm{c}})\sqrt{\frac{C_{\mathrm{e},2}}{L}}sin(\omega_{2}t_{2})$	$=i_{\mathrm{L}}(0)$
$v_{\rm L}(T_{\rm sw})$	$-(2\Delta v_{\rm c})\cos(\omega_2 t_2) - \sqrt{\frac{L}{C_{\rm eq,2}}}i_L(0)\sin(\omega_2 t_2)$	$= -2\Delta v_{\rm c}$

Table 4.2: Time-Domain Circuit Dynamics Expressions - Phase 1 and 2 odd-N hybrid Dickson Converter

4.4 Chapter Summary

This chapter presents a method for calculating split-phase timings for hybrid switchedcapacitor converters accounting for both inductor current ripple and capacitor voltage ripple. Both an even-conversion-ratio and an odd-conversion-ratio hybrid Dickson converter were used as examples for the presented analysis, highlighting many of the nuances that may appear in hybrid SC converter timing. Table 4.3 compares the phase timings for small ripple approximations [77] and the resonant phase timings presented here. This chapter analyzes a particularly important switching scheme for hybrid SC converters and provides a foundation for analysis of further complicated switching schemes.

Table 4.3: Comparison of phase durations for the split-phase hybrid Dickson topology between large ripple and small ripple analysis.

		Small Ripple	Resonant
Even-N	t_{1a}	$\frac{(N+2)}{4N} \cdot T_{\rm sw}$	$\sqrt{\frac{LC_0}{4}} \left[\sqrt{N+2} \cdot \cos^{-1}\left(\frac{-1}{N-1}\right) \right]$
	t_{1b}	$\frac{(N-2)}{4N} \cdot T_{\rm sw}$	$\sqrt{\frac{LC_0}{4}} \left[\sqrt{N-2} \cdot \cos^{-1}(\frac{1}{N+1}) \right]$
	t_{2a}	$\frac{(N+2)}{4N} \cdot T_{\rm sw}$	$\sqrt{\frac{LC_0}{4}} \left[\sqrt{N+2} \cdot \cos^{-1}(\frac{-1}{N-1}) \right]$
	t_{2b}	$\frac{(N-2)}{4N} \cdot T_{\rm sw}$	$\sqrt{\frac{LC_0}{4}} \left[\sqrt{N-2} \cdot \cos^{-1}(\frac{1}{N+1}) \right]$
Odd-N	t_{1a}	$\frac{(N+5)}{4N} \cdot T_{\rm sw}$	$\sqrt{\frac{LC_0}{4}} \left[\sqrt{N-5} \cdot \cos^{-1} \left(\frac{2}{N+1} \right) \right]$
	t_{1b}	$\frac{(N-3)}{4N} \cdot T_{\mathrm{sw}}$	$\sqrt{\frac{LC_0}{4}} \left[\sqrt{N-3} \cdot \cos^{-1} \left(\frac{2}{N+3} \right) \right]$
	t_{2a}	$rac{(2N-2)}{4N} \cdot T_{ m sw}$	$\sqrt{\frac{LC_0}{4}} \left[\sqrt{N-5} \cdot \pi \right]$
	t_{2b}	$0 \cdot T_{ m sw}$	0

Chapter 5

Soft-Switching Techniques

As power converters continue to push the boundaries of efficiency and power density, topologies such as hybrid switched-capacitor (hybrid SC) converters are gaining traction. However, one limitation to improving power density (by reduction of passive component sizing) is switching loss. Switching faster often leads to reduced current and voltage ripples and therefore to a reduction in required passive component volume, but comes at the cost of potentially increased losses. Two methods for reducing switching losses — resonant operation for achieving zero-current switching (ZCS) and strategic clocking schemes for achieving zero-voltage switching (ZVS) — are common among more conventional topologies. However, there has been little investigation into ZVS operation for hybrid SC converters. Therefore, this chapter presents a generalized analytical approach to determine ZVS operation and timings for hybrid SC topologies. One of the more complex hybrid SC topologies — the split-phase hybrid Dickson converter — is used to highlight the intricacies of implementing ZVS in hybrid SC converters. An experimental 8-to-1 hybrid Dickson converter prototype has been built to demonstrate the efficiency benefits of ZVS operation over ZCS operation and to validate the timing analysis derived here.

5.1 Introduction

Previous works [10, 51, 85] demonstrate high performance step-down hybrid SC converters operating at high-conversion fixed-ratios and with a switching frequency that facilitates zero current switching (ZCS) for reduced voltage-current overlap loss. However, other recent works [54, 86] have shown that zero-voltage switching (ZVS) conditions can provide a greater reduction in switching losses, and therefore a higher efficiency than ZCS operation, particularly at light load. While both soft-switching methods provide efficiency improvements, the conditions for maintaining soft-switching are highly load-dependent. Active control techniques, such as those presented in [63,86–88] detail active tuning of soft-switching conditions. However, prior work demonstrating active ZVS tuning has commonly been demonstrated on topologies where all switch voltages are equal, and several switches are ground-referenced [86]. These characteristics also mean that all switches may be implemented with the same device, so that output capacitance values are similar across all switching elements. For many hybrid SC topologies, not only do the blocking voltages vary for different switches, but also different switching device implementations may be chosen based on voltage and current stresses. Therefore, an analytical description of the soft-switching conditions can be valuable for informing active control techniques for a range of circuit topologies. Rentmeister et al. [89] derive closed-form analytical expressions for ZVS conditions in a flying capacitor multi-level (FCML) converter. However, this work, too, is executed for a very symmetric topology (i.e., one that has many repeated switching-modules), which utilizes the same device for all switches and assumes equal blocking voltage on all switches – neglecting the fact that with greater than two switching cells for the FCML, the switches closest to the inductor and the input source have a lower voltage ripple imposed across the devices [34].

The work presented in this chapter addresses a generalized analytical evaluation of ZVS conditions for any hybrid SC topology, particularly those with less symmetry. Though this work demonstrates the process for a split-phase hybrid Dickson converter – one of the least symmetric hybrid SC topologies, the method is generally extensible.

5.2 Zero-Current Switching

Similar to split-phase operation or voltage regulation phases in certain hybrid SC converters, ZVS operation also requires the introduction of additional phases. Complicating the analysis is the fact that the inductor current is sinusoidal, rather than linear, making closed-form solutions much more difficult to ascertain.

However, other work in [1, 46–49, 51, 52, 54] has established that operating some ReSC converters above resonance can significantly improve overall converter efficiency through a reduction in rms currents and associated conduction losses, despite increases in relative switching loss.



Figure 5.1: Schematic drawing of an even-N Dickson converter with switches labeled with their respective control phases. Switches S_1 - S_4 are referred to as 'bridge' switches, S_5 , S_{N+4} as 'split-phase' switches, and S_6 - S_{N+3} as 'string' switches.



Figure 5.2: Illustrated inductor current and switch-node voltage for an even-N resonant Dickson with split-phase control.

5.3 Zero-Voltage Switching

While increasing switching frequency is a prevalent approach to decreasing passive component sizing and therefore increasing the power density of converter, switching losses also increase with frequency, potentially degrading efficiency. ZVS is one method of reducing these losses by switching a transistor only when the voltage across the device is zero, thereby reducing both overlap losses output capacitance discharge losses [90,91]. ZVS can be realized through resonant operation [92–94] or by using quasi-square-wave (QSW) control, wherein negative inductor current is used to charge/discharge of the switch output capacitances, C_{oss} , thereby achieving ZVS [90, 95–99].

ZVS Circuit Operation

For this analysis of ZVS timing, we assume that the flying capacitance is much larger than the parasitic switch capacitance and therefore does not influence the resonant behavior between the inductor and $C_{\rm oss}$ capacitances [89, 100]. Furthermore, if the flying capacitors are much larger than $C_{\rm oss}$, then any change in the voltage on the flying capacitors during the ZVS sub-periods is negligible.



Figure 5.3: Circuit configurations for ZVS sub-periods showing which C_{oss} capacitances are charging (blue) and discharging (red).

Unlike (multi-level) buck/boost converters which achieve ZVS during switching deadtimes, most hybrid SC topologies require supplementary switching states to achieve ZVS on every switch without additional circuitry. These states, Phase zxa and Phase zxb shown in Fig. 5.4 (where x is either '1' or '2'), can be added between main Phases 1 and 2 to either charge or discharge the necessary parasitic output switch capacitances. (Note: the relative time duration of the ZVS periods to the main phases are exaggerated for visualization purposes.) The ZVS sub-phases differ from typical deadtimes because some switches must remain on to control the current flow to the appropriate switch C_{oss} [50, 86, 101]. Fig. 5.3 shows the circuit configurations for ZVS sub-periods in a 6:1 hybrid Dickson converter.

To determine what supplemental phases are needed to facilitate ZVS turn-on, it is helpful to examine the immediately preceding phase wherein the switch of focus is OFF.

• Phase z1a: $t \in [0, \tau_1]$ and Phase z2a: $t \in [T_{sw}/2, \tau_3]$

Before the start of Phase 1, when odd-numbered switches turn on, the C_{oss} capacitances of these switches need to be discharged to 0 V for ZVS operation. To simplify the explanation of the ZVS sub-phases, we first assume that we turn S_1 , S_3 on when both the inductor current, i_{L} , and the switch-node voltage, v_{sw} , are zero, therefore enforcing zero-voltage across the drain-source of these switches at the beginning of ZVS sub-phase z1a. At the same time, 'bridge' switches S_2 and S_4 can turn off with zero current due to the inductor current reaching 0 A at the same time that the voltage across S_1 and S_3 reaches 0 V. However, at this point (t = 0 in Fig. 5.4) switches S_5



Figure 5.4: Illustrative gate signals, inductor current, and switch-node voltage for a 6:1 resonant Dickson with split-phase control and ZVS.

and S_{odd} do not necessarily have 0V imposed across their terminals. Therefore, an additional ZVS sub-period, Phase z1a (Fig. 5.3a), is necessary. During this sub-period, only switches S_1 and S_3 are ON (having turned on with ZVS just as Phase 2 ends and Phase 1 begins) and switches S_5 , S_7 , and S_9 discharge to 0V for ZVS turn-on at the beginning of Phase 1a. Furthermore, while the C_{oss} capacitances of switches S_5 , S_7 , and S_9 discharge, current must also flow through the output capacitances of S_2 , S_4 , and S_6 , S_8 and S_{10} , charging these capacitances up from 0V (since they were just turned off at the end of Phase 2b). Similarly, for Phase 2, we assume switches S_2 and S_4 turn on when $i_{\rm L}$ and $v_{\rm sw}$ are zero and then Phase z2a can be inserted between Phase 1 and Phase 2 to establish ZVS turn-on of switches S_6 , S_8 and S_{10} .

• Phase z1b: $t \in [\tau_2, T_{sw}/2]$ and Phase z2b: $t \in [\tau_3, T_{sw}]$ Parasitic switch output capacitances of S_1 - S_4 , S_5 , and S_{10} only store $\frac{V_{\text{HI}}}{N}$ assuming no flying capacitance ripple,¹ whereas S_6 - S_9 capacitances block $2\frac{V_{\text{HI}}}{N}$. Therefore if only Phase z1a and Phase z2a are inserted before Phase 1 and Phase 2, respectively, either some switches achieve ZVS while others do not, or some switches have excess body diode conduction because

¹Switch blocking voltages accounting for capacitor voltage ripple and inductor current ripple are given in Appendix B for any even-N hybrid Dickson converter.

=

they fully discharge before the other switches. Consequently, additional sub-phases Phase z1b and Phase z2b are inserted between main-phase transitions. At the end of Phase 1b, S_7 and S_9 turn off while S_1 and S_3 remain ON during Phase z1b. The switchnode voltage and the inductor current continue to decrease until they reach zero, at which point, Phase z1b ends with S_1 and S_3 turning off and S_2 and S_4 turning on with ZVS and ZCS. During Phase z1b, switch capacitances of S_2 and S_4 fully discharged to 0 V, whereas S_6 and S_8 only partially discharge to the voltage-level of S_{10} . The remaining discharge of these capacitors occurs in Phase z2a as described above.

Similarly, switches S_1 , S_3 , S_5 , S_7 and S_9 require two ZVS sub-periods, Phase z2b (Fig. 5.3d) and Phase z1a (Fig. 5.3a). In this case, switches S_7 and S_9 are turned off after Phase 1b to discharge the output capacitances of S_1 , S_3 fully, and S_7 and S_9 partially in Phase 2zb. Then, switches S_1 and S_3 turn on with ZVS at the same time that S_2 , S_4 turn off at zero current. With only S_1 , S_3 ON, the output capacitances of switches S_5 , S_7 , and S_9 discharge during Phase 1za before turning on for Phase 1a. Simultaneously, as switch capacitances are discharging (depicted with red in Fig. 5.3), switches that are off may be charging (depicted with blue) up to values bounded by the flying capacitors.

Parameter	Expression	Known Value
$i_{\rm L}(0)$	0	= 0
$v_{\rm L}(0)$	$-\left(\frac{V_{\mathrm{HI}}}{N}\right)$	$= -\left(\frac{V_{\mathrm{HI}}}{N}\right)$
$i_{ m L}(au_1)$	$-\left(rac{V_{ m HI}}{N} ight)\sqrt{rac{C_{ m e,z1a}}{L}}sin(\omega_{ m z1a}t_{ m z1a})$	
$v_{\rm L}(\tau_1)$	$-\left(rac{V_{ m HI}}{N} ight)cos(\omega_{ m z1a}t_{ m z1a})$	$= \frac{2\Delta v_{\rm c}}{N} \cdot (N-1)$
$i_{\rm L}(\tau_{\rm split,1})$	$i_{\mathrm{L}}(au_{\mathrm{l}})cos(\omega_{\mathrm{la}}t_{\mathrm{la}}) + rac{2\Delta v_{\mathrm{c}}\cdot(N-1)}{N}\sqrt{rac{C_{\mathrm{e},\mathrm{la}}}{L}}sin(\omega_{\mathrm{la}}t_{\mathrm{la}})$	
$v_{\rm L}(\tau_{ m split,1})$	$\frac{2\Delta v_{\rm c}\cdot(N-1)}{N}cos(\omega_{\rm 1a}t_{\rm 1a}) - \sqrt{\frac{L}{C_{\rm eq,1a}}}i_L(\tau_1)sin(\omega_{\rm 1a}t_{\rm 1a})$	$= -\left(\frac{2\Delta v_{\rm c}}{N}\right)$
$i_{ m L}(au_2)$	$i_{\rm L}(\tau_{\rm split,1})cos(\omega_{\rm 1b}t_{\rm 1b}) + \frac{-2\Delta v_{\rm c}}{N}\sqrt{\frac{C_{\rm e,1b}}{L}}sin(\omega_{\rm 1b}t_{\rm 1b})$	
$v_{\rm L}(\tau_2)$	$-\left(\frac{2\Delta v_{\rm c}}{N}\right)\cos(\omega_{\rm 1b}t_{\rm 1b}) - \sqrt{\frac{L}{C_{\rm e,1b}}}i_{\rm L}(\tau_{\rm split,1})\sin(\omega_{\rm 1b}t_{\rm 1b})$	$= -\left(\frac{2\Delta v_{\rm c}}{N}\right) \cdot \left(N+1\right)$
$i_{ m L}({}^{T_{ m sw}}\!/_2)$	$i_{\mathrm{L}}(\tau_2)cos(\omega_{\mathrm{z1b}}t_{\mathrm{z1b}}) + \frac{-2\Delta v_{\mathrm{c}}\cdot(N+1)}{N}\sqrt{\frac{C_{\mathrm{e,z1b}}}{L}}sin(\omega_{\mathrm{z1b}}t_{\mathrm{z1b}})$	$= 0 = i_{\rm L}(0)$
$v_{\rm L}(\frac{T_{sw}}{2})$	$-\frac{2\Delta v_{\mathrm{c}}\cdot(N+1)}{N}\cos(\omega_{\mathrm{z1b}}t_{\mathrm{z1b}}) - \sqrt{\frac{L}{C_{\mathrm{e,z1b}}}}i_{\mathrm{L}}(\tau_{2})\sin(\omega_{\mathrm{z1b}}t_{\mathrm{z1b}})$	$=-(\frac{V_{\mathrm{HI}}}{N})=v_{\mathrm{L}}(0)$

Table 5.1: Time-Domain Circuit Dynamics Expressions - Phase 1

Calculating ZVS sub-period timing

During the ZVS sub-periods Phases 1za, 1zb, 2za, and 2zb, the output switch capacitances comprise a resonant LC network with the inductor. Assuming the flying capacitors are much larger than the C_{oss} values, the flying capacitors are treated as DC sources and do not resonate with the inductor during the ZVS sub-periods [89, 100]. Time-domain equations for the voltage across and the current through the inductor are given by (5.1) and (5.2). We assume that Phase 1 and Phase 2 operate symmetrically and therefore only consider Phase 1 for calculating the ZVS sub-period timings. The resonant capacitance is an effective capacitance, $C_{e,j}$ (where j refers to the ZVS sub-periods: z1a, z1b, z2a, and z2b), determined by the switch output capacitances that are participating in the LC network during the specific time period, (5.3) for an even N:1 converter. The resonant frequency is given by (5.4). Here, a linear C_{oss} is assumed and Section 5.4 details the formulation of this linear capacitor.

$$i_{\mathrm{L},j}(t) = i_{\mathrm{L},j}(0)\cos(\omega_j t) + \sqrt{\frac{C_{\mathrm{e},j}}{L}} \left(v_{\mathrm{sw},j}(0) - \frac{V_{\mathrm{HI}}}{N} \right) \sin(\omega_j t)$$
(5.1)

$$v_{\mathrm{L},j}(t) = \left(v_{\mathrm{sw},j}\left(0\right) - \frac{V_{\mathrm{HI}}}{N}\right)\cos(\omega_j t) - \sqrt{\frac{L}{C_{\mathrm{e},j}}}i_{\mathrm{L},j}(0)\sin(\omega_j t)$$
(5.2)

$$C_{e,zx} = (N+1)C_{oss} \tag{5.3}$$

$$\omega_{zx} = (\sqrt{LC_{e,zx}})^{-1} \tag{5.4}$$

The inductor current and switch-node voltage are illustrated in Fig. 5.5 with known quantities labeled. Equations (given in Table 5.1) for the inductor voltage and current at each phase transition are used to solve for the unknown phase durations: t_{z1a} , t_{z1b} , t_{1a} , and t_{1b} . Due to the addition of the ZVS sub-phases, the initial conditions are no longer the same as the purely resonant split-phase case in Section 4.2, and consequently, the time spent in the 'a' and 'b' phases must be recalculated. One drawback of using this time-domain method to calculate sub-period timings, is that each equation is dependent on Δv_c , which is itself dependent on the total switching period (i.e., it is dependent on the sum of all of the sub-period times), creating a circular dependency. Ref. [89] simplified the problem-space of FCML ZVS timings by assuming that ZVS sub-periods can be neglected when calculating $T_{\rm sw}$, (i.e., $T_{\rm sw} = 2 \cdot (t_{1a} + t_{1b})$ instead of (5.5)). However, because the even-N hybrid Dickson converter requires split-phase switching, either a numerical solver can be used or the timings must be solved iteratively, using the purely resonant split-phase Δv_c value as the starting value. Then, all sub-period timings can be calculated based on load current and L-C values.

$$T_{\rm sw} = 2(t_{\rm z1a} + t_{\rm z1b} + t_{\rm 1a} + t_{\rm 1b}) \tag{5.5}$$


Figure 5.5: Switching states and example waveforms for Phase 1 operation. Phase 2 operates analogously with equivalent inductor current and switch-node voltage waveforms.





5.4 Non-linear Coss Considerations

As mentioned in Section 5.3, because the switch output capacitance is non-linear, typically a linearized equivalent capacitance is used [102-105] to simplify any analysis. The type of analysis being performed dictates the method of linear equivalence should be used, for example, the capacitance used for switching loss analysis is different than that used for determining the energy required for ZVS. Prior works [102-105] refer to various equivalent capacitances: energy, charge, impedance, ZVS equivalent capacitances in the context of halfbridge switch pairs. Here, and for many hybrid SC converters, the switches are not configured as a typical half-bridge with equal blocking voltages across two equivalent, complementary switches. Moreover, for the 'string' switches which (dis)charge during *two* ZVS sub-phases, the linearized equivalent output capacitance is different between these two phases.

The linearized output capacitances depend on charge and energy analyses. The relationship between the non-linear capacitor's charge and the voltage at which the charge is transferred is given by (5.6) and is illustrated for an example switching device in Fig. 5.8. At a specific blocking voltage (60 V in Fig. 5.8), there is a corresponding charge Q_{oss} . The 'charge-equivalent' linearized capacitance, $C_{Q,eq}$, is defined as a linear capacitance which stores the same charge as the non-linear capacitor at the specified blocking voltage. The value of $C_{Q,eq}$ is determined (5.13) by the slope of the line from the origin to the Q_{oss} plot at the specified blocking voltage.

$$Q_{\rm oss}(V_{\rm ds}) = \int_0^{V_{\rm ds}} C_{\rm oss}(v) \,\mathrm{d}v \tag{5.6}$$

$$C_{Q,\mathrm{eq}} = \frac{Q_{\mathrm{oss}}(V_{\mathrm{ds}})}{V_{\mathrm{ds}}} \tag{5.7}$$

Moreover, an 'energy-equivalent' linearized capacitance, $C_{E,eq}$, is defined as a linear capacitance which stores the same energy, E_{oss} , as the non-linear capacitor at the specified blocking voltage. The stored energy in the capacitor (5.8) is the area between the Q_{oss} - V_{ds} curve and the Q_{oss} axis at the specified blocking voltage. Using the relationship between stored energy in a linear capacitor (5.9), the value of $C_{E,eq}$ is determined (5.10) by the slope of the line from the origin to the specified blocking voltage which encompasses an area to the Q_{oss} axis that equals E_{oss} .

$$E_{\rm oss} = \int_0^{Q_{\rm oss}(V_{\rm ds})} v \, \mathrm{d}q = \int_0^{V_{\rm ds}} v \cdot C_{\rm oss}(v) \, \mathrm{d}v \tag{5.8}$$

$$E_{\rm c} = \frac{1}{2} C_{\rm linear} V_{\rm c}^2 \tag{5.9}$$

$$C_{E,\text{eq}} = \frac{2 \cdot E_{\text{oss}}}{V_{\text{ds}}^2} \tag{5.10}$$

For evaluating resonant inductor current values in a ZVS transition, [103] defines a linear equivalent capacitance $C_{\rm Z,eq}$ as the linear capacitance which corresponds to the energy processed by a series impedance during the charge/discharge of a non-linear capacitor through a dc voltage source (Fig. 5.7). The energy processed by the series impedance (5.11) is the difference between the energy supplied by the dc source and the stored energy in the switch output capacitance.

$$E_{\mathbf{Z},ij} = E_{\text{source},ij} - E_{\text{store},ij} \tag{5.11}$$

During a switching transition, a number of switch C_{oss} capacitors may be charging or discharging through a dc voltage source. Here, as stated above we assume that the flying capacitors act as dc voltage sources during the ZVS transitions. Furthermore, an equivalent dc voltage is assumed for each ZVS phase j as the charging/discharging source with a value of $V_{ds,ij}$. This voltage is determined by the blocking voltage of each C_{oss} capacitor at the end (or start) of the ZVS phase for charging (or discharging). The energy supplied by the dc source for capacitor (dis)charging is given by (5.12). The 'supplied' energy from the dc source is negative for a capacitor discharging into the source. The sourced charge can be related to a 'charge-equivalent' linearized capacitance, $C_{Q,eq}$ (5.13) — defined as a linear capacitance which stores the same charge as the non-linear capacitor at the specified blocking voltage V_x .

$$E_{\text{source},ij} = V_{\text{ds},ij}(\Delta Q_{\text{oss},i})$$

$$= V_{\text{ds},ij}(Q_{\text{oss},i}(V_{\text{end},j}) - Q_{\text{oss},i}(V_{\text{start},j}))$$
(5.12)

$$C_{Q,\text{eq}}(V_x) = \frac{Q_{\text{oss}}(V_x)}{V_x} = \frac{\int_0^{V_x} C_{\text{oss}}(v) \, \mathrm{d}v}{V_x}$$
(5.13)

Moreover, an 'energy-equivalent' linearized capacitance, $C_{E,eq}$, is defined (5.14) as a linear capacitance which stores the same energy, $E_{oss,ij}$, as the non-linear capacitor at the specified blocking voltage, V_x . The difference in energy stored in each switch output capacitance at the start and end of each switch transition is stored and therefore not processed by the series



Figure 5.7: Equivalent circuit diagram for switch C_{oss} capacitor discharging.

CHAPTER 5. SOFT-SWITCHING TECHNIQUES

impedance. The stored energy can be expressed as (5.15).

$$C_{E,eq}(V_x) = \frac{2 \cdot E_{oss,ij}}{V_x^2} = \frac{2 \cdot \int_0^{V_x} v \cdot C_{oss}(v) \, \mathrm{d}v}{V_x^2}$$
(5.14)

$$E_{\text{store},ij} = E_{\text{oss},ij}(V_{\text{end},j}) - E_{\text{oss},ij}(V_{\text{start},j})$$

$$= \frac{1}{2} \left(C_{E,\text{eq}}(V_{\text{end},j}) \cdot V_{\text{end},j}^2 - C_{E,\text{eq}}(V_{\text{start},j}) \cdot V_{\text{start},j}^2 \right)$$
(5.15)

Using the relationship between voltage and energy for a linear capacitor (5.16), an equivalent capacitance $C_{Z,eq}$ can be found for each switch during each ZVS phase from (5.11)-(5.16) based on the difference in voltage $\Delta V = V_{end,j} - V_{start,j}$. This capacitance value is used to formulate an effective capacitance at the switch-node during each ZVS phase, $C_{e,zx}$, as a parallel combination of each of the switch C_{oss} capacitances equal to $C_{Z,eqij}$.

$$E_{\rm c} = \frac{1}{2} C_{\rm linear} V_{\rm c}^2 \tag{5.16}$$

$$C_{Z,\text{eq}}(\Delta V) = 2 \left[\frac{V_{\text{end},j}^2}{(\Delta V)^2} \right]$$
(5.17)

$$\times \left(\frac{V_{\text{start},j}}{V_{\text{end},j}} C_{Q,\text{eq}}(V_{\text{end},j}) - \frac{1}{2} C_{E,\text{eq}}(V_{\text{end},j}) \right)$$

$$- \frac{V_{\text{start},j}^2}{(\Delta V)^2} \times \left(C_{Q,\text{eq}}(V_{\text{start},j}) - \frac{1}{2} C_{E,\text{eq}}(V_{\text{start},j}) \right)$$
(5.18)

This impedance-equivalent linearized capacitance can be substituted into the expressions in Table 5.1 to determine the shape of the inductor current during the ZVS transitions. Because each switch output capacitance is linearized based on its individual starting and ending voltages, a total equivalent capacitance seen at the switch-node is formed by a parallel combination of these linearized capacitors for each switch output capacitance that is charging or discharging during the phase being examined.



Figure 5.8: Stored charge in the switch output capacitance and as a function of the blocking voltage for an example switch device. Shaded areas corresponding to stored energy, coenergy; as well as linearized capacitances (charge-equivalent $(C_{Q,eq})$ and energy-equivalent $(C_{E,eq})$ are notated.

5.5 Experimental Results

One application space in which ZVS may be advantageous, particularly at light load operation, is data center power delivery where switching losses may be more dominant than conduction losses. Therefore, a discrete 8-to-1 hybrid Dickson converter hardware prototype (Fig. 5.9) was constructed to validate the timing analysis presented here. The experimental prototype steps 48 V down to a nominal 6 V utilizing Si MOSFETs. Gate drive power is

Parameter	Value	Units
$V_{\rm HI}$	48	V
$V_{\rm LO}$	6	V
$P_{\mathrm{LO},max}$	85	W
f_{res}	114	kHz
L	0.241	μH
C^*_{in}	60	μH
C^*_{fly}	4	μH

 Table 5.2: Converter Operating Parameters

* Voltage-de-rated values.



Figure 5.9: Annotated photograph of an 8-to-1 48 V-input hybrid Dickson converter, measuring $71\,\rm{mm}\,\times\,18\,\rm{mm}\,\times\,9.6\,\rm{mm}.$

supplied by both Cascaded Bootstrap (CB) and Gate-Driven Charge Pump (GDCP) methods [106], as shown in Fig. 5.10. Inductor and capacitor values were chosen to balance conduction and switching losses at resonant operation. Table 5.2 defines the operating parameters for this prototype and all components are listed in Table 5.3.



Figure 5.10: Schematic drawing of the gate drive circuitry implemented in the hybrid Dickson converter prototype combining Cascaded Bootstraps (yellow boxes) with Gate-Driven Charge Pumps (grey boxes).

Component	Mfr. & Part Number	Parameters	
Dickson Power Stage			
Bridge Switches $S_1 - S_4$	2x Infineon IQE006NE2LM5	Si MOSFET, $25 V$, $0.65 m\Omega$	
String Switches $S_5 - S_{12}$	Infineon IQE006NE2LM5	Si MOSFET, $25 V$, $0.65 m\Omega$	
Flying Capacitors $C_1 - C_7$	TDK	$\sim 4 \ \mu F$ de-rated	
Inductor L	Coilcraft SLC1480-231	$0.23\mu{ m H},57{ m A}I_{sat},0.18{ m m}\Omega$	
Gate Drive			
Gate Driver	Analog Devices Inc. LT4440-5 80 V, high-side driver		
Charge Pump Driver	Analog Devices Inc. LT4440-5	$80 \mathrm{V}, \mathrm{high}$ -side driver	
Bootstrap Diodes	Nexperia PMEG6002EJ,115	Schottky, $60 V$, $200 mA$	
Charge Pump Diodes	Diodes Inc. PD3S230L-7	Schottky, $30 V$, $2 A$	
Charge Pump Capacitors	Murata	X5R, 50 V, $2.2 \mu\text{F}$	
Controller Board			
FPGA	Terasic Inc. P0466	DE10-Lite, Max10 FPGA	

 Table 5.3: Component Listing of the Hardware Prototype

Efficiency Measurements

Fig. 5.11 shows efficiency versus load curves measured for ZCS (resonant) operation and ZVS operation. At light load, the efficiency benefit of ZVS over ZCS is evident with a 53% loss-reduction. However, as load increases and conduction losses begin to increase over switching losses, the benefit of ZVS is less apparent. At the maximum load condition of the tested prototype, ZCS operation is *more* efficient than ZVS, this is due to the fact that the conduction losses due to the increase in rms current (owing to the need for negative inductor current) of the ZVS case (Fig. 5.13) outweigh the switching loss reduction from ZVS. An estimated loss breakdown of the ZCS and ZVS cases at 12 A is shown in Fig. 5.12, where ZVS only exhibits a 6% decrease in losses over ZCS operation. Furthermore, the efficiency of using the calculated ZVS times versus fixed ZVS times (i.e., the ZVS times needed to achieve ZVS at a specific load condition is use across all loads) are shown. At light load, these efficiencies are very similar, however at heavy load, they diverge. The calculated ZVS times have a higher efficiency than the fixed-time curve at heavier load due to the loss of full ZVS if the ZVS sub-phase times are improperly set. Moreover, for a simplistic implementation in similar hybrid SC converters, the designer can use fixed ZVS timings to achieve efficiency benefits over ZCS, however, losses may increase more at heavy loads over ZCS than if analytically determined phase timings are used.



Figure 5.11: Efficiency comparison of various soft-switching timings across a load range for an unregulated 48 V-to-6 V hybrid Dickson converter. ZVS operation has higher efficiency than ZVS operation a lighter load, but as conduction losses begin to dominate with increased load, ZVS operation exhibits lower efficiency.



Figure 5.12: Estimated loss breakdown of the 48-to-6 V hybrid Dickson converter at 12 A output current.



Figure 5.13: Measured inductor current waveforms for ZCS and ZVS operation highlighting the increased peak-to-peak ripple and increased rms of the ZVS case.

Zero-Voltage Switching

Waveforms for switch drain-source and gate-source voltages are shown in Fig. 5.14, demonstrating each drain-source voltage reaching near 0 V before the gate-source begins to turn the switch on. The partial discharge of switches $S_6 - S_{11}$ during phases z1b and z2b can be seen. Because these switches block different voltages than the remaining switches, the lowerblocking-voltage switches achieve ZVS before switches $S_6 - S_{11}$. Furthermore the absence of ringing on the switch-node voltage, v_{sw} , demonstrates another benefit of soft-switching. Notice that switch drain-source voltages for the 'string' switches is still slightly above 0 V when the device gate-source voltage begins to rise. If deadtime is extended to get ZVS on all switches, there is excessive ringing on the lower voltage switches. However, the drain-source voltage does reach 0 V before the gate-source voltage passes the threshold voltage, thereby still eliminating most of the switching losses.



Figure 5.14: Experimental waveforms illustrating switch drain-source and gate-source voltages demonstrating the discharging of switch output capacitance to near 0 V before switch turn-on.

Fig. 5.15 compares the switch-node voltage spikes at phase transitions for ZCS and ZVS operation. Good ZVS operation is characterized by little or no voltage overshoot on the switch-node voltage, however, ZVS operation also comes at the cost of increased rms inductor current. Switch drain-source voltages for various ZVS sub-phase timings are shown in Fig. 5.16, with too short timings corresponding to steep voltage slopes at phase transitions and too long timings corresponding to increased ringing (and body diode conduction).



Figure 5.15: Measured inductor current and switch-node voltage waveforms for ZCS and ZVS operation.



Figure 5.16: Drain-source voltage measurements for switches S_{10} and S_5 exhibiting suboptimal ZVS phase timings and optimal phase timings for various load currents.

Timing Analysis

Fig. 5.17a shows the calculated ZVS timings as load varies, as well as the hand-tuned timings needed to fully achieve ZVS on every switch. The deviation in calculated and measured is less than 5% in part due to control PWM resolution of the FPGA, as well as due to the fact that output voltage droop and circuit resistances and parasitic inductances/capacitances are not incorporated into the theoretical model.

As load increases the voltage ripple on the capacitors increases and the switch-node minimum voltage approaches 0 V. Maintaining the switch-node voltage greater than or equal to 0 V ensures that no switches become excessively reverse-biased, which can lead to increased losses or even to device faults. This reverse-bias condition is described as the 'clamping' voltage in [84] and establishes the the maximum load condition (at a specific switching frequency and capacitance value). As the minimum switch-node voltage decreases, the voltage across even-numbered switch $C_{\rm oss}$ at the end of Phase 1b (and odd-numbered switch $C_{\rm oss}$ at the end of Phase 2b) reduces with load, and therefore the ZVS time required to discharge those capacitors is also reduced. Similarly, the ZVS time $t_{\rm z1b}$ and $t_{\rm z2b}$ increase because the peak switch-node voltage increases as load and voltage ripple increase.

5.6 Chapter Summary

This chapter describes a general analysis of converter operation using the hybrid Dickson converter as an example. The nuances of maintaining soft-charging of the flying capacitors are also described. A method of using sub-phases to achieve ZVS on every switch, and how to determine the time durations of all main phases and ZVS sub-phases is explained and considerations for non-linear switch output capacitance are addressed. Finally, an experimental prototype as well as measured operating waveforms and efficiency to validate the proposed analytical method are presented.



(b) Phase 1a and Phase 1b timing comparison.

Figure 5.17: Timing comparison of hand-tuned values to calculated time durations of the 8-to-1 hybrid Dickson converter.

Chapter 6

A Hybrid Switched-Capacitor Converter for Automotive Powertrains

This chapter investigates the challenges of implementing hybrid switched-capacitor (hybrid SC) converters in automotive applications. Several operation and switching techniques are discussed as they relate to both generation and mitigation of electromagnetic interference (EMI), a critical specification for automotive environments. A regulating 48 V-to-5 V Dickson-based dc-dc converter is analyzed, built, and tested to demonstrate the feasibility (and benefits) of using hybrid SC converters for automotive powertrains.

6.1 Background and Motivation

Hybrid switched-capacitor (hybrid SC) converters have achieved high efficiency and power density metrics due to their better utilization of passive components compared to conventional topologies [12,32]. Particularly, high conversion ratio step-down hybrid SC converters have demonstrated high performance for use in data centers [14, 15, 18, 76], however, these converters are not yet widely explored in other high-energy-consumption industries, such as the automotive industry. Though these hybrid SC topologies boast high performance and passive component utilization, they often have a large number of switching elements and, therefore, more switching instances. However, typically, hybrid SC converters have lower switch blocking-voltages and lower dv/dt at the switch nodes, resulting in reduced electromagnetic interference (EMI). Having lower dv/dt and di/dt transitions than conventional topologies (Fig. 6.2) can improve EMI performance potentially makes them good candidates for use in automotive applications [19–21], where the EMI requirements more stringent. Therefore, further investigation into hybrid SC converter performance within these environmental constraints is necessary.

Moreover, as consumption shifts towards more hybridized and fully electric vehicles

(EVs), internal combustion engine (ICE) vehicles are beginning to adopt 48 V batteries in place of the legacy 12 V battery for partial hybridization of the powertrain, aligning themselves with EVs where 48 V may be used as an intermediary step-down from the high voltage battery [107] (Fig. 6.1). The use of a higher voltage bus decreases I^2R transmission losses and allows for lighter-weight cabling systems to be employed within the vehicle. The more power-hungry subsystems may be powered from a 48 V bus directly, instead of from a 12 V bus, while the lower-voltage subsystems may be driven from a 48 V bus using high-density point-of-load (PoL) converters [20, 96, 108–110]. Following similar trends to data-center power delivery [14, 15, 50, 75, 76, 111], automotive power delivery can eliminate a conversion step by completely removing the 12 V intermediary bus. Table 6.1 compares a few recent 48 V step-down converters either regulated or fixed-ratio as both point-of-load (PoL) and intermediate bus converters (IBCs).

The similarity in power delivery architecture provides an opportunity to apply the advanced power converter designs used in data center applications to automotive power solutions, with a few additional considerations. Firstly, in the automotive powertrain, the 48 V nominal battery voltage can vary between 42 V and 54 V, which the power converter must regulate to the desired output voltage. The power converters themselves must also meet industry EMI requirements so that they do not interfere with any other electrical subsystems. This chapter explores the regulation capabilities and the inherent EMI benefits of a hybrid SC converter, as well as two techniques to mitigate EMI: layout considerations, and Spread-Spectrum Frequency Modulation (SSFM) [112, 113], and analyzes their impacts on the size and efficiency of a hybrid SC converter.



Figure 6.1: Block diagram of a 48 V bus architecture for electric vehicles highlighting the power conversion stage which is the focus of this chapter.



Figure 6.2: Diagram illustrating sources of conducted EMI in a buck converter.

Work	Voltage Ratio	Power [W]	Peak Efficiency $[\%]$	Topology	Notes
[114]	48 -to- $5\mathrm{V}$	125	92.0	2-phase Buck	Regulated
[115]	48 -to- $5\mathrm{V}$	100	93.2	Buck	Regulated
[20]	48 -to- $3.3\mathrm{V}$	10	93.0	Hybrid Dickson	IC, regulated
[116]	48 -to- $3.4\mathrm{V}$	450	96.3	Hybrid Ladder	Fixed-ratio
[117]	48 -to- $6\mathrm{V}$	420	98.6	CaSP	Fixed-ratio

Table 6.1: Survey of 48 V power converters.

Furthermore, automotive applications require components that are rating for vehicle environments. Because of this additional testing, typically automotive components are not only more expensive but can have worse Figures-of-Merit (FOM), such as specific on-state resistance and specific gate charge. Impacts of these component parameters on converter efficiency are discussed in Chapter 7.

This chapter presents a regulating hybrid Dickson switched-capacitor dc-dc power converter [22, 23] with a custom front-end EMI filter to demonstrate the ability of hybrid switched-capacitor converters to meet CISPR 25, Class 5 EMI standards [2], the most stringent class for on-vehicle applications.

6.2 Interleaved-Input, Single-Inductor Dickson Converter

The work presented in this chapter utilizes the interleaved-input, single-inductor Dickson topology (Fig. 6.3) described in [22] to demonstrate efficient, compact, and EMI-compliant DC-DC power conversion in a rugged automotive environment. Even without any additional EMI mitigation, this topology is attractive for automotive off-battery, PoL applications for a number of reasons: interleaved-input, low switch-stress, low dv/dt transitions, and the



Figure 6.3: Schematic drawing of an 8-to-1 interleaved-input Dickson-variant hybrid switched-capacitor converter.

ability to regulate the output voltage, as will be discussed below.

Topology Description

A new hybrid switched-capacitor (SC) topology (Fig. 6.3) evaluated in this work combines several techniques that make this converter especially attractive for off-battery low-voltage automotive converters. As a variation on the hybrid Dickson converter [27,43], this topology – the hybrid interleaved-input, single-inductor Dickson (HISID) converter [22,23,118] – takes a similar approach to reducing current and voltage ripple at the input and output ports – thereby reducing filtering requirements at those ports – as the two-phase interleaved stackedladder in [11]. However, in this work, the base topology does not require this bulky capacitor column because it is inherently interleaved with a single inductor on the output instead of two tank-configured inductors in the stacked-ladder topology. While the interleaved stackedladder in [11] requires 4N switches for an N : 1 conversion, the proposed topology only requires 2N + 4. Moreover, the HISID converter is capable of continuous forward conduction allowing for regulation through selective phase insertion [77] without incurring increased circulating currents, albeit while sacrificing some zero-current switching (ZCS)/ zero-voltage switching (ZVS) capability.

In the proposed converter, the interleaved nature of the input allows charge to flow from the high-side source during portions of *both* phases (Fig. 6.6), rather than just one phase as is typical with many two-phase converters. Because of this characteristic, the rms value of the input current is reduced compared to the non-interleaved single-inductor Dickson topology [22], thereby reducing the necessary input capacitance. This is very helpful for achieving high power density of the total power conversion system and can help simplify any input filter design.

As described in [12, 31, 33], the family of Dickson-style converters, exemplify minimal



Figure 6.4: Equivalent circuits for each sub-phase of a regulating 8-to-1 Dickson converter, with split-phase switching and regulating sequence as ordered a-f: Phase $1a \rightarrow$ Phase $1b \rightarrow$ Phase $1c \rightarrow$ Phase $2a \rightarrow$ Phase $2b \rightarrow$ Phase 2c.

total switch stress. Furthermore, the inductor at the low-side port of the converter not only allows for resonant and above-resonant operation, but serves as an output EMI filter, as well as facilitating soft-charging of the flying capacitors [41,77]. While there are many facets of this topology that make it attractive for both EMI and automotive applications, it does require split-phase operation to maintain soft-charging of the flying capacitors, which is an additional control challenge. Split-phase operation refers to the introduction of two sub-phases within the main switching phases and is discussed in more detail in Chapter 4.

Circuit Operation

Exemplar gating signals and corresponding converter operation waveforms for an 8:1 (N=8) interleaved-input, single-inductor Dickson converter are shown in Fig. 6.6 and equivalent circuits for each phase (and sub-phase) in Fig. 6.4. Assuming only two-phase operation is required, all odd-numbered switches ("bridge" switches S_1, S_3 and "string" switches $S_5 - S_{19}$) are turned "ON" during Phase 1 and all even-numbered switches ("bridge" switches S_2, S_4 and "string" switches $S_6 - S_{20}$) are turned "ON" during Phase 2.



Figure 6.5: Switching scheme and exemplar converter waveforms for split-phase switching of the interleaved-input hybrid Dickson converter operating at the resonant switching frequency.

Due to this topology's interleaved symmetry, sizing flying capacitors such that $C_{xL} = C_{xR}$ for x = 1 : N - 1, enforces Phase 1 (Fig. 6.4a) and Phase 2 (Fig. 6.4d) to have equivalent effective capacitance as seen by the inductor. Since the singular inductor at the output is engaged with an identical capacitor network during both phases, Phase 1 and Phase 2 are equivalent, thereby simplifying the analysis of this topology. Furthermore, the converter can operate with a 50% duty cycle for Phases 1 and 2. This implementation imposes a twice-frequency voltage ripple at the switch node and a current through the inductor which has a frequency twice that of the switching frequency.

There is, however, one caveat to maintaining soft-charging of the flying capacitors and subsequent high passive utilization: split-phase operation is required. Detailed in Chapter 4, split-phase operation describes the introduction of sub-phases within the two main switching

phases to ensure soft-charging of the flying capacitors through the output inductor. Without these additional switching states, large current spikes occur at phase transitions due to mismatched loop voltages. These hard-charging events have a negative impact on efficiency, passive utilization, and EMI performance. Example waveforms showing the split-phase and subsequent soft-charging of capacitors C_{1R} and C_{1L} in Phases 1 and 2, respectively, are provided in Fig. 6.5

In this work, to satisfy voltage loops at phase transitions, the sub-phases 1b (Fig. 6.4b) and 2b (Fig. 6.4e) are inserted between the transition from Phase 1a to 2a and from 2a to 1a, respectively. Since capacitors $\{C_{1R}, C_{7L}\}$ and $\{C_{1L}, C_{7R}\}$ are not series-connected to other capacitors during Phase 1a and Phase 2a, respectively, these capacitors accrue charge more quickly than the other flying capacitors (assuming all capacitors are equally sized). Switches S_5 and S_{19} (Phase 1b) and Switches S_6 and S_{20} (Phase 2b) turn "OFF" to remove capacitors $\{C_{1R}, C_{7L}\}$ and $\{C_{1L}, C_{7R}\}$ from the circuit before they are reconnected in a different configuration for the following phase. Satisfying the voltage loops requires correct timing of the "b-phase" durations and placement within the primary Phases 1 and 2.

Owing to the requirement for split-phase switching, input switches S_{19} and S_{20} turn "OFF" towards the end of primary Phases 1 and 2, respectively, thereby disconnecting the input source. As such, while the input current is not fully continuous throughout each period, there is still significant improvement over a single-ended topology, where the input current would be zero for the entirety of one phase.

Selection of desired switching frequency is non-trivial, as the converter can be run above resonance to reduce losses. The resonant frequency is set by the value of the passives, and the ratio of f_{sw}/f_{res} can then be tuned for best performance. Considerations for switching losses and conduction losses, as well as the EMI regulatory frequency range [2] and resultant EMI filter size inform the choice of switching frequency and resonant frequency (and thereby the inductor and capacitor values). Tradeoffs of different operating regimes of this Dickson-variant converter topology are explored in detail in [22]– specifically, how the choice of switching frequency impacts efficiency and EMI performance. An advantage of above-resonant operation is the ability to operate in continuous conduction mode (CCM) and regulate the output voltage, a requirement for PoL converters. Additionally, operation of hybrid SC converters above resonance provides immunity to component mismatch, which enables the use of high energy density, Class II ceramic flying capacitors [42, 119].

Output Voltage Regulation

The topology demonstrated in this work achieves a fixed-conversion ratio when operated with 50% duty cycle. However, due to the output configuration (specifically, output inductor, L, and switches $S_1 - S_4$), this Dickson-variant converter can also be viewed as a fixed ratio switched-capacitor network merged with a buck converter at the output. These switches can then be controlled to regulate the output voltage to any value lower than the fixed-conversion ratio output. This chapter focuses on validating the converter for operation with a regulated 5 V output. This voltage level was chosen as the 5 V bus is an important low voltage rail

in an automotive subsystem and supplies downstream loads such as processors, sensors, and in-vehicle networks.

To regulate the output voltage to a level lower than the fixed-ratio output, in this case regulating from 6 V to 5 V, a regulation sub-phase (t_{1c} and t_{2c} in Fig. 6.6) is inserted within each main switching phase, wherein the output inductor is shorted to ground [119, 120]. Phase 1 consists of Phase 1a (Fig. 6.4a), its corresponding split-phase, Phase 1b (Fig. 6.4b), and its regulating sub-phase, Phase 1c (Fig. 6.4c). Similarly, Phase 2 consists of Phase 2a (Fig. 6.4d), Phase 2b (Fig. 6.4e), and Phase 2c (Fig. 6.4f). During the regulating intervals, switches $S_5 - S_{20}$ are off and the current through inductor L freewheels via the four bridge switches, $S_1 - S_4$. The duration of each regulation sub-phase is set according to the required output voltage and the relationship between the switching frequency and resonant frequency.

Because regulating operation requires above-resonance operation and has an additional sub-phase inserted, an iterative solver is required to determine the phase timings which ensure the output voltage regulation as well as capacitor soft-charging. The process for determining these phase duration is similar to the steps described in (Chapter 4) for above-resonant operation, but now with the addition of the regulating phase, wherein the inductor current is linear. Expressions for the time-domain circuit descriptions are provided in Table 6.2 for an even-N regulating hybrid Dickson converter. The HISID has equivalent inductor voltage expressions as the single-ended hybrid Dickson converter, except the equivalent capacitances in each phase are different.

 Table 6.2: Time-Domain Circuit Dynamics Expressions - Phase 1 of even-N regulating hybrid

 converter

Parameter	Expression	Known Value
$i_{\rm L}(0)$	$i_{ m L}(0)$	
$v_{ m L}(0)$	$\frac{2\Delta v_{\rm c} \cdot (N-1)}{N}$	$=rac{2\Delta v_{\rm c}\cdot(N-1)}{N}$
$i_{\rm L}(\tau_{ m split,1})$	$i_{\rm L}(0)cos(\omega_{1{\rm a}}t_{1{\rm a}}) + rac{2\Delta v_{ m c}\cdot(N-1)}{N}\sqrt{rac{C_{ m e,1a}}{L}}sin(\omega_{1{\rm a}}t_{1{\rm a}})$	
$v_{\rm L}(\tau_{ m split,1})$	$\frac{2\Delta v_{\rm c}\cdot(N-1)}{N}\cos(\omega_{1\rm a}t_{1\rm a}) - \sqrt{\frac{L}{C_{\rm eq,1\rm a}}}i_L(0)\sin(\omega_{1\rm a}t_{1\rm a})$	$=-\left(\frac{2\Delta v_{\rm c}}{N}\right)$
$i_{ m L}(au_1)$	$i_{\mathrm{L}}(\tau_{\mathrm{split},1})cos(\omega_{\mathrm{1b}}t_{\mathrm{1b}}) + -\left(\frac{2\Delta v_{\mathrm{c}}}{N}\right)\sqrt{\frac{C_{\mathrm{e,1b}}}{L}}sin(\omega_{\mathrm{1b}}t_{\mathrm{1b}})$	
$v_{ m L}(au_1)$	$-\left(\frac{2\Delta v_{\rm c}}{N}\right)\cos(\omega_{\rm 1b}t_{\rm 1b}) - \sqrt{\frac{L}{C_{\rm eq,1b}}}i_L(\tau_{\rm split,1})\sin(\omega_{\rm 1b}t_{\rm 1b})$	$= -\frac{2\Delta v_{\rm c} \cdot (N+1)}{N}$
$i_{\rm L}(T_{\rm sw}/2)$	$i_{ m L}(au_1)+rac{-V_{ m LO}}{L}\cdot t_{ m 1c}$	$=i_{\mathrm{L}}(0)$
$v_{ m L}(^{T_{sw}}\!/_2)$	$-V_{ m LO}$	$=-V_{\rm LO}$



Figure 6.6: Switching scheme and exemplar converter waveforms for output voltage regulation of the interleaved-input hybrid Dickson converter operating at a switching frequency faster than resonance.

6.3 EMI Mitigation Techniques

Automotive power converters are generally placed in close proximity to other in-vehicle electronics, many of which are susceptible to EMI. Thus, the high di/dt and dv/dt associated with the power converter switching transitions (made steeper by the implementation of high-speed, wide-bandgap power transistors such as GaN devices) must be mitigated [121, 122]. In automotive systems, the allowable EMI noise levels are standardized in CISPR 25, with Class 5 limit requirements [2]. The EMI spectrum is measured over the frequency range of 150 kHz to 108 MHz and there are peak, quasi-peak, and average noise limits set within this range. A summary of the specifications for this standard are presented in Table 6.3. Full compliance testing requires peak, quasi-peak, and average detectors, however, both the quasi-peak and average data cannot exceed the peak levels [123]. In this paper, peak EMI data is reported to understand "worst case" noise levels for the converter, and average data is reported to more clearly demonstrate the positive impact of the SSFM technique on noise levels. EMI noise is related to topology as well as PCB design in parasitic elements, copper traces, and ground planes [122, 124, 125].

Both conducted and radiated emissions are regulated, however, this work focuses on re-

ducing the conducted emissions of the converter — in this case, measured in a pre-compliance setup, which provides a good indication of overall EMI performance. Radiated emissions measurements are more difficult to perform and involve the use of a large, fully shielded anechoic chamber, and so were not carried out in this work. While the CISPR 25, Class 5 standard sets limits for the total noise in the system, it can be helpful to split this noise into its sub-components to determine noise origins.

Noise from conducted emissions can be broken down into two different types: common mode (CM) and differential mode (DM), shown in Fig. 6.7. CM refers to noise in which the direction of the "noise currents" on the positive and negative lines of the power converter have the same direction. DM refers to noise in which the direction of the "noise currents" on the positive and negative lines of the power converter have the opposite direction. CM noise increases with increasing parasitic capacitance in the power stage and peak switched output voltage [113,126,127]. On the other hand, DM noise is increased by increasing current through the converter. Higher load current will exacerbate the impact of parasitics in larger current loops throughout the power stage [113].

Here, we measure the EMI at the input side which is connected to the 48 V bus because the bus voltage should be stiff and free of excess injected noise. For applications which utilize a distribution bus, such as the 48 V bus in automotive power trains, it is crucial to shield the bus from noise generated by switching converters. Therefore, for this application, we are primarily interested in the CM and DM noise as seen by the high-side (or 48 V input) source. At the low side port, there are other PoL converters downstream and therefore, noise is of a slightly lower concern than the input port.

There are several ways to reduce conducted EMI in switching power converters. EMI mitigation starts with power converter layout best practices such as strategic component placement, loop area minimization, and effective grounding and shielding techniques. EMI filters are also a common addition to the front-end of a power stage and can be tuned to mitigate problematic noise peaks within the EMI measurement range. Additionally, spread

Band	Frequency (MHz)	Limit	$(dB\mu V)$
		Peak	Average
LW	0.15-0.3	70	50
MW	0.53 - 1.8	54	34
SW	5.9 - 6.2	53	33
\mathbf{FM}	76-108	38	18
TV	41-88	34	24
CB	26-28	44	24
VHF I	30-54	44	24
VHF II	68-87	38	18

Table 6.3: Conducted Noise Limits for CISPR 25, Class 5 EMI Standards [2]



Figure 6.7: Common Mode and Differential Mode noise paths through the system.

spectrum frequency modulation (SSFM) is a well-known control technique that involves using a variable switching frequency to spread the noise peaks across a range of frequencies to reduce conducted EMI [112]. Different SSFM schemes and their specific impacts on converter EMI are explored in more detail in [22] In this work, the Dickson converter layout is designed to minimize potential sources of noise and an SSFM scheme is implemented to further spread out the noise peaks and reduce filter size. To address any additional noise that is still above regulatory limits, a passive front-end EMI filter is built into the prototype.

Spread-Spectrum Frequency Modulation (SSFM)

Because EMI filters add to overall passive component volume and loss, spread spectrum, or "dithering", frequency techniques can also be used to further reduce conducted EMI that is generated by fixed-frequency switching schemes. Spread-spectrum frequency modulation (SSFM) is a control technique that uses a variable switching frequency to reduce conducted EMI [112, 128–130]. To implement this, the converter's periodic switching frequency can be modulated, or dithered, and therefore spread out the original energy of each harmonic about a specified frequency band. This provides a wider spectrum with lower peak amplitudes. There are a variety of periodic and random SSFM methods that can be used to achieve this goal [112, 128–131], several of which are compared in this chapter.

The fundamental parameters for the frequency modulation profiles are:

f_c	Center frequency, or nominal frequency about which the switching frequency is dithered.
Δf_c	Step size of frequency dithering.
$T_m = \frac{1}{f_m}$	Period/frequency of modulation profile.
A_m	Maximum deviation of switching frequency from center frequency, f_c .



Figure 6.8: Modulated switching frequency over time and key parameters for various SSFM schemes: a) triangular, b) right-triangular, c) sinusoidal, d) trapezoidal, and e) pseudo-random.

Five modulation schemes – right-triangular, triangular, trapezoidal, sinusoidal, pseudorandom – tested in this work (with the execption of pseudo-random) are shown in Fig. 6.8. The EMI effects of changing parameters Δf_c , f_m , and A_m are presented in Section 6.4.

Moreover, implementing SSFM can have impacts on efficiency. Fig. 6.9 plots the effective output resistance of an example SC converter operating in discontinuous conduction mode (DCM) for $f_{sw}/f_0 < 1$ and continuous conduction mode (CCM) for $f_{sw}/f_0 > 1$. Hard-charging and split-phase operation are also shown [1]. Because this work focuses on at- and above-resonant operation, the simplified output resistance plot of Fig. 6.9 is a good reference in analyzing the impacts of SSFM on this work's converter operation.

Except for the pseudo-random scheme, each of these modulation profiles follows a periodic pattern. Ramping the switching frequency up and down avoids noise spiking at any specific frequency and its harmonics [112], but because the switching frequency is being manipulated periodically, one drawback of these methods is that both the input and output voltages can acquire a periodic ripple at the modulation frequency. Therefore, the modulation frequency should be chosen to be sufficiently slow (e.g., 100 times slower than the switching frequency) to avoid too much overlap with the fundamental frequency and its harmonics. Moreover, a



Figure 6.9: Effective output resistance versus frequency of an exemplary pure, resonant, and multi-mode hybrid SC converter [1] with regions of frequency dithering highlighted.

pseudo-random scheme can help overcome the challenges presented by periodic SSFM.

As a final note, the EMI benefits from SSFM may not outweigh the negative impacts on efficiency when operating near resonance, but may be significant for above-resonant operation of the converter [22]. As the switching frequency becomes greater than the resonant frequency, the effective output resistance, R_{eff} , approaches its limit, R_{esr} , which is the effective series resistance of the power components, and represents the lowest possible output resistance [119]. Consequently, operating with a center frequency sufficiently above resonance and with a relatively small dithering band, the losses for the converter remain relatively constant across the SSFM frequency range. In this work, the above-resonance switching frequency of the converter prototype is chosen to keep the fundamental switching harmonic below 150 kHz, the lowest end of the EMI regulatory frequency range [2].

Layout Considerations

Switching converter layout and component placement can have a significant impact on converter noise, and prior work has shown that EMI performance can be improved by minimizing commutation loop parasitic inductance [132]. Typically, power converter topologies which comprise half-bridge modules (e.g., FCML [133] and Series-Capacitor Buck [134]) have relatively simple commutation loops that are easier to minimize in layout. However, for hybrid SC topologies, which have not only more switches, but more complex circuit connections, optimization of commutation loops becomes more complex. In a hybrid SC converter, each switch of Phase 1 forms a commutation loop with each switch of Phase 2. For example, the 8-to-1 HISID converter has $10 \times 10 = 100$ commutation loops formed. Topologies such as the Dickson converter have many commutation loops overall, but also many loops per switch. It is most effective to layout the switch network in such a way as to create a single very small commutation loop per switch, rather than only slightly minimizing multiple loops per switch. Generally, there is a trade-off between power stage size, PCB loss, and commutation



Figure 6.10: Commutation loop comparison for different layout configurations of the HISID converter.

loop size in layout design. And for the HISID converter, minimizing commutation loops may also reduce PCB loss in addition to reduced switching noise and switching loss.

The layout configuration for the HISID converter shown in the second row of Fig. 6.10, wherein the converter is wrapped back on itself (aptly coined as the 'hamburger' fold) is more advantageous than the configuration folded down the 'spine' of the converter ('hotdog' fold) for many reasons. Firstly, it reduces the loss associated with PCB trace resistance. As an example, the PCB trace resistance of S_{12} , C_{3R} , and S_1 through the ground return path is significantly reduced with this layout (Fig. 6.10d) because switch S_{12} is placed directly on top of S_1 (i.e., one switch on the top side and one on the bottom) rather than on the other end of the board (Fig. 6.10b). Finally, the commutation loop inductance is also reduced using the new layout configuration due to the reduced loop area. The comparison between the two different layouts is shown in Fig. 6.10.

6.4 Experimental Prototype

An 8-to-1 discrete hardware prototype was constructed to verify operation as well as to explore efficiency and EMI trade-offs of the proposed interleaved-input single-inductor Dickson converter (Fig. 6.11). The experimental prototype, measuring 24 mm x 97 mm x 9.6 mm, utilizes mixed switch technologies (both Si and GaN) to optimize for on-state resistance $(R_{\rm DS_{en}})$, drain-to-source voltage $(V_{\rm DS})$, and gate charge $(Q_{\rm G})$. The results of these trade-offs are different for automotive-rated switching devices versus commercial-rated parts. Though the blocking voltage of the switches is only $\sim 6 \,\mathrm{V}$ or $\sim 12 \,\mathrm{V}$, automotive parts at the 40 V rating were chosen due to lower $R_{DS_{on}}$ and Q_G . Furthermore, Si was chosen for most of the switches because at low voltages, Si devices have better FOMs than GaN devices to this date. The input switches $S_{19} - S_{20}$ were selected for a higher-voltage rating (> 80 V) to account for start-up transients at input voltages up to ~ 60 V. Furthermore, physically larger Si devices for switches $S_1 - S_4$ were chosen to minimize $R_{DS_{on}}$ with only a small power density penalty. These 'bridge' switches conduct the full output current when ON and therefore loss reduction was prioritized over component area. Both Cascaded Bootstrap and Gate-Driven Charge Pump methods [106] are used for bootstrapping in the gate drive power circuit. Furthermore, all components (Table 6.4) on the board are automotive-qualified so as to adhere to the Automotive Electronics Council (AEC) standards. Inductor and capacitor values were chosen to give a resonant switching frequency of 81 kHz, a frequency whose fundamental is



Figure 6.11: Image of prototype board with key components labeled.

Component	Mfr. & Part Number	Parameters	
Dickson Power Stage			
Start-up Switches S_{19} - S_{20}	EPC EPC2206	GaN, 80 V , $2.5 \text{ m}\Omega$	
String Switches $S_5 - S_{18}$	ON Semi NVTFS002-N04CL	Si, $40 V$, $3.5 m\Omega$	
Bridge Switches $S_1 - S_4$	Infineon IAUC100-N04S6L014	Si, 40 V , $1.4 \text{ m}\Omega$	
Flying Capacitors C_{1x}, C_{2x}	Murata GRT188R61H225KE13	X5R, 50 V, $2.2 \mu\text{F} (\text{x5}, \text{x6})$	
C_{3x}, C_{4x}	TDK CGA4J3X5R1H475K125AB	X5R, 50 V, $4.7 \mu\text{F} (x3, x4)$	
C_{5x}, C_{6x}, C_{7x}	TDK CGA5L3X5R1H685K160AB	X5R, 50 V, 6.8 μ F (x4, x5, x6)	
Inductor L	Vishay Dale IHLP4040DZERR19MA1	$0.19\mu\mathrm{H},90\mathrm{A}~I_{sat}$	
Gate Drive			
GaN Driver	TI LM5113QDPRRQ1	$90\mathrm{V}$, high and low-side	
LDO	Microchip MCP1792T-5002H	5.0 V, 100 mA	
Si Gate Driver	Analog Devices Inc. LTC7062IMSE	Dual high-side driver	
Charge Pump Driver	Analog Devices Inc. LTC7062IMSE	Dual high-side driver	
Bootstrap Diodes	Nexperia PMEG6002EJ,115	Schottky, 60 V , 200 mA	
Charge Pump Diodes	Diodes Inc. PD3S230L-7	Schottky, $30 V$, $2 A$	
Charge Pump Capacitors	Murata GRT188R61H225ME13D	X5R, 50 V, $2.2 \mu\text{F}$	
Controller Board			
FPGA	Terasic Inc. P0466	DE10-Lite, Max10 FPGA	

 Table 6.4: Component Listing of the Hardware Prototype

Parameter	Value	Units
Vin	48	V
V_{out}	6	V
$P_{out,max}$	120	W
f_{sw}	50-200	kHz
f_{res}	81	kHz

 Table 6.5: Converter Operating Parameters

below the lowest relevant EMI frequency band. Table 6.5 defines the operating parameters for this prototype.

Both inductor current, i_L , and switch-node voltage, v_{sw} , waveforms are shown in Fig. 6.12 for at-resonant and above-resonant (fixed-ratio and regulating) operation of the hardware prototype at the conditions listed in Table 5.2. These two modes of operation correspond to the two regions highlighted in 6.9. As discussed above in Section 6.2, operating the hybrid SC converter above resonance comes with reduced rms currents compared to resonant operation. This is beneficial when the converter needs to be pushed to higher load currents, a regime where conduction loss dominates [22]. Output voltage regulation (implemented as discussed in Section 6.2) exhibits higher rms currents compared to operating at a fixed-conversion ratio, incurring more conduction losses in the switches and magnetics. Furthermore, switches S_1-S_4 conduct for a longer amount of time (depicted in Fig. 6.6), again resulting in increased



Figure 6.12: (a) Resonant, (b) above resonant, and (c) regulating inductor current, i_L , and switch-node voltage, v_{sw} , measured waveforms for the 8-to-1 discrete hardware prototype.

losses. Higher di/dt transitions in the regulating case also contribute to higher core loss in the inductor [120].



Figure 6.13: Static efficiency plots for frequency bands near resonant and above-resonance operation at 48 V input and un-regulated 6 V output.

Efficiency Measurements

As discussed above, the mode of operation can impact the efficiency of the converter, especially when comparing resonant (i.e. ZCS) operation with above-resonant operation (i.e. faster switching). Efficiency curves for a range of frequencies around resonance and faster than resonance are presented to compare switching frequency effects on power loss. Additionally, efficiencies were recorded for various switching frequencies with and without utilizing SSFM schemes to demonstrate how SSFM impacts (or does not impact) efficiency.

Fig. 6.13 depicts static (meaning no SSFM is employed) efficiency curves for several switching frequencies around resonance and around the frequency 70% faster than resonance. The spread of efficiency lines for resonant and above-resonant operation agree with behavior estimations in Fig. 6.9: for a frequency spectrum around the resonant frequency, the efficiency varies with frequency. However, for operation above resonance, the converter losses are relatively constant with changes in frequency.

Moreover, as expected, resonant operation and its lower switching losses yield better light load efficiency, while the reduced RMS currents of above-resonant operation yields higher efficiency at heavy load, where conduction losses dominate.

Figures 6.14a and 6.14b show the detailed loss breakdowns for at- and above-resonance operation, respectively for a load condition of 20 A. For both modes of operation, the "bridge" switch conduction, PCB, and switching losses are the top contributors to overall loss. How-



(a) At-resonance (81 kHz and 20 A, 113 W, and 93.89% efficient).



efficient).

Figure 6.14: Power loss breakdown for hardware prototype for at and above resonance operation.

ever, as expected, the conduction losses are larger for the at-resonant case, due to larger RMS currents, whereas switching losses are a significantly larger portion of the losses when switching faster.

In the loss breakdown of each operation mode, a segment for "measured excess" loss is included. This loss is the discrepancy between the estimated losses and the measured losses. One of the most likely reasons for this disparity is from differences in actual RMS currents and ideal RMS currents. In the actual hardware prototype, because this work only uses open-loop control, the phases may not be perfectly balanced across the load range. Having unequal phase currents leads to sub-optimal current waveshapes, thereby making the RMS currents worse than what theoretical calculations predict. Furthermore, resonant operation has a larger deviation from calculated to measured, potentially due to not achieving full ZVS at this loading condition, incurring more switching loss than expected. To maintain ZVS across a load range, deadtimes need to be dynamically adjusted. Including measured excess losses, resonant (81 kHz) operation at 20 A load has a total of 7.36 W of loss, and 6.42 W for the above-resonance (143 kHz) case.

Furthermore, efficiency versus load curves (Fig. 6.15) were taken for converter operation

at various switching frequencies without SSFM as well as operation utilizing different SSFM schemes, as described in Table 6.6. For higher frequency SSFM modulation, a center frequency, f_c , of 70-75 % faster than resonance was selected. For this circuit implementation, 75% faster than resonance corresponds to 143 kHz. This frequency was chosen so that the fundamental frequency component is kept below the lowest frequency band of CISPR 25 regulations, Table 6.3.

Here, the peak efficiency is 97.27% for resonant operation at 5 Å, whereas, the peak efficiency is about 97.16% for all of the 143 kHz operation modes at a load of 6 Å. For operation only slightly faster than resonance, 100 kHz (about 20% faster than resonance), the peak efficiency at 5 Å for SSFM Mode 5 is 97.35%. At light loads, the at-resonance efficiency exceeds above-resonance efficiency, whereas, at heavy loads, the efficiency for the above-resonance case exceeds that of the resonant case. This trend results due to conduction loss dominating over switching loss at heavy load, and so the gains seen by resonant-ZCS do not outweigh the reduction in RMS currents seen at higher switching frequencies.

Looking at the three different SSFM schemes represented in Fig. 6.15, the peak efficiency of the 100 kHz case with sinusoidal SSFM exceeds that of both the 143 kHz cases with SSFM. Among the three different efficiency curves for 143 kHz presented here, it can be seen that employing SSFM at frequencies much faster than resonance does not affect the efficiency significantly as all three curves for 143 kHz are practically indistinguishable, regardless of the spread-spectrum modulation scheme. However, the efficiency for 143 kHz operation differs from that of 100 kHz operation even though both of these frequencies are higher than resonance. The difference between these two center frequencies and why the losses are different is because 100 kHz (at only 20% faster than resonance) falls much closer to the elbow of the output impedance versus frequency plot in Fig. 6.9. This means that the output impedance and therefore losses are slightly more correlated with changes in frequency. From

Table 6.6: Definition of Converter Modes of Operation

Mode 1	81 kHz, Resonant
Mode 2	143 kHz, no SSFM
Mode 3	143 kHz, triangular SSFM, $\Delta f_c = 3.24$ kHz, $f_m = 1.43$ kHz, and $A_m = 16.19$ kHz
Mode 4	143 kHz, sinusoidal SSFM with long T_m , $f_m = 446.88$ Hz, and $A_m = 4.78$ kHz
Mode 5	100 kHz (or 143 kHz), sinusoidal SSFM with short T_m , $f_m = 625$ Hz (or 893.75 Hz), and $A_m = 35.5$ kHz (or 7.50 kHz)
Mode 6	143 kHz, right triangle SSFM, $\Delta f_c = 752.5$ Hz, $f_m = 1.43$ kHz, and $A_m = 2.26$ kHz



Figure 6.15: Efficiency plots for 48 V input, resonant and above-resonance operation with and without SSFM.

looking at the efficiency data for these several modes of operation, we can see the efficiency trends of operation at and above resonance, as well as the negligible impact of employing SSFM schemes on efficiency. The next section explores effects these different operational modes have on EMI performance.

EMI Measurements

In addition to low power loss, another key requirement for automotive converters is EMI emissions below standardized values. Here, we measure the EMI at the input side which is connected to the 48 V bus because the bus voltage should be stiff and without excess noise injected. At the low side port, there are other PoL converters downstream and therefore, noise is of a slightly lower concern than the input port. The measurement setup is described for the pre-compliance testbed and results for the various switching schemes - at-resonant, above-resonant, and SSFM operation – are presented and compared.

EMI Measurement Setup

Accurate measurements of EMI – conducted emissions and radiated emissions– is a difficult task. For diagnostic testing and EMI pre-compliance checking, a conducted emissions test
bench was assembled in lab, Fig. 6.16. Closely following the setup layout in the CISPR 25 standard [2], a ground plane was setup as a base for the test equipment. The input voltage supply was set up behind the ground shield to prevent any noise from the switching supply coupling into the measurements of the EMI generated from the device under test (DUT). The input voltage supply positive and return leads were connected through large filtering capacitors to $5 \,\mu$ H high voltage line impedance stabilization networks (LISNs) (*Solar Electronics Company 21702-5-TS-50-N*).

The LISNs present a known and precise impedance to the input of the DUT port where the noise measurement is being made. Inserting a known impedance seen at the measurement port is crucial since the output impedance of the power supply is rarely known [135]. The measurement outputs of the LISNs are connected to the spectrum analyzer [136]. Here, an *Tektronix RSA306b* was used. For aggregate EMI measurements, the spectrum analyzer is connected to one of either the positive or negative/return measurement leads from the LISNs and the other lead is terminated with 50Ω . For insight into noise sources and informing filter design, the conducted noise measurements can also be split into common mode (CM) and differential mode (DM) noise using various methods [135, 137, 138]. The aggregate noise measurement is a vector sum of the DM and CM noise, but additional circuitry is required to decompose these two sources into their respective contributions. Here, a packaged CM/DM splitter, *Tekbox LISN Mate TBLM1* [139], was used to separate the two modes of noise. Similarly to aggregate measurements, the port that is not being measured is terminated with 50Ω .

The output power ports of the LISNs connect to the positive and negative terminals of the DUT. If an electronic load is used, it is best to setup the load behind or under the ground shield; additionally the cables connecting the output of the DUT to the load should also be shielded.

For the low power supply needed for gate drive power and logic (either FPGA or microcontroller) power, a low voltage power supply is used. The gate drive supply is connected through another LISN to ensure there is no coupling of noise from the power supply into the EMI measurements of the DUT. Ideally, the logic supply would also be connected through a dedicated EMI filter but that is not always practical. The FPGA/microcontroller (if not part of the DUT design, like in this work) should be shielded.

Care should be taken to assemble a measurement test bench which has the lowest noise floor possible, though for practical pre-compliance measurements there may still be some environmental noise.

SSFM EMI Measurements and Comparisons

Figures 6.17-6.18 serve to make a comparison of spread-spectrum versus non-SSFM EMI performance at an input voltage of 48 V, an (unregulated) output voltage of 6 V, and a load current of 20 A. These noise measurements were taken in a laboratory, pre-compliance semi-shielded environment using the *Tektronix RSA306b*. A comparison between Mode 1 and Mode 2, as well as between Mode 1 and Mode 3, from Table 6.6 are presented. Both



Figure 6.16: In-lab pre-compliance conducted EMI measurement setup.

Common Mode (CM) and Differential Mode (DM) noise is shown for each case. It should be noted that in this work, we are interested in analyzing the raw EMI emissions from the converter, so no dedicated EMI filter was employed in these measurements. In Figs. 6.17 and 6.18, the blue trace corresponds to resonant operation with no SSFM employed and acts as a reference within each of the plots to compare the EMI performance of each SSFM mode.

The horizontal lines on the plots denote the CISPR 25, Class 5 standard conducted emissions limits [2] (Table 6.3). It can be seen that the peaks occur around 162 kHz and 286 kHz for at resonance and above resonance, respectively. These frequencies are consistent with twice the switching frequency (i.e. the frequency of the inductor current and switch-node voltage).

First, a comparison of resonant and above-resonant EMI performance is presented in Fig. 6.17 without the use of SSFM. For both CM and DM, the noise profiles are similar. However, the location and magnitude of peaks differ. Due to the soft-switching capability of the resonant operating mode, much of the switching noise can be eliminated, reducing the conducted noise from the converter. For CM noise, the resonant case shows noise levels only slightly above the required limits for the lowest pertinent frequency range. Comparatively, the above-resonant operating mode, while having better efficiency at this voltage and loading condition, has higher CM noise peaks (particularly at the lower frequency bands) without employing any SSFM than does the resonant case. Similar to the CM measurements, DM noise for the resonant case shows lower levels than the above-resonant case for a majority



(b) Differential mode (DM) conducted emissions.

Figure 6.17: Conducted emissions for 81 kHz (blue) and 143 kHz (green) with no SSFM, Modes 1 and 2, respectively, at an input voltage of 48 V, an (unregulated) output voltage of 6 V, and a load current of 20 A.

of the frequency bands. Despite generally lower peaks, resonant operation has higher noise levels in the LW band than the above-resonant case. These noise measurements in conjunction with the efficiency data discussed above indicate that there is a clear efficiency and EMI tradeoff between operating at and above resonance.

For the sinusoidal modulation schemes, two cases are presented: EMI performance for a slower, Fig. 6.19, or faster, Fig. 6.20, modulation frequency, f_m . For Common Mode noise, Modes 4 and 5 have a generally lower noise profile than the resonant case, though the peaks are very similar in magnitude and only slightly lower than Mode 2, the no-SSFM case in Fig. 6.17. At the LW and MW frequency bands, the peak-to-limit percentage has about a 10% reduction when the modulation frequency is increased (Mode 5). Furthermore, the noise profile for CM noise with the faster modulation frequency, is narrower, which will help with filter design.

Mode 6 is presented in Fig. 6.21 and is a right-triangle variation on Mode 3, whereby the switching frequency is modulated up, before returning to center for a time, and then modulated lower before returning to center. At the lower frequency range, the CM, Mode



Figure 6.18: Conducted emissions for 81 kHz (blue) with no SSFM and 143 kHz (green) with triangle SSFM, Modes 1 and 3, respectively, at an input voltage of 48 V, an (unregulated) output voltage of 6 V, and a load current of 20 A.

6 SSFM case peaks at 17% above the LW limit while the CM, Mode 3 case peaks at 15% above the limit. For this same frequency range, the DM noise peaks are slightly worse for both Modes 3 and 6, however, the DM, Mode 6 SSFM case peaks differ more strongly, at 23% above the LW limit, from the DM, Mode 3 case peak, at 19% above the limit. Because Mode 6 has a smaller step size of frequency dithering and a smaller maximum deviation from the center frequency, we expect that the SSFM impact will be less pronounced than Mode 3.

For the prototype in this work, the Common Mode peaks are generally lower than the Differential Mode peaks. Due to the switched-capacitor nature of the interleaved-input, single inductor hybrid Dickson topology, the converter has low voltage swing on the switchnode and throughout the circuit, leading to lower Common Mode noise. On the contrary, Differential Mode noise is heavily dependent on the current through the converter. Having several current paths and many capacitor branches, as this topology has, can correlate to larger current loops. Furthermore, the impact of larger current loops will be exacerbated at increasing load and with higher current ripple.

Owing to the requirement of split-phase switching, which results in the input voltage being disconnected from the circuit within each phase, the current ripple at the input source





Figure 6.19: Conducted emissions for 81 kHz (blue) with no SSFM and 143 kHz (green) with sinusoidal SSFM, Modes 1 and 4, respectively, at 48 V in, and a 20 A load.

is non-zero. This leads to greater DM noise. Despite the impossibility of eliminating the input current ripple, clever circuit configuration (e.g. the implementation of an interleaved-input in this work) serves to reduce this source of DM noise as compared to a single-ended topology.

As showcased in the previous section, one advantage of operating above resonance is the invariability of efficiency with changing switching frequency. To take advantage of this feature, we can implement SSFM to potentially improve the EMI performance of this converter when it is operating above resonance. This is in an effort to make above-resonance noise levels more comparable to resonant noise levels. Fig. 6.18 and Table 6.7 show conducted emissions plots and related peak-to-limit data, respectively, for Mode 3 (Table 6.6). For both the CM and DM cases, the noise level profile in the middle range of frequencies is noticeably smaller with triangle SSFM employed versus resonant operation with no SSFM. Additionally, the peaks are more spread out indicating the conversion of a narrower and taller peak into a wider and shorter one, the key premise of SSFM. In addition to providing lower losses at heavier loads, operating above resonance allows for the implementation of SSFM without a significant impact on efficiency, but with a clear benefit for EMI performance.

While only comparisons between Modes 1, 2 and 3 are discussed in detail here, Table 6.7 contains peak-to-limit percentages for each remaining SSFM mode outlined in Table 6.6. Even though there is no definitive 'best' modulation scheme, for this prototype at this



Figure 6.20: Conducted emissions for 81 kHz (blue) with no SSFM and 143 kHz (green) with sinusoidal SSFM, Modes 1 and 5, respectively, at 48 V in, and a 20 A load.

loading condition, the overall trend suggests that the more effective SSFM methods for reducing conducted emissions have a shorter modulation period, T_m , larger frequency step size, Δf_c , and larger maximum frequency deviation, A_m . Moreover, though several schemes for frequency dithering to spread the noise spectrum are presented here, these are only a small subset of the many schemes possible to help reduce conducted EMI.

Aside from implementing SSFM, strategic frequency placement, as well as an EMI filter can be used for EMI mitigation. When it comes to improving EMI at resonant operation, we can choose inductor and capacitor values that correspond to a lower resonant frequency such that not only is the fundamental component below 150 kHz (the lower end of the LW Band), but that the $2x f_{res}$ peak is as well. Another option for frequency manipulation would be to have the lower harmonics (fundamental or second) occur between the LW and MW frequency bands, avoiding the CISPR limits.

Furthermore, passive EMI filters can be designed to target peaks at specific frequencies, and therefore reduce conducted noise even further. For this topology, because the power inductor is directly connected to the output, it acts as a filter to the low-side port. However, to filter noise at the high-side port, a discrete EMI filter can be placed at the front end [23] of the power converter. For this additional filter, passive components are selected to filter out specific frequency harmonics: where the noise peaks are occurring. Typically, the different



Figure 6.21: Conducted emissions for 81 kHz (blue) with no SSFM and 143 kHz (green) with right triangle SSFM, Modes 1 and 6, respectively, at 48 V in, and a 20 A load.

conducted noise peaks appear at harmonics of the switching frequency. However, due to the requirement of split-phase switching (having switching transitions within a phase), the positioning of the peaks is more complicated than a simple multiple of the switching frequency. In this instance, having preliminary EMI measurements as presented here informs the design of the EMI filter. Furthermore, realizing the impact SSFM has on the location of the peaks is also necessary for a multi-faceted approach to mitigating and filtering out conducted emissions.

Mode	Band	Peak-to-Limit $\%$		
		CM	DM	
Mode 1	LW	0.86	34.2	
	MW	25.7	38.9	
	VHF I	15.6	-2.95	
Mode 2	LW	17.1	25.3	
4	MW	26.5	38.0	
	VHF I	27.0	5.41	
Mode 3	LW	15.2	19.2	
	MW	6.10	21.2	
	VHF I	21.9	7.93	
Mode 4	LW	23.7	23.8	
	MW	31.8	37.3	
	VHF I	26.4	5.41	
Mode 5	LW	11.7	25.7	
$(143 \mathrm{kHz})$	MW	21.2	34.8	
	VHF I	28.6	5.50	
Mode 6	LW	17.6	23.3	
	MW	18.2	38.2	
	VHF I	22.9	-7.43	

Table 6.7: CM and DM Noise Peaks for Various Modes of Operation

6.5 Chapter Summary

The development of a 48 V distribution bus in both EVs and ICE vehicles opens opportunities for adapting advancements in high-efficiency, high-power-density data center power conversion techniques to automotive applications. However, in-vehicle power electronics also require robust component selection and qualification for industry EMI standards. Furthermore, there are trade-offs between achieving these performance standards, which are informed by the analysis of at resonant and above-resonant operation presented here. This chapter discusses the theory and construction of an 8-to-1 hybrid Dickson switched-capacitor converter for automotive systems, as well as the phase timing analysis for a split-phase regulating hybrid SC converter. The topology testing focuses on achieving low EMI and high efficiency by utilizing an interleaved input, as well as frequency modulation techniques. In this work, the efficiency benefits of operating at resonance for light load, but above resonance (for reduced RMS currents and conduction losses) at heavier load were demonstrated. Additionally, several spread-spectrum frequency modulation schemes were compared for both efficiency and EMI performance. Dithering the frequency around a point higher than the resonant frequency has little impact on the efficiency, however, the benefits of SSFM on conducted EMI are evident. Specifically, triangular modulation, greatly flattens out the peak

noise for both CM and DM EMI, which will reduce the amount of filtering required to meet CISPR 25, Class 5 requirements.

Chapter 7

Loss Analysis of Hybrid Switched-Capacitor Converters

Effective design of power converters requires an analysis of loss components. Prior chapters discuss the advantages of hybrid switched-capacitor (hybrid SC) converters from a circuit and component sizing angle, but that argument is incomplete without investigating the sources of power loss. This chapter will briefly discuss methods of calculating losses for several converter components, from high-level scaling laws to intricate mathematical expressions to computer-aided simulations.

7.1 Switching Devices

First-order optimization of power converter design typically aims to minimize total passive component volume of capacitors and inductors while assuming in practice these elements comprise the large majority of a converter's overall volume. However, this minimization may



Figure 7.1: Circuit diagram of an N-channel MOSFET with parasitic output capacitance, C_{oss} , and body diode.

adjacent switching devices. This in turn may lead to increased switch stress, resulting in volume/loss increases within the active devices. An example MOSFET with parasitic output capacitance, C_{oss} , and body diode is depicted in Fig. 7.1 and will be referred to throughout the discussion on loss mechanisms in switching devices for power converters.

Conduction and Switching Loss

Losses associated with switching devices, in this case, specifically FETs, can be broken down into conduction losses, switching losses, and gate driving losses. A general expression of conduction losses of a component x with resistance, R_x , is given by (7.1). Here, the rms current through the component, $i_{\text{rms},x}$ is used instead a dc current to capture frequency- and ripple-dependent losses.

$$P_{\text{cond},x} = i_{\text{rms},x}^2 R_x \tag{7.1}$$

Switching losses arise from various aspects of the device. Each of which is touched on here. Gating losses, or the loss associated with charging and discharging the gate capacitance (effectively the input capacitance C_{iss}) depend on component parameters, gate drive voltage, and switching frequency:

$$P_{\text{gate,S}} = \frac{1}{2} f_{\text{sw}} C_{\text{iss}} V_{\text{drv}}^2.$$

$$(7.2)$$

Silicon MOSFETs also experience reverse-recovery losses, whereas GaNFETs do not due to the construction of the semiconductor device. These losses (7.3) are a function of the body diode reverse recovery charge and the drain-source voltage when the switch turns on (and the body diode transitions to no longer conducting).

$$P_{\rm qrr} = Q_{\rm rr} V_{\rm ds,on} \tag{7.3}$$

Furthermore, two potentially significant sources of switching losses, particularly at high voltages are overlap losses (7.4) and output capacitance losses (7.5). Overlap loss, depicted by the shaded region in Fig. 7.2 for a turn-on transition relate not only to the voltage across and current through the device at a state transition, but also to the rise and fall time of the gate-source voltage, which are dependent on gate charge and drive strength. Similarly, output capacitance losses are a function of the stored charge on the switch C_{oss} and the blocking voltage. The relationship of a linear output capacitance to the charging losses is given in (7.5) and a discussion of how these losses change when accounting for the non-linearity of the C_{oss} is presented later in this chapter.

$$P_{\rm ovlp} = \frac{1}{2} f_{\rm sw} \left(V_{\rm ds,on} I_{\rm d,on} t_{\rm on} + V_{\rm ds,off} I_{\rm d,off} t_{\rm off} \right)$$
(7.4)

$$P_{\rm coss} = f_{\rm sw} C_{\rm oss} V_{\rm ds}^2 \tag{7.5}$$



Figure 7.2: Example switch gate-source voltage, drain-source voltage and drain-source current during a turn-on transition. Overlap losses are shown by the highlighted region with the volt-amp product is nonzero.

V-A Metric

One conventional metric *comparing* topologies or operating conditions, rather than computing numerical loss estimates for a specific design, is the switch volt-amp (VA) product [12, 32, 34, 42, 140]. This metric assumes linear device scaling and commonly serves as a proxy for total switching device area and/or loss in a given converter when summed across all switching devices. That is, a lower VA rating translates to a smaller and/or more efficient power converter. However, the assumption of linear device scaling does not accurately capture the trends in on-state resistance, output capacitance, and gate charge as voltage ratings scale.

In this work, we propose a VA metric that takes into account the full effect of the inductor current and capacitor voltage ripples, improving upon calculations presented in past literature by providing a metric with greatly increased fidelity. Furthermore, device scaling laws are also incorporated into the VA rating to more accurately capture the trade-off in switching loss and conduction loss for devices rated for different voltages. To compute a converter's VA rating, the rms current of each switch is multiplied by its corresponding peak voltage, before summing across all elements:

$$VA_{tot} = \sum_{i=1}^{N_{S}} V_{ds,max,i} \cdot I_{rms,i}.$$
(7.6)

However, integrating device scaling laws into this metric requires some re-formulation [32, 33, 141–143]. As discussed in the previous section of this chapter, switch losses can be split into conduction and switching-related losses (7.7), where $E_{\rm sw,S}$ is the energy corresponding to total switching losses [32, 33]. To map performance parameters to scaling parameters (7.8), the on-state resistance and the switching energy can be expressed as 'area-specific' terms: $R_{\rm on,S} = \hat{R}_{\rm on,S}/A_{\rm die}$ and $E_{\rm sw,S} = \hat{E}_{\rm sw,S}A_{\rm die}$.

$$P_{\rm S} = P_{\rm cond,S} + P_{\rm sw,S} = i_{\rm rms,S}^2 R_{\rm on,S} + f_{\rm sw} E_{\rm sw,S}$$

$$(7.7)$$

$$P_{\rm S} = i_{\rm rms,S}^2 \frac{\hat{R}_{\rm on,S}}{A_{\rm die}} + f_{\rm sw} \hat{E}_{\rm sw,S} A_{\rm die}$$
(7.8)

Moreover, the switch losses are minimized (with respect to die area — the scaling term) when conduction and switching losses are balanced (i.e., equal). For a simple example, in a scenario where the gate charge, reverse recovery, and overlap losses are negligible compared to output capacitance losses (e.g., high voltage resonant operation), the minimized switch loss reduces to:

$$P_{\rm S,min} = 2V_{\rm ds,max} i_{\rm rms,S} \sqrt{f_{\rm sw} \hat{R}_{\rm S} \hat{C}_{\rm oss}}.$$
(7.9)

Through data collection of available switching devices, the scaling trends of the areaspecific parameters versus rated blocking voltage can be determined. This analysis assumes that there are devices available for a continuous range of blocking voltages and that the switches are operated *at* that rating (further discussion on relaxing this assumption is presented later in this chapter). In [143], the specific on-resistance and specific output capacitance are power fit to a (small) data set. With each parameter taking the form $\hat{R}_{\text{on,S}} = \kappa_{\text{R}} V_{\text{ds,max}}^{\alpha_{\text{R}}}$ and $\hat{C}_{\text{oss,S}} = \kappa_{\text{C}} V_{\text{ds,max}}^{\alpha_{\text{C}}}$, the minimum switch loss for the simplified example reduces to:

$$P_{\rm S,min} = 2 \left(V_{\rm ds,max}^{1 + \frac{\alpha_{\rm R} + \alpha_{\rm C}}{2}} \right) \left(i_{\rm rms,S} \right) \sqrt{f_{\rm sw} \kappa_{\rm R} \kappa_{\rm C}}.$$
(7.10)

The form of 7.10 is reminiscent of the conventional VA product and from this expression a new switch stress metric can be formulated (7.11). Furthermore, for design space optimization, such as that discussed in [12,34], the switch stress metric can be normalized to a form of the high-side power, however, now the voltage term has a more complex exponent to account for the scaling terms in the switch stress metric.

$$VA_{tot} = \sum_{i=1}^{N_{S}} \left(V_{ds,max}^{1+\frac{\alpha_{R}+\alpha_{C}}{2}} \right)_{i} \left(i_{rms,S} \right)_{i} \rightarrow M_{VA} = \sum_{i=1}^{N_{S}} \frac{\left(V_{ds,max}^{1+\frac{\alpha_{R}+\alpha_{C}}{2}} \right)_{i} \left(i_{rms,S} \right)_{i}}{\left(V_{HI}^{1+\frac{\alpha_{R}+\alpha_{C}}{2}} \right) \left(I_{HI} \right)}$$
(7.11)
(7.12)

7.2 Current and Voltage Analysis

Whether calculating a numeric loss estimate to evaluate a specific design/device, or using a scaling metric to compare topologies/power levels, etc., an analysis of the currents through and the voltages across various components is necessary. Here, closed-form expressions for rms currents and peak blocking voltages are derived for ReSC converters, and suggestions are made for determining these parameters for more complex topologies, such as the split-phase ZVS Dickson converter from Chapter 5.

105

Current Stress

Rather than using average current for the total VA rating, as in [12, 42], here we calculate the rms current through each component—for both at- and above-resonance operation of resonant switched-capacitor (ReSC) converters —using the inductor current waveform derived in Chapter 3. Utilizing rms current is similar to the analysis performed in [51, 68] and captures conduction losses, thermal requirements, and the effects of operating frequency on current ripple. The process is detailed for an analysis of the switches, but the concept can be applied to the remainder of the circuit.

The normalized charge flow, $a_{s,ji}$, through the *i*th switching device is obtained using the procedure described in Chapter 3 and are reported here for the example two-phase odd-N Dickson converter (7.14) based on the switch numbering in Fig. 3.9.

$$\boldsymbol{a}_{S[1-4]} = \begin{bmatrix} \frac{N_{\rm C}}{2} & 0 & \frac{N_{\rm C}}{2} & 0\\ 0 & \frac{N_{\rm C}}{2} & 0 & \frac{N_{\rm C}}{2} \end{bmatrix}$$
(7.13)

$$\boldsymbol{a}_{S[5-N_{\rm S}]} = \begin{bmatrix} 1 & 0 & 1 & \cdots & 0 & 1 \\ 0 & 1 & 0 & \cdots & 1 & 0 \end{bmatrix}$$
(7.14)

In phase j, the ratio of the peak current through switch S_i relative to the peak inductor current, as defined in (3.28), is equivalent to the ratio of respective charge flow, or

$$\frac{I_{\text{pk},S_{i},j}}{I_{\text{pk},j}} = \frac{a_{\text{S},ji}}{a_{\text{L},j}}.$$
(7.15)

For each switch, S_i , the total rms current in a switching period is constructed from a squared sum of per-phase rms currents as

$$I_{\rm rms,S_{i}} = \sqrt{\frac{1}{T_{\rm sw}} \int_{0}^{T_{\rm sw}} i_{\rm S_{i}}^{2}(t) dt}$$

= $\sqrt{\frac{1}{T_{\rm sw}} \sum_{j=1}^{N_{\rm P}} \int_{-\frac{t_{j}}{2}}^{\frac{t_{j}}{2}} \left(I_{\rm pk,S_{i},j} \cos(\omega_{0,j} t) \right)^{2} dt}$
= $\frac{I_{\rm HI}}{2} \sqrt{\frac{\pi}{\Gamma} \sum_{j=1}^{N_{\rm P}} \frac{a_{{\rm S},ji}^{2}}{\tau_{j}|_{\Gamma=1}} \cdot \left(\frac{\frac{\pi}{\Gamma} \cdot \frac{\tau_{j}}{\tau_{j}|_{\Gamma=1}} + \sin\left(\frac{\pi}{\Gamma} \cdot \frac{\tau_{j}}{\tau_{j}|_{\Gamma=1}}\right)}{1 - \cos\left(\frac{\pi}{\Gamma} \cdot \frac{\tau_{j}}{\tau_{j}|_{\Gamma=1}}\right)} \right)}$ (7.16)

where (3.22) and (3.25) are substituted for t_j and $\omega_{0,j}$, respectively, and $q_{\rm HI}$ is substituted for the high-side input current, $I_{\rm HI}$, using (3.4). A similar analytical expression for the inductor

current rms may be derived as

$$I_{\rm rms,L} = \frac{I_{\rm HI}}{2} \sqrt{\frac{\pi}{\Gamma} \sum_{j=1}^{N_{\rm P}} \frac{a_{\rm L,j}^2}{\tau_j|_{\Gamma=1}} \cdot \left(\frac{\frac{\pi}{\Gamma} \cdot \frac{\tau_j}{\tau_j|_{\Gamma=1}} + \sin\left(\frac{\pi}{\Gamma} \cdot \frac{\tau_j}{\tau_j|_{\Gamma=1}}\right)}{1 - \cos\left(\frac{\pi}{\Gamma} \cdot \frac{\tau_j}{\tau_j|_{\Gamma=1}}\right)}\right)}.$$
(7.17)

Interestingly, both the switch and inductor rms currents are independent of both C_0 and f_{sw} , varying only with Γ and $I_{\rm HI}$. For all two-phase converters, the normalized phase durations are invariant to Γ (i.e., $\tau_j = \tau_j|_{\Gamma=1}$) leading to further simplification of (7.16) and (7.17). In all cases an increase in Γ results in reduced rms currents, as expected.

The rms current expressions derived here are applicable to two-phase and multi-phase ReSC converters, with the exception of converters that require more complex switching schemes, such as split-phase switching. Split-phase converters exhibit more complex inductor current waveforms as discussed in Chapter 4 and analytically determining an rms current through the inductors or switches is tedious; instead, either a numerical/symbolic computation software, such as MATLAB, or a circuit simulation software, such as LTspice, can be used to estimate these values.

Voltage Stress

An analysis of blocking voltage requirements for each switch is necessary in the formulation of the VA metric. Prior work in [12, 42, 51, 68], only calculated switch voltage stresses based on the mid-range capacitor voltages, thereby neglecting the effects of capacitor voltage ripple. In this analysis, the peak voltage indicates switch stress, and more fairly characterizes the performance of switches under the large ripple conditions typical in converters designed for minimized passive volume.

When a switch is disabled, its blocking voltage, $V_{ds,i}$, is dictated by proximal flying capacitors. In every phase, large-signal KVL is applied to obtain expressions for the voltage imposed upon each switch, inclusive of flying capacitor voltage ripple. However the phase and time of occurrence for the peak blocking voltage in each switch is not immediately obvious by inspection. For the ReSC topologies presented in this work, the maximum (or minimum) of V_{ds} in each phase occurs either at its beginning, j_{start} , or end, j_{end} . Therefore the instantaneous blocking voltage immediately before and after each phase transition must be investigated, after which the maximum value is recognized.

Using the two-phase odd-N Dickson converter in Fig. 3.9 as an example, at the start of phase 1 switch S_6 experiences a blocking voltage of

$$V_{\rm ds,N+2}\Big|_{(j=1)_{\rm start}} = \left(V_{\rm HI}v_{N-2} + \frac{1}{2}\Delta v_{\rm pp,N-2}\right) - \left(V_{\rm HI}v_{N-3} - \frac{1}{2}\Delta v_{\rm pp,N-3}\right)$$
(7.18)

whereas at the end of phase 1 switch S_6 experiences

$$V_{\rm ds,N+2}\Big|_{(j=1)_{\rm start}} = \left(V_{\rm HI}v_{N-2} - \frac{1}{2}\Delta v_{\rm pp,N-2}\right) - \left(V_{\rm HI}v_{N-3} + \frac{1}{2}\Delta v_{\rm pp,N-3}\right)$$
(7.19)

$V_{{ m ds},{ m max},i}$						
Dickson						
S_{B_i}	$\frac{1}{N}V_{\rm HI} + \frac{1}{2}\frac{q_{\rm HI}}{C_0}$	$i \in \{1 \le \mathbb{N} \le 4\}$				
S_{α}	$\frac{2}{N}V_{\mathrm{HI}} + \frac{1}{N-1}\frac{q_{\mathrm{HI}}}{C_0}$	$i \in \{2 \le \mathbb{N} \le N-1\}$				
DS_i	$\frac{1}{N}V_{\rm HI} + \frac{1}{2}\frac{q_{\rm HI}}{C_0}$	$i \in \{1, N\}$				

Table 7.1	: Two-Phase	Odd-N	Dickson	Maximum	Switch	Voltage	Stress
		0 0 0 1		T'T OUT TITLE OF THE	~ ····	1010000	~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~

where v_{N-2} and v_{N-3} are the normalized mid-range voltage of capacitor C_{N-2} and C_{N-3} , respectively. Voltage ripples $\Delta v_{pp,i}$ are defined by (4.7). In this case (7.18) clearly expresses the peak blocking voltage condition in phase 1. Continuing the analysis for every phase shows (7.18) is also the maximum switch voltage stress, V_{ds,max,B_5} , for switch B_5 over the entire switching period.

This search is expanded to all switches, where phases in which a switch is turned on may be ignored since these switches will have 0 V across them. Table 7.1 documents the generalized result for peak voltage stress on each switching element for the two-phase odd-NDickson topology. Switch stress for odd-N and even-N split-phase Dickson converters is included in Appendix A.

Non-linear C_{oss}

The linearization of the output capacitance and the *method* of linearization is especially critical in the analysis of converters such as hybrid SC converters in which switches block differing voltages. As discussed in Chapter 5, there are various linear-equivalent capacitances that can be defined. For modeling inductor currents for ZVS operation in Chapter 5, the 'impedance-equivalent' capacitance was used. An energy-method for evaluating equivalent output capacitances is used for loss analysis [102, 103, 144]. Fig. 5.8 is reproduced here for easier reference.



Figure 7.3: Stored charge in the switch output capacitance as a function of the blocking voltage for an example switch device. Shaded areas corresponding to stored energy, coenergy; as well as linearized capacitances (charge-equivalent $(C_{Q,eq})$ and energy-equivalent $(C_{E,eq})$ are notated.

Switching Loss

Prior works generally discuss output capacitance switching losses in terms of a half-bridge configuration () and assumes two equivalent devices that block the same peak voltage. From these assumptions the loss analysis is greatly simplified, but loses its generality. Particularly for hybrid SC converters, where there are many switches blocking different voltage changing state during the same transition, a more general analysis of $C_{\rm oss}$ losses is necessary.

During a specific switching transition an energy balance (7.20) can be performed to determine the lost energy. The initial energy stored on any switch output capacitances plus any energy drawn from the dc source (as the charging voltage source) must equal the stored

energy at the end of the transition plus the loss. For the example of a hybrid switched capacitor converter, the energy present in the system at the start of the switching transition (at time t_0), is given by (7.21) and is equal to any energy in the inductor, $E_{\rm L} = 1/2Li(t_0)^2$ plus the sum of energy stored on OFF switching device output capacitances, $E_{\rm oss}$. The stored energy in a non-linear capacitor is the area (shaded in blue in Fig 7.3) between the $Q_{\rm oss}$ curve and the $Q_{\rm oss}$ axis (7.22).

$$E_{\rm loss} = E_{\rm final} - E_{\rm init} + E_{\rm src} \tag{7.20}$$

$$E_{\text{init}} = E_{\text{L}}\big|_{t_0} + \sum_{i=1}^{N_{\text{S}}} E_{\text{Coss},i}\big|_{t_0}$$
(7.21)

$$E_{\text{oss},i} = \int_{0}^{Q_{\text{oss},i}} v \, \mathrm{d}q = \int_{0}^{v_{ds},i} v \cdot C_{\text{oss},i}(v) \, \mathrm{d}v \tag{7.22}$$

Similarly, the energy present in the system at the end of the switching transition (at time t_1), is given by (7.23) as the sum of inductor and switch output capacitance energies.

$$E_{\rm fin} = E_{\rm L}\big|_{t_1} + \sum_{i=1}^{N_{\rm S}} E_{{\rm Coss},i}\big|_{t_1}$$
(7.23)

Finally, the energy provided by the dc charging voltage source $E_{\rm src}$ is equal to the sum of the energy required to charge up all 'charging' switch output capacitances. As mentioned in Chapters 3 and 5, when charging a capacitor through a dc source (whether the capacitor is linear or non-linear) from voltage v_0 to v_1 , the required energy is (7.24).

$$E_{\rm src} = V_{\rm dc} \Delta q_{\rm oss} = V_{\rm dc} \cdot (Q_{\rm oss}\big|_{v_0}^{v_1}) \tag{7.24}$$

Furthermore, the energy required for capacitor charging can be related to the stored energy and the 'co-energy' of the output capacitance [102]. The 'co-energy' E_{oss}^* can be visualized as the area under the Q_{oss} - V_{ds} and is expressed in (7.25). This energy represents the energy lost through capacitor charging from v_0 at t_0 to v_1 at t_1 .

$$E_{\rm oss}^* = \int_{v_0}^{v_1} Q_{\rm oss}(v) \, \mathrm{d}v \tag{7.25}$$

For a switching transition, the total loss is the sum of the discharged stored energy from the switches that are turning on plus the sum of the co-energy from the switches that are turning off (i.e., charging up output capacitances). The final loss expression is given by (7.26).

$$P_{\text{loss,Coss}} = E_{\text{loss}} f_{\text{sw}} = \left[\sum_{i=1}^{N_{\text{S,dis}}} \left(E_{\text{Coss},i} \big|_{t_0} - E_{\text{Coss},i} \big|_{t_1} \right) + \sum_{i=1}^{N_{\text{S,chrg}}} E_{\text{Coss},i}^* \big|_{t_0 \to t_1} \right] f_{\text{sw}}$$
(7.26)

This energy loss can also be used to determine the required inductor energy for ZVS. If an exactly soft-switching transition is assumed, $E_{\text{loss}} = 0$ and the initial inductor energy can be determined, for a transition where the inductor current ends at zero.

Switch-Stress Metric

The switch-stress metric and scaling laws presented in Section 7.1 assume that there is a physical device that is rated for exactly the peak drain-source voltage imposed on that switch, however, for discrete switching devices, we know that there is not a continuous voltage rating of available devices. Furthermore, switches that have different (but similar) conduction and voltage stress may be implemented with the same switch selection for several reasons, such as: simplified layout, component procurement, and simplified gate drive solutions. Because the switch-stress metric presented here accounts for switching losses through the inclusion of the scaling of C_{oss} , a more accurate model of the switching losses should factor in the non-linearity of switch output capacitance. Utilizing a device at a voltage lower than its rated voltage typically results in a higher output capacitance. To account for the discrepancy in operating voltage and rated device voltage, [143] introduces a device utilization factor: β defined as $\beta = V_{\text{ds}}/V_{\text{r}}$, where $V_{\text{ds,max}}$ is the operating peak drain-source voltage and V_r is the device rated voltage, as shown in Fig. 7.4.

Appendix A of [143] outlines the scaling of the non-linear C_{oss} based on semiconductor



Figure 7.4: Stored charge in the switch output capacitance as a function of the blocking voltage for an example switch device rated at $V_{\rm r}$. The output capacitance at the operating voltage, $\beta V_{\rm r}$, and the linearized charge-equivalent capacitance ($C_{Q,\rm eq}$) are notated.

device physics. Here, only the incorporation of the utilization factor into the switch-stress FOM is presented. One drawback of accounting for this utilization metric is that now the switch loss metric is quantized based on available technologies. Therefore, inclusion of the rated voltage versus the peak blocking voltage may actually complicate any topology comparison and precludes a closed-form analytical model.

$$C_{\rm oss}(V_{ds,max}) = \sqrt{\frac{V_{\rm ds,max}}{V_{\rm r}}} \kappa_{\rm C} V_{\rm ds,max}^{\alpha_{\rm C}} \times A_{\rm die} = \frac{1}{\sqrt{\beta}} \kappa_{\rm C} V_{\rm r}^{\alpha_{\rm C}} \times A_{\rm die}$$
(7.27)

$$VA_{tot} = \sum_{i=1}^{N_{S}} \frac{V_{ds,max}^{3/4} \left(V_{r}^{\frac{2(\alpha_{R}+\alpha_{C})+1}{4}}\right)_{i} \left(i_{rms,S}\right)_{i}}{\left(V_{HI}^{1+\frac{\alpha_{R}+\alpha_{C}}{2}}\right) \left(I_{HI}\right)}$$
(7.28)

7.3 Capacitors

Recent works [145–147] explore methods of more accurately characterizing and describing losses of multi-layer ceramic capacitors (MLCCs) under large bias conditions, i.e., how they are used in hybrid SC converters with a sizeable voltage ripple on top of a dc voltage. However, for first order loss approximations, (7.1) can be used based on the calculated or simulated rms current through a capacitor. Frequency-dependent equivalent series-resistance (ESR) values for small bias conditions are reported on component data sheets and can be used to calculate an effective resistance of a combination of series/parallel capacitors for each flying capacitor. Furthermore, Class II MLCCs while having extremely high energy densities (making them attractive for use in power dense capacitor-based converters), also experience significant capacitance reduction with increased voltage bias. For resonant converters this can pose a problem in maintaining balanced ZCS or ZVS operation, necessitating active control techniques [63,86].

7.4 Printed Circuit Board

As loads continue to increase, demanding larger current handling capabilities of power converters, and as switching frequencies increase to reduce passive component sizing, the design and layout of printed circuit boards (PCBs) becomes crucial to high performance power converters.

The automotive power converter in Chapter 6, nearly 40% of total losses were attributed to PCB trace resistances. For the work presented here, the circuit is laid out folded in half down the 'string' of switches (termed a 'hotdog' fold) with half of the switches on the top side and half on the bottom side (Fig. 7.5). Using ANSYS SIWave, the PCB trace resistances for this layout were estimated. Because the current along the nodes highlighted in red, travels





(b) Rendering of the converter layout.

Figure 7.5: Layout diagrams for a laterally symmetric HISID converter, highlighting high impedance paths.

the full length of the power stage, conduction losses are a sizeable portion of the overall converter losses, especially at heavy loads where conduction losses dominate over other loss sources. The DC trace resistance for the 'hamburger' fold is reduced by 77% compared to the 'hotdog' fold in Fig. 6.10.

A re-design of the HISID converter to fold the converter along the vertical axis (in Fig. 7.6), reduces the dc trace resistance by over 75%. Folding the converter at the 'midpoint' of the power path ('hamburger' fold) reduces the path length of the common capacitor nodes by about half compared to the laterally symmetric fold. With the resistance estimates from simulation, the PCB conduction losses can be calculated with (7.1).



(a) Simulated PCB trace resistances.



(b) Rendering of the converter layout.

Figure 7.6: Layout diagrams for a vertically symmetric HISID converter, highlighting reduced impedance paths.

7.5 Magnetics

Modeling of magnetics losses is a complex problem space. Conduction losses are generally of the form (7.1), with the dc resistance, but there are also complex ac winding losses stemming from eddy currents/proximity effects [148, 149]. Furthermore, accurate modeling of core losses typically relies on Steinmetz equations (7.29) or modified Steinmetz equations (e.g., iGSE (7.30)) and Steinmetz parameters [150–152].

$$P_{\rm core} = k f^{\alpha} \Delta B^{\beta} \tag{7.29}$$

$$P_{\rm core} = \frac{1}{T} \int_0^T k \left| \frac{\mathrm{d}B}{\mathrm{d}t} \right|^{\alpha} (B_{\rm pp})^{\beta - \alpha} \mathrm{d}t \tag{7.30}$$

For commercial off-the-shelf magnetics, manufacturers may or may not provide access to full Steinmetz parameter data sets, making modeling these magnetics losses difficult. However, most manufacturers provide an online loss estimation tool to give a first order approximation, though these tools generally assume triangular currents.

7.6 Chapter Summary

This chapter briefly discusses the various loss mechanisms within a power converter. For conduction losses an analytical method for determining rms currents is presented. Additionally, a metric for evaluation of switch stress is provided including accommodations for device scaling trends. While there is still much work to be done in the modeling of power converter losses, a first-order approximation may be sufficient for topology comparisons and relative device evaluations.

Chapter 8

Conclusion

This final chapter discusses some potential extensions of the work presented in the thesis as well as other tangential questions or applications for further work. Additionally a brief review of the presented material closes out this dissertation.

8.1 Future Work

Initial and brief thoughts regarding future research paths of switching techniques are included here to serve as inspiration for prospective works.

Switch Device Scaling

Building off of the switch-stress metric presented in Chapter 7, further survey data is required to more accurately capture the ever-improving switch technologies. The scaling law coefficients extracted by [143] rely on a small data-set of switching devices. An expansion of the component survey in [13] can encompass switching devices and the associated on-state resistance, gate charge, output capacitance, and device area to better track scaling trends. Using scaling laws for device comparison on different operating conditions is particularly of interest as technologies such as GaNFETs are improving not only in high-voltage devices, but also in low-voltage ranges, becoming more competitive with Si MOSFETs.

Switch Reliability

In the same area of component characterization, an analysis of switch reliability on switches achieving ZVS could further bolster the merits of soft-switching techniques. Also, potentially, better FOM devices could be operated at higher voltages without risk of failure if softly switched.

Comparison of Isolated Topologies to Hybrid SC Topologies

Because hybrid SC converters are still an emerging area of power electronics, there are still many unanswered questions regarding the comparison of these converters to more established topologies and transformer-based topologies, such as the LLC converter. Expansion of the topology comparison based on the analysis in Chapter 3 and presented fully in [34] to include transformer analysis can serve as a starting point. However, one challenge is the difference in sizing philosophies of capacitors/inductors versus transformers. Because capacitors and inductors store energy, sizing these components depends on the peak energy storage requirements, but transformers ideally do not store any energy. Therefore, potentially a different methodology than the one presented for capacitors and inductors is required for sizing transformers. Furthermore, high performance transformers are typically custom designs, complicating a potential derivation of scaling laws or general trends in power density, turns ratio, etc.

A more complete comparison of topologies might also require consideration of losses, however, loss modeling tends to be complex and not provide a closed-form relationship between optimal operating parameters.

Knowing at which conversion ratio transformer-based topologies become more attractive than capacitor-based topologies (for a specific design space) opens further research avenues.

Merged SC with Isolated Topology

Having a topology comparison framework including both isolated and non-isolated topologies allows further expansion to merged topologies which utilize both a switched-capacitor (or hybrid SC) stage and a transformer stage [153–155]. In a merged topology, there will be a trade-off in the conversion ratio of the (hybrid) SC stage and the transformer conversion ratio. Furthermore investigation into the operation of these merged topologies will be necessary, especially in switching strategies and modulation techniques which might present different challenges in a merged topology than in a more conventional solution.

8.2 Conclusion

Hybrid switched-capacitor converters have shown initial promise in applications requiring high power density and high efficiency, however, investigations into more complex operation has been lacking. Specifically for applications which could benefit from soft-switching, or those which require EMI mitigation or voltage regulation, this work explores both conventional and novel switching techniques applied to hybrid SC converters. A general analysis of these converters to determine both passive component and switching device sizing is presented. This analytical framework is useful not only for evaluating sizing requirements of a specific design, but also for comparing a set of topologies. A detailed derivation is provided for operational phase timings that ensure soft-charging of flying capacitors in a range of operating conditions. Furthermore, a derivation of zero-voltage switching conditions is described, including practical considerations, such as the non-linear output capacitance of the switching devices. This dissertation presented both theoretical discussions and experimental validation of various switching control schemes for hybrid switched-capacitor converters using example hybrid Dickson converters, however, the analysis is applicable to many hybrid SC converters. Moreover, to demonstrate the capability of these more power-dense converters to perform in constrained environments, such as automotive applications, a hybrid SC converter is designed using automotive-rating components and several methods for mitigating EMI are presented and validated. This dissertation presents analysis and validation of complex switching schemes demonstrated on a relatively new branch of power converters, which utilize energy-dense capacitors and better figure-of-merit switching devices to achieve high performance.

Bibliography

- S. Pasternak, C. Schaef, and J. Stauth, "Equivalent resistance approach to optimization, analysis and comparison of hybrid/resonant switched-capacitor converters," in 2016 IEEE 17th workshop on control and modeling for power electronics (COMPEL). IEEE, 2016, pp. 1–8.
- [2] International Electrotechnical Commission (IEC), "CISPR 25 Vehicles, Boats and Internal Combustion Engines – Radio Disturbance Characteristics – Limits and Methods of Measurement for the Protection of On-Board Receivers," October 2016.
- [3] L. Tolbert, "Power Electronics for Distributed Energy Systems and Transmission and Distribution Applications: Assessing the Technical Needs for Utility Applications," -, 12 2005.
- [4] A. Shehabi, "United states data center energy usage report," Lawrence Berkeley National Laboratory, Berkeley, CA, Tech. Rep. LBNL-1005775, Aug. 2016.
 [Online]. Available: https://datacenters.lbl.gov/sites/default/files/DCDWebscale_ Shehabi_072016.pdf
- [5] International Energy Agency, "Net zero by 2050: A roadmap for the global energy sector," International Energy Agency, Tech. Rep., Oct. 2021. [Online]. Available: https://iea.blob.core.windows.net/assets/deebef5d-0c34-4539-9d0c-10b13d840027/ NetZeroby2050-ARoadmapfortheGlobalEnergySector_CORR.pdf
- [6] B. Graver, D. Rutherford, and S. Zheng, "Co2 emissions from commercial aviation: 2013, 2018, and 2019," International Council on Clean Transportatio, Washington, DC, Tech. Rep., Oct. 2020. [Online]. Available: https://theicct.org/sites/default/ files/publications/CO2-commercial-aviation-oct2020.pdf
- [7] J. T. Stauth, M. D. Seeman, and K. Kesarwani, "Resonant switched-capacitor converters for sub-module distributed photovoltaic power management," *IEEE Transactions* on Power Electronics, vol. 28, no. 3, pp. 1189–1198, 2012.
- [8] A. Cervera, M. Evzelman, M. M. Peretz, and S. Ben-Yaakov, "A high-efficiency resonant switched capacitor converter with continuous conversion ratio," *IEEE Transactions on Power Electronics*, vol. 30, no. 3, pp. 1373–1382, 2014.

- [9] Y. Lei, C. Barth, S. Qin, W.-C. Liu, I. Moon, A. Stillwell, D. Chou, T. Foulkes, Z. Ye, Z. Liao, and R. C. N. Pilawa-Podgurski, "A 2-kW Single-Phase Seven-Level Flying Capacitor Multilevel Inverter With an Active Energy Buffer," *IEEE Transactions on Power Electronics*, vol. 32, no. 11, pp. 8570–8581, 2017.
- [10] S. Jiang, S. Saggini, C. Nan, X. Li, C. Chung, and M. Yazdani, "Switched Tank Converters," *IEEE Transactions on Power Electronics*, vol. 34, no. 6, pp. 5048–5062, 2018.
- [11] P. H. McLaughlin, P. A. Kyaw, M. H. Kiani, C. R. Sullivan, and J. T. Stauth, "A 48-V:16-V, 180-W Resonant Switched-Capacitor Converter With High-Q Merged Multiphase LC Resonator," *IEEE Journal of Emerging and Selected Topics in Power Electronics*, vol. 8, no. 3, pp. 2255–2267, 2020.
- [12] Z. Ye, S. R. Sanders, and R. C. N. Pilawa-Podgurski, "Modeling and Comparison of Passive Component Volume of Hybrid Resonant Switched-Capacitor Converters," *IEEE Transactions on Power Electronics*, vol. 37, no. 9, pp. 10903–10919, 2022.
- [13] J. Zou, N. C. Brooks, S. Coday, N. M. Ellis, and R. C. Pilawa-Podgurski, "On the Size and Weight of Passive Components: Scaling Trends for High-Density Power Converter Designs," in 2022 IEEE 23rd Workshop on Control and Modeling for Power Electronics (COMPEL). COMPEL, 2022, pp. 1–7.
- [14] Y. Li, X. Lyu, D. Cao, S. Jiang, and C. Nan, "A 98.55% Efficiency Switched-Tank Converter for Data Center Application," *IEEE Transactions on Industry Applications*, vol. 54, no. 6, pp. 6205–6222, 2018.
- [15] J. Baek, P. Wang, S. Jiang, and M. Chen, "LEGO-PoL: A 93.1% 54V-1.5V 300A Merged-Two-Stage Hybrid Converter with a Linear Extendable Group Operated Pointof-Load (LEGO-PoL) Architecture," in 2019 20th Workshop on Control and Modeling for Power Electronics (COMPEL), 2019, pp. 1–8.
- [16] Y. Chen, P. Wang, H. Cheng, G. Szczeszynski, S. Allen, D. M. Giuliano, and M. Chen, "Virtual intermediate bus cpu voltage regulator," *IEEE Transactions on Power Elec*tronics, vol. 37, no. 6, pp. 6883–6898, 2022.
- [17] P. Wang, D. Zhou, D. Giuliano, M. Chen, and Y. Chen, "Multistack switched-capacitor architecture with coupled magnetics for 48v-to-1v vrm," in 2022 IEEE 23rd Workshop on Control and Modeling for Power Electronics (COMPEL), 2022, pp. 1–7.
- [18] Y. Zhu, T. Ge, N. M. Ellis, L. Horowitz, and R. C. N. Pilawa-Podgurski, "A 500-A/48to-1-V Switching Bus Converter: A Hybrid Switched-Capacitor Voltage Regulator with 94.7% Peak Efficiency and 464-W/In3 Power Density," in 2023 IEEE Applied Power Electronics Conference and Exposition (APEC). APEC, 2023, pp. 1989–1996.

- [19] Y. Zhang, Q. Liu, Y. Gao, J. Li, and M. Sumner, "Hybrid switched-capacitor/switchedquasi-z-source bidirectional dc-dc converter with a wide voltage gain range for hybrid energy sources evs," *IEEE Transactions on Industrial Electronics*, vol. 66, no. 4, pp. 2680–2690, 2019.
- [20] M. Ashourloo, V. R. Namburi, G. V. Piqué, J. Pigott, H. J. Bergveld, A. E. Sherif, and O. Trescases, "Decentralized Quasi-Fixed-Frequency Control of Multiphase Interleaved Hybrid Dickson Converters for Fault-Tolerant Automotive Applications," *IEEE Transactions on Power Electronics*, vol. 35, no. 7, pp. 7653–7663, 2020.
- [21] J. W. Kwak and D. B. Ma, "An Automotive-Use Dual-fsw-Zone Hybrid Switching Power Converter with Vo-Jitter-Immune Spread-Spectrum Modulation," in ESSCIRC 2022- IEEE 48th European Solid State Circuits Conference (ESSCIRC), 2022, pp. 281–284.
- [22] M. E. Blackwell, S. Krishnan, N. M. Ellis, and R. C. Pilawa-Podgurski, "Direct 48 V to 6 V Automotive Hybrid Switched-Capacitor Converter with Reduced Conducted EMI," in 2022 IEEE 23rd Workshop on Control and Modeling for Power Electronics (COMPEL). COMPEL, 2022, pp. 1–8.
- [23] S. Krishnan, M. E. Blackwell, and R. C. N. Pilawa-Podgurski, "An emi-compliant and automotive-rated 48v to point-of-load dickson-based hybrid switched-capacitor dc-dc converter," in 2023 IEEE Transportation Electrification Conference & Expo (ITEC), 2023, pp. 1–7.
- [24] R. C. Pilawa-Podgurski, D. M. Giuliano, and D. J. Perreault, "Merged two-stage power converterarchitecture with softcharging switched-capacitor energy transfer," in 2008 IEEE Power Electronics Specialists Conference. PESC, 2008, pp. 4008–4015.
- [25] Y. Lei and R. C. N. Pilawa-Podgurski, "A General Method for Analyzing Resonant and Soft-Charging Operation of Switched-Capacitor Converters," *IEEE Transactions* on Power Electronics, vol. 30, no. 10, pp. 5650–5664, 2015.
- [26] J. D. Cockcroft and E. T. Walton, ""production of high velocity positive ions," Proceedings of the Royal Society A, vol. 136, pp. 619–630, 1932.
- [27] J. Dickson, "On-Chip High-Voltage Generation in MNOS Integrated Circuits Using an Improved Voltage Multiplier Technique," *Solid-State Circuits, IEEE Journal of*, vol. 11, no. 3, pp. 374–378, Jun 1976.
- [28] Y. Li, J. Chen, M. John, R. Liou, and S. R. Sanders, "Resonant switched capacitor stacked topology enabling high DC-DC voltage conversion ratios and efficient wide range regulation," in 2016 IEEE Energy Conversion Congress and Exposition (ECCE). Milwaukee, WI, USA: IEEE, September 2016, pp. 1–7.

- [29] G.-S. Seo, R. Das, and H.-P. Le, "A 95%-Efficient 48V-to-1V/10A VRM Hybrid Converter Using Interleaved Dual Inductors," in 2018 IEEE Energy Conversion Congress and Exposition (ECCE), September 2018, pp. 3825–3830, iSSN: 2329-3748.
- [30] N. M. Ellis and R. C. Pilawa-Podgurski, "A Symmetric Dual-Inductor Hybrid Dickson Converter for Direct 48V-to-PoL Conversion," in 2022 IEEE Applied Power Electronics Conference and Exposition (APEC). APEC, 2022, pp. 1267–1271.
- [31] M. H. Kiani and J. T. Stauth, "Optimization and Comparison of Hybrid-Resonant Switched Capacitor DC-DC Converter Topologies," in 2017 IEEE 18th Workshop on Control and Modeling for Power Electronics (COMPEL). IEEE, 2017, pp. 1–8.
- [32] S. R. Pasternak, M. H. Kiani, J. S. Rentmeister, and J. T. Stauth, "Modeling and Performance Limits of Switched-Capacitor DC–DC Converters Capable of Resonant Operation with a Single Inductor," *IEEE Journal of Emerging and Selected Topics in Power Electronics*, vol. 5, no. 4, pp. 1746–1760, 2017.
- [33] P. H. McLaughlin, J. S. Rentmeister, M. H. Kiani, and J. T. Stauth, "Analysis and Comparison of Hybrid-Resonant Switched-Capacitor DC–DC Converters With Passive Component Size Constraints," *IEEE Transactions on Power Electronics*, vol. 36, no. 3, pp. 3111–3125, March 2021.
- [34] N. M. Ellis, N. C. Brooks, M. E. Blackwell, R. A. Abramson, S. Coday, and R. C. N. Pilawa-Podgurski, "A General Analysis of Resonant Switched Capacitor Converters Using Peak Energy Storage and Switch Stress Including Ripple," *IEEE Transactions* on Power Electronics, pp. 1–21, 2023.
- [35] C.-K. Cheung, S.-C. Tan, C. Tse, and A. Ioinovici, "On energy efficiency of switchedcapacitor converters," *Power Electronics, IEEE Transactions on*, vol. 28, no. 2, pp. 862–876, February 2013.
- [36] M. S. Makowski and D. Maksimovic, "Performance limits of switched-capacitor DC-DC converters," in *Proceedings of PESC '95 - Power Electronics Specialist Conference*, vol. 2, June 1995, pp. 1215–1221 vol.2.
- [37] B. Axelrod, Y. Berkovich, and A. Ioinovici, "Switched-capacitor/switched-inductor structures for getting transformerless hybrid dc-dc pwm converters," *IEEE Transactions on Circuits and Systems I: Regular Papers*, vol. 55, no. 2, pp. 687–696, 2008.
- [38] R. Barzegarkhoo, M. Forouzesh, S. S. Lee, F. Blaabjerg, and Y. P. Siwakoti, "Switchedcapacitor multilevel inverters: A comprehensive review," *IEEE Transactions on Power Electronics*, vol. 37, no. 9, pp. 11209–11243, 2022.
- [39] K. Cheng, "New generation of switched capacitor converters," in *Power Electronics Specialists Conference*, 1998. PESC 98 Record. 29th Annual IEEE, vol. 2, May 1998, pp. 1529–1535vol.2.

- [40] J. Kimball and P. Krein, "Analysis and design of switched capacitor converters," in Applied Power Electronics Conference and Exposition, 2005. APEC 2005. Twentieth Annual IEEE, vol. 3. IEEE, 2005, pp. 1473–1477.
- [41] R. C. N. Pilawa-Podgurski and D. J. Perreault, "Merged Two-Stage Power Converter With Soft Charging Switched-Capacitor Stage in 180 nm CMOS," *IEEE Journal of Solid-State Circuits*, vol. 47, no. 7, pp. 1557–1567, 2012.
- [42] M. D. Seeman and S. R. Sanders, "Analysis and Optimization of Switched-Capacitor DC–DC Converters," *IEEE Transactions on Power Electronics*, vol. 23, no. 2, pp. 841–851, March 2008.
- [43] Y. Lei, "High-performance power converters leveraging capacitor-based energy transfer," Ph.D. dissertation, University of Illinois at Urbana-Champaign, Urbana, IL, USA, April 2017.
- [44] C. Li, Y. E. Bouvier, A. Berrios, P. Alou, J. A. Oliver, and J. A. Cobos, "Revisiting" partial power architectures" from the" differential power" perspective," in 2019 20th Workshop on Control and Modeling for Power Electronics (COMPEL). IEEE, 2019, pp. 1–8.
- [45] P. H. McLaughlin, J. S. Rentmeister, M. H. Kiani, and J. T. Stauth, "Analysis and Comparison of Hybrid-Resonant Switched-Capacitor DC–DC Converters with Passive Component Size Constraints," *IEEE Transactions on Power Electronics*, vol. 36, no. 3, pp. 3111–3125, 2020.
- [46] J. S. Rentmeister, C. Schaef, B. X. Foo, and J. T. Stauth, "A flying capacitor multilevel converter with sampled valley-current detection for multi-mode operation and capacitor voltage balancing," in 2016 IEEE Energy Conversion Congress and Exposition (ECCE). IEEE, 2016, pp. 1–8.
- [47] J. S. Rentmeister and J. T. Stauth, "A 48v: 2v flying capacitor multilevel converter using current-limit control for flying capacitor balance," in 2017 IEEE Applied Power Electronics Conference and Exposition (APEC). IEEE, 2017, pp. 367–372.
- [48] C. Schaef, J. Rentmeister, and J. T. Stauth, "Multimode operation of resonant and hybrid switched-capacitor topologies," *IEEE Transactions on Power Electronics*, vol. 33, no. 12, pp. 10512–10523, 2018.
- [49] Z. Ye, Y. Lei, and R. C. N. Pilawa-Podgurski, "A resonant switched capacitor based 4-to-1 bus converter achieving 2180 W/in3 power density and 98.9% peak efficiency," in 2018 IEEE Applied Power Electronics Conference and Exposition (APEC). APEC, 2018, pp. 121–126.

- [50] —, "The Cascaded Resonant Converter: A Hybrid Switched-Capacitor Topology With High Power Density and Efficiency," *IEEE Transactions on Power Electronics*, vol. 35, no. 5, pp. 4946–4958, 2020.
- [51] Z. Ye, R. A. Abramson, T. Ge, and R. C. N. Pilawa-Podgurski, "Multi-Resonant Switched-Capacitor Converter: Achieving High Conversion Ratio With Reduced Component Number," *IEEE Open Journal of Power Electronics*, vol. 3, pp. 492–507, 2022.
- [52] N. C. Brooks, S. Coday, M. E. Blackwell, R. A. Abramson, N. M. Ellis, and R. C. N. Pilawa-Podgurski, "Operation of Flying Capacitor Multilevel Converters At and Above Resonance," in 2022 IEEE 23rd Workshop on Control and Modeling for Power Electronics (COMPEL). COMPEL, 2022, pp. 1–7.
- [53] K. Kesarwani, R. Sangwan, and J. T. Stauth, "Resonant-Switched Capacitor Converters for Chip-Scale Power Delivery: Design and Implementation," *IEEE Transactions* on Power Electronics, vol. 30, no. 12, pp. 6966–6977, 2014.
- [54] Z. Ye, Y. Lei, and R. C. N. Pilawa-Podgurski, "A 48-to-12 V Cascaded Resonant Switched-Capacitor Converter for Data Centers with 99% Peak Efficiency and 2500 W/in3 Power Density," in 2019 IEEE Applied Power Electronics Conference and Exposition (APEC). APEC, 2019, pp. 13–18.
- [55] K. Sano and H. Fujita, "Performance of a high-efficiency switched-capacitor-based resonant converter with phase-shift control," *IEEE transactions on power electronics*, vol. 26, no. 2, pp. 344–354, 2010.
- [56] Y. Li, J. Chen, M. John, R. Liou, and S. R. Sanders, "Resonant Switched Capacitor Stacked Topology Enabling High DC-DC Voltage Conversion Ratios and Efficient Wide Range Regulation," in 2016 IEEE Energy Conversion Congress and Exposition (ECCE). IEEE, 2016, pp. 1–7.
- [57] Y. Li, X. Lyu, D. Cao, S. Jiang, and C. Nan, "A high efficiency resonant switchedcapacitor converter for data center," in 2017 IEEE Energy Conversion Congress and Exposition (ECCE). IEEE, 2017, pp. 4460–4466.
- [58] L. He and X. Xu, "High efficiency mechanism analysis of resonant switched-capacitor converter," *IEEE Access*, vol. 8, pp. 217306–217316, 2020.
- [59] N. M. Ellis and R. Amirtharajah, "A resonant dual extended lc-tank dickson converter with 50% two-phase operation at odd conversion ratios," in 2021 IEEE Applied Power Electronics Conference and Exposition (APEC). IEEE, 2021, pp. 1282–1287.
- [60] K. Kesarwani, R. Sangwan, and J. T. Stauth, "Resonant-Switched Capacitor Converters for Chip-Scale Power Delivery: Design and Implementation," 2013 IEEE 14th Workshop on Control and Modeling for Power Electronics (COMPEL), pp. 1–7,

June 2013. [Online]. Available: http://ieeexplore.ieee.org/lpdocs/epic03/wrapper. htm?arnumber=6626415

- [61] —, "4.5 A 2-phase resonant switched-capacitor converter delivering 4.3 W at 0.6 W/mm² with 85% efficiency," in 2014 IEEE International Solid-State Circuits Conference Digest of Technical Papers (ISSCC). IEEE, 2014, pp. 86–87.
- [62] T. Urkin, G. Sovik, E. E. Masandilov, and M. M. Peretz, "Digital zero-current switching lock-in controller ic for optimized operation of resonant scc," *IEEE Transactions* on Power Electronics, vol. 36, no. 5, pp. 5985–5996, 2020.
- [63] H. B. Sambo, Y. Zhu, T. Ge, N. M. Ellis, and R. C. N. Pilawa-Podgurski, "Autotuning of Resonant Switched-Capacitor Converters for Zero Current Switching and Terminal Capacitance Reduction," in 2023 IEEE Applied Power Electronics Conference and Exposition (APEC). APEC, 2023, pp. 1217–1224.
- [64] J. Xu, L. Gu, and J. Rivas-Davila, "Effect of Class 2 Ceramic Capacitor Variations on Switched Capacitor and Resonant Switched Capacitor Converters," *IEEE Journal of Emerging and Selected Topics in Power Electronics*, 2019.
- [65] C. R. Sullivan, B. A. Reese, A. L. Stein, and P. A. Kyaw, "On Size and Magnetics: Why Small Efficient Power Inductors Are Rare," in 2016 International Symposium on 3D Power Electronics Integration and Manufacturing (3D-PEIM). IEEE, 2016, pp. 1–23.
- [66] J. Muhlethaler, J. Biela, J. W. Kolar, and A. Ecklebe, "Core losses under the dc bias condition based on steinmetz parameters," *IEEE Transactions on Power Electronics*, vol. 27, no. 2, pp. 953–963, 2011.
- [67] K. Kesarwani and J. T. Stauth, "The Direct-Conversion Resonant Switched Capacitor Architecture with Merged Multiphase Interleaving: Cost and Performance Comparison," in 2015 IEEE Applied Power Electronics Conference and Exposition (APEC). IEEE, 2015, pp. 952–959.
- [68] W. C. Liu, Z. Ye, and R. C. N. Pilawa-Podgurski, "Comparative Analysis on Minimum Output Impedance of Fixed-Ratio Hybrid Switched Capacitor Converters," in 2019 20th Workshop on Control and Modeling for Power Electronics (COMPEL). COM-PEL, 2019, pp. 1–7.
- [69] J. W. Kolar, J. Biela, S. Waffler, T. Friedli, and U. Badstuebner, "Performance trends and limitations of power electronic systems," in 2010 6th International Conference on Integrated Power Electronics Systems, 2010, pp. 1–20.
- [70] T. McRae and A. Prodić, "Design oriented analysis of switched capacitor dc-dc converters," *IEEE Open Journal of Power Electronics*, vol. 1, pp. 2–13, 2019.

- [71] N. M. Ellis and R. Amirtharajah, "Large Signal Analysis on Variations of the Hybridized Dickson Switched-Capacitor Converter," *IEEE Transactions on Power Electronics*, pp. 1–14, 2022, DOI: 10.1109/TPEL.2022.3193985.
- [72] K. Kesarwani and J. T. Stauth, "Resonant and multi-mode operation of flying capacitor multi-level dc-dc converters," in 2015 IEEE 16th Workshop on Control and Modeling for Power Electronics (COMPEL), 2015, pp. 1–8.
- [73] J. S. Rentmeister and J. T. Stauth, "Bypass capacitance and voltage ripple considerations for resonant switched capacitor converters," in 2017 IEEE 18th Workshop on Control and Modeling for Power Electronics (COMPEL). IEEE, 2017, pp. 1–8.
- [74] Y. Zhu, Z. Ye, and R. C. N. Pilawa-Podgurski, "Modeling and Analysis of Resonant Switched-Capacitor Converters with Finite Terminal Capacitances," in 2021 IEEE 22nd Workshop on Control and Modelling of Power Electronics (COMPEL). COM-PEL, 2021, pp. 1–6.
- [75] Z. Ye, R. A. Abramson, and R. C. N. Pilawa-Podgurski, "A 48-to-6 V Multi-Resonant-Doubler Switched-Capacitor Converter for Data Center Applications," in 2020 IEEE Applied Power Electronics Conference and Exposition (APEC). APEC, 2020, pp. 475–481.
- [76] R. A. Abramson, Z. Ye, and R. C. Pilawa-Podgurski, "A High Performance 48-to-8 V Multi-Resonant Switched-Capacitor Converter for Data Center Applications," in 2020 22nd European Conference on Power Electronics and Applications (EPE'20 ECCE Europe). ECCEeuro, 2020, pp. 1–10.
- [77] Y. Lei, R. May, and R. Pilawa-Podgurski, "Split-Phase Control: Achieving Complete Soft-Charging Operation of a Dickson Switched-Capacitor Converter," *IEEE Transactions on Power Electronics*, vol. 31, no. 1, pp. 770–782, 2016.
- [78] N. M. Ellis and R. C. Pilawa-Podgurski, "Modified Split-Phase Switching with Improved Fly Capacitor Utilization in a 48V-to-POL Dual Inductor Hybrid-Dickson Converter," in 2021 IEEE Energy Conversion Congress and Exposition (ECCE). ECCE, 2021, pp. 1735–1740.
- [79] R. Das, G.-S. Seo, and H.-P. Le, "A 120V-to-1.8V 91.5%-Efficient 36-W Dual-Inductor Hybrid Converter with Natural Soft-charging Operations for Direct Extreme Conversion Ratios," in 2018 IEEE Energy Conversion Congress and Exposition (ECCE). IEEE, 2018, pp. 1266–1271.
- [80] J. S. Rentmeister and J. T. Stauth, "A 48V:2V Flying Capacitor Multilevel Converter Using Current-Limit Control for Flying Capacitor Balance," in 2017 IEEE Applied Power Electronics Conference and Exposition (APEC), March 2017, pp. 367–372.

- [81] N. Ellis and R. Amirtharajah, "A Resonant 1: 5 Cockcroft-Walton Converter Utilizing GaN FET Switches with N-Phase and Split-Phase Clocking," in 2020 IEEE Applied Power Electronics Conference and Exposition (APEC). IEEE, 2020, pp. 19–25.
- [82] T. Xie, R. Das, G.-S. Seo, D. Maksimovic, and H.-P. Le, "Multiphase Control for Robust and Complete Soft-charging Operation of Dual Inductor Hybrid Converter," in 2019 IEEE Applied Power Electronics Conference and Exposition (APEC). IEEE, 2019, pp. 1–5.
- [83] M. H. Kiani, "Modeling, optimization, and comparison of hybrid resonant switched capacitor dc-dc converters," Master's thesis, Darthmouth College, Hanover, NH, USA, Jul. 2018.
- [84] N. M. Ellis, R. A. Abramson, R. Mahony, and R. C. N. Pilawa-Podgurski, "The Symmetric Dual Inductor Hybrid (SDIH) Converter for Direct 48V-to-PoL Conversion," *IEEE Transactions on Power Electronics*, pp. 1–13, 2023.
- [85] P. H. McLaughlin, P. A. Kyaw, M. H. Kiani, C. R. Sullivan, and J. T. Stauth, "A 48 V: 16 V, 180 W Resonant Switched Capacitor Converter with High-Q Merged Multiphase LC Resonator," *IEEE Journal of Emerging and Selected Topics in Power Electronics*, 2019.
- [86] H. B. Sambo, Y. Zhu, and R. C. N. Pilawa-Podgurski, "Autotuning of resonant switched-capacitor converters for zero voltage switching," in 2023 IEEE 24th Workshop on Control and Modeling for Power Electronics (COMPEL), 2023, pp. 1–8.
- [87] E. Hamo, A. Cervera, and M. Peretz, "Multiple conversion ratio resonant switchedcapacitor converter with active zero current detection," in *Energy Conversion Congress* and Exposition (ECCE), 2013 IEEE, Sept 2013, pp. 805–812.
- [88] T. Urkin, G. Sovik, E. E. Masandilov, and M. M. Peretz, "Digital zero-current switching lock-in controller ic for optimized operation of resonant scc," *IEEE Transactions* on Power Electronics, vol. 36, no. 5, pp. 5985–5996, 2021.
- [89] J. S. Rentmeister and J. T. Stauth, "Zero Voltage Switching for Flying Capacitor Multilevel Converters at Nominal Conversion Ratios," in 2019 IEEE Applied Power Electronics Conference and Exposition (APEC), 2019, pp. 30–36.
- [90] C. P. Henze, H. C. Martin, and D. W. Parsley, "Zero-Voltage Switching in High Frequency Power Converters Using Pulse Width Modulation," in *Proc. 1988. Third Annual IEEE Applied Power Electronics Conf and Exposition APEC '88*, 1988, pp. 33–40.
- [91] R. Erickson and D. Maksimovic, *Fundamentals of Power Electronics*. Kluwer Academics, 2000.

- [92] J. G. Kassakian, "A new current mode sine wave inverter," in 1980 IEEE Power Electronics Specialists Conference, June 1980, pp. 168–173.
- [93] K. Liu and F. C. Lee, "Zero-voltage switching technique in dc/dc converters," in 1986 17th Annual IEEE Power Electronics Specialists Conference, June 1986, pp. 58–70.
- [94] K. Kesarwani and J. T. Stauth, "Resonant and multi-mode operation of flying capacitor multi-level dc-dc converters," in 2015 IEEE 16th Workshop on Control and Modeling for Power Electronics (COMPEL), July 2015, pp. 1–8.
- [95] V. Vorperian, "Quasi-square-wave converters: topologies and analysis," IEEE J PWRE, vol. 3, no. 2, pp. 183–191, 1988.
- [96] Y. Naeimi and A. Huang, "Design and Optimization of High Conversion Ratio Quasi Square Wave Buck Converters," in 2017 IEEE 5th Workshop on Wide Bandgap Power Devices and Applications (WiPDA), October 2017, pp. 148–152.
- [97] D. Neumayr, D. Bortis, E. Hatipoglu, J. W. Kolar, and G. Deboy, "Novel Efficiency-Optimal Frequency Modulation for High Power Density DC/AC Converter Systems," in 2017 IEEE 3rd International Future Energy Electronics Conference and ECCE Asia (IFEEC 2017 - ECCE Asia), July 2017, pp. 834–839.
- [98] D. Chou, Y. Lei, and R. C. N. Pilawa-Podgurski, "A zero-voltage switching, physically flexible multilevel GaN DC-DC converter," in 2017 IEEE Energy Conversion Congress and Exposition (ECCE). ECCE, 2017, pp. 3433–3439.
- [99] M. E. Blackwell, A. Stillwell, and R. C. N. Pilawa-Podgurski, "Dynamic Level Changing for Full Range ZVS in Flying Capacitor Multi-Level Converters," *IEEE Open Journal of Power Electronics*, vol. 3, pp. 574–586, 2022.
- [100] N. M. Ellis and R. Amirtharajah, "Reducing coss switching loss in a gan-based resonant cockcroft-walton converter using resonant charge redistribution," in 2020 IEEE Energy Conversion Congress and Exposition (ECCE), 2020, pp. 158–164.
- [101] T. Ge, Z. Ye, and R. C. Pilawa-Podgurski, "Geometrical State-Plane Analysis of Resonant Switched-Capacitor Converters: Demonstration on the Cascaded Multi-Resonant Converter," *IEEE Transactions on Power Electronics*, pp. 1–17, 2023.
- [102] N. Perera, N. Bollier, E. Figini, R. Soleimanzadeh, R. v. Erp, G. Kampitsis, and E. Matioli, "Analysis of output capacitance co-energy and discharge losses in hardswitched fets," in 2020 IEEE 9th International Power Electronics and Motion Control Conference (IPEMC2020-ECCE Asia), 2020, pp. 52–59.
- [103] D. Costinett, D. Maksimovic, and R. Zane, "Circuit-oriented treatment of nonlinear capacitances in switched-mode power supplies," *IEEE Transactions on Power Electronics*, vol. 30, no. 2, pp. 985–995, 2015.
- [104] M. Kasper, R. M. Burkart, G. Deboy, and J. W. Kolar, "Zvs of power mosfets revisited," *IEEE Transactions on Power Electronics*, vol. 31, no. 12, pp. 8063–8067, 2016.
- [105] R. Elferich, "General zvs half bridge model regarding nonlinear capacitances and application to llc design," in 2012 IEEE Energy Conversion Congress and Exposition (ECCE), 2012, pp. 4404–4410.
- [106] Z. Ye, Y. Lei, W.-C. Liu, P. S. Shenoy, and R. C. N. Pilawa-Podgurski, "Improved Bootstrap Methods for Powering Floating Gate Drivers of Flying Capacitor Multilevel Converters and Hybrid Switched-Capacitor Converters," *IEEE Transactions on Power Electronics*, vol. 35, no. 6, pp. 5965–5977, 2020.
- [107] J. Bilo *et al.*, "48-Volt Electrical Systems – A Key Technology Paving Mobility," Electrical the Road to Electric ZVEI-German and Elec-Manufacturers' Association Electronic Components and Systems and tronic PCB and Electronic Systems Divisions, Apr. 2016.[Online]. Available: https://www.zvei.org/fileadmin/user_upload/Presse_und_Medien/Publikationen/ 2016/april/48-Volt_Electrical_Systems_-_A_Key_Technology_Paving_the_Road_to_ Electric_Mobility/48-Volt-Electrical-Systems-Electric-Mobility-engl-2016.pdf
- [108] F. Bez, G. Bonanno, L. Corradini, and C. Garbossa, "Control Technique for Reliable Operation of the Synchronous Series Capacitor Tapped Inductor Converter," *IEEE Transactions on Power Electronics*, vol. 34, no. 8, pp. 8150–8161, 2019.
- [109] V. R. Namburi, M. Ashourloo, and O. Trescases, "Fast Transient Response of GaN-Based Hybrid Dickson Converter using Quasi-Fixed-Frequency Control for 48-V-to-1-V Direct Conversion in Automotive Applications," in 2020 IEEE Applied Power Electronics Conference and Exposition (APEC), 2020, pp. 33–40.
- [110] M. Ashourloo, V. R. Namburi, G. V. Piqué, J. Pigott, H. J. Bergveld, A. E. Sherif, and O. Trescases, "17.2 A Masterless Fault-Tolerant Hybrid Dickson Converter with 95.3% Peak Efficiency 20V-to-60V Input and 3.3V Output for 48V Multi-Phase Automotive Applications," in 2021 IEEE International Solid- State Circuits Conference (ISSCC), vol. 64, 2021, pp. 258–260.
- [111] Y. Zhu, T. Ge, Z. Ye, and R. C. Pilawa-Podgurski, "A Dickson-Squared Hybrid Switched-Capacitor Converter for Direct 48 V to Point-of-Load Conversion," in 2022 IEEE Applied Power Electronics Conference and Exposition (APEC). APEC, 2022, pp. 1272–1278.
- [112] D. Gonzalez, J. Balcells, A. Santolaria, J.-C. Le Bunetel, J. Gago, D. Magnon, and S. Brehaut, "Conducted EMI Reduction in Power Converters by Means of Periodic Switching Frequency Modulation," *IEEE Transactions on Power Electronics*, vol. 22, no. 6, pp. 2271–2281, 2007.

- [113] K. Mainali and R. Oruganti, "Conducted EMI Mitigation Techniques for Switch-Mode Power Converters: A Survey," *IEEE Transactions on Power Electronics*, vol. 25, no. 9, pp. 2344 – 2356, 2010.
- [114] Efficient Power Conversion, "Demonstration System EPC9143," 2020, revision 4.0.
 [Online]. Available: https://epc-co.com/epc/products/evaluation-boards/epc9143
- [115] Vicor Corporation, "30 60VIN ZVS Buck Regulator PI352x-00," Oct. 2023, Revision 2.2. [Online]. Available: https://www.vicorpower.com/documents/ datasheets/ds_PI352x-00.pdf
- [116] A. Dago, M. Leoncini, S. Saggini, S. Levantino, and M. Ghioni, "Hybrid Resonant Switched-Capacitor Converter for 48–3.4 V Direct Conversion," *IEEE Transactions* on Power Electronics, vol. 37, no. 11, pp. 12998–13002, Nov. 2022.
- [117] R. A. Abramson, Z. Ye, T. Ge, and R. C. Pilawa-Podgurski, "A High Performance 48-to-6 V Multi-Resonant Cascaded Series-Parallel (CaSP) Switched-Capacitor Converter," in 2021 IEEE Applied Power Electronics Conference and Exposition (APEC). APEC, 2021, pp. 1328–1334.
- [118] N. M. Ellis, "Hybrid Switched-Capacitor Power Converter Techniques," Ph.D. dissertation, University of California, Davis, 2020.
- [119] C. Schaef, J. Rentmeister, and J. T. Stauth, "Multimode Operation of Resonant and Hybrid Switched-Capacitor Topologies," *IEEE Transactions on Power Electronics*, vol. 33, no. 12, pp. 10512–10523, Dec 2018.
- [120] P. S. Shenoy, M. Amaro, J. Morroni, and D. Freeman, "Comparison of a Buck Converter and a Series Capacitor Buck Converter for High-Frequency, High-Conversion-Ratio Voltage Regulators," *IEEE Transactions on Power Electronics*, vol. 31, no. 10, pp. 7006 7015, 2015.
- [121] D. Han, S. Li, W. Lee, W. Choi, and B. Sarlioglu, "Trade-off Between Switching Loss and Common Mode EMI Generation of GaN Devices-Analysis and Solution," in 2017 IEEE Applied Power Electronics Conference and Exposition (APEC), 2017, pp. 843–847.
- [122] L. Middelstaedt, B. Strauss, and A. Chupryn, "Investigation of the Root Causes of Electromagnetic Noise of an Interleaved DC–DC Converter With GaN or Si Transistors and Corresponding Optimization Strategies," *IEEE Journal of Emerging and Selected Topics in Power Electronics*, vol. 8, no. 8, pp. 2759 – 2774, 2020.
- [123] R. Martinez and Z. Zhang, "Fundamentals of EMI Requirements for an Isolated DC/DC Converters," 2021.

- [124] Texas Instruments, N. Zhang, D. Li, V. Zhang, and A. Chen, "Application Note SNVA886: Reduce Conducted EMI in Automotive Buck Converter Applications," Jul. 2019. [Online]. Available: https://www.ti.com/lit/an/snva886/snva886.pdf
- [125] K. Mainali and R. Oruganti, "Conducted EMI Mitigation Techniques for Switch-Mode Power Converters: A Survey," *IEEE Transactions on Power Electronics*, vol. 25, no. 9, pp. 2344–2356, 2010.
- [126] N. Mutoh, M. Nakanishi, M. Kanesaki, and J. Nakashima, "EMI Noise Control Methods Suitable for Electric Vehicle Drive Systems," *IEEE Transactions on Electromagnetic Compatibility*, vol. 47, no. 4, pp. 930–937, 2005.
- [127] Y. H. Lee and A. Nasiri, "Conductive CM and DM Noise Analysis of Power Electronic Converters in Electric and Hybrid Electric Vehicles," in 2007 IEEE Vehicle Power and Propulsion Conference, 2007, pp. 1–6.
- [128] O. Trescases, G. Wei, A. Prodic, and W. T. Ng, "An EMI Reduction Technique for Digitally Controlled SMPS," *IEEE Transactions on Power Electronics*, vol. 22, no. 4, pp. 1560–1565, 2007.
- [129] R. Gamoudi, D. Elhak Chariag, and L. Sbita, "A Review of Spread-Spectrum-Based PWM Techniques—A Novel Fast Digital Implementation," *IEEE Transactions on Power Electronics*, vol. 33, no. 12, pp. 10292–10307, 2018.
- [130] D. Yan and D. B. Ma, "An Automotive-Use Battery-to-Load GaN-Based Switching Power Converter With Anti-Aliasing MR-SSM and In-Cycle Adaptive ZVS Techniques," *IEEE Journal of Solid-State Circuits*, vol. 56, no. 4, pp. 1186–1196, 2021.
- [131] S. Jaffe, "The Pros and Cons of Spread-Spectrum Implementation Methods in Buck Regulators," 2021. [Online]. Available: https://www.ti.com/lit/an/slyt809/slyt809. pdf?ts=1681584157667
- [132] L. Horowitz, N. M. Ellis, and R. C. Pilawa-Podgurski, "Decoupling Device for Small Commutation Loop and Improved Switching Performance with Large Power Transistors," in 2023 IEEE Applied Power Electronics Conference and Exposition (APEC). APEC, 2023, pp. 2620–2624.
- [133] L. Horowitz and R. C. Pilawa-Podgurski, "Modular Switching Cell Design for High-Performance Flying Capacitor Multilevel Converter," in 2022 IEEE Applied Power Electronics Conference and Exposition (APEC). APEC, 2022, pp. 342–347.
- [134] P. S. Shenoy, M. Amaro, J. Morroni, and D. Freeman, "Comparison of a buck converter and a series capacitor buck converter for high-frequency, high-conversion-ratio voltage regulators," *IEEE Transactions on Power Electronics*, vol. 31, no. 10, pp. 7006–7015, 2016.

- [135] Tekbox Digital Solutions, "Line Impedance Stabilization Networks Basics and Overview," Apr. 2022, version 1.1. [Online]. Available: https://www.tekbox.com/ product/LISN_Basics_and_Overview.pdf
- [136] —, "How to correctly use spectrum analyzers for EMC pre-compliance tests," Apr. 2022, version 1.3. [Online]. Available: https://www.tekbox.com/product/ AN_spectrum_analyzers_for_EMC_testing.pdf
- [137] F. Krismer, S. Schroth, H. Ertl, K. S. Kostov, H.-P. Nee, and J. W. Kolar, "Analysis and practical relevance of cm/dm emi noise separator characteristics," *IEEE Transactions on Power Electronics*, vol. 32, no. 4, pp. 3112–3127, 2017.
- [138] P. S. Niklaus, D. Bortis, and J. W. Kolar, "Design and experimental analysis of a three-phase active cm/dm conducted emi noise separator," CPSS Transactions on Power Electronics and Applications, vol. 5, no. 3, pp. 273–288, 2020.
- [139] Tekbox Digital Solutions, "LISN-MATE TBLM1," Aug. 2020, version 1.3. [Online]. Available: https://www.tekbox.com/product/TBLM1_LISN_Mate_Manual.pdf
- [140] S. R. Sanders, E. Alon, H.-P. Le, M. D. Seeman, M. John, and V. W. Ng, "The road to fully integrated dc-dc conversion via the switched-capacitor approach," *IEEE Transactions on Power Electronics*, vol. 28, no. 9, pp. 4146–4155, 2012.
- [141] B. Baliga, "Power semiconductor device figure of merit for high-frequency applications," *IEEE Electron Device Letters*, vol. 10, no. 10, pp. 455–457, 1989.
- [142] D. Cittanti, E. Vico, and I. R. Bojoi, "New fom-based performance evaluation of 600/650 v sic and gan semiconductors for next-generation ev drives," *IEEE Access*, vol. 10, pp. 51 693–51 707, 2022.
- [143] J. Azurza Anderson, G. Zulauf, J. W. Kolar, and G. Deboy, "New figure-of-merit combining semiconductor and multi-level converter properties," *IEEE Open Journal* of Power Electronics, vol. 1, pp. 322–338, 2020.
- [144] N. Perera, A. Jafari, R. Soleimanzadeh, N. Bollier, S. G. Abeyratne, and E. Matioli, "Hard-switching losses in power fets: The role of output capacitance," *IEEE Transactions on Power Electronics*, vol. 37, no. 7, pp. 7604–7616, 2022.
- [145] D. Menzi, M. Heller, and J. W. Kolar, "igse-c_x a new normalized steinmetz model for class ii multilayer ceramic capacitors," *IEEE Open Journal of Power Electronics*, vol. 2, pp. 138–144, 2021.
- [146] S. Coday and R. C. N. Pilawa-Podgurski, "Characterization and Modeling of Ceramic Capacitor Losses Under Large Signal Operating Conditions," *IEEE Open Journal of Power Electronics*, vol. 4, pp. 24–33, 2023.

- [147] D. Menzi, M. Heller, G. Kerridge, P. Marley, A. Ellmore, S. Ben-Yaakov, and J. W. Kolar, "igse-cd—an electric-/displacement-field related steinmetz model for class ii multilayer ceramic capacitors under low-frequency large-signal excitation," *IEEE Open Journal of Power Electronics*, vol. 4, pp. 107–116, 2023.
- [148] W. Odendaal and J. Ferreira, "Effects of scaling high-frequency transformer parameters," *IEEE Transactions on Industry Applications*, vol. 35, no. 4, pp. 932–940, 1999.
- [149] D. R. Zimmanck and C. R. Sullivan, "Efficient calculation of winding-loss resistance matrices for magnetic components," in 2010 IEEE 12th Workshop on Control and Modeling for Power Electronics (COMPEL), 2010, pp. 1–5.
- [150] M. Albach, T. Durbaum, and A. Brockmeyer, "Calculating core losses in transformers for arbitrary magnetizing currents a comparison of different approaches," in *PESC Record. 27th Annual IEEE Power Electronics Specialists Conference*, vol. 2, 1996, pp. 1463–1468 vol.2.
- [151] K. Venkatachalam, C. R. Sullivan, T. Abdallah, and H. Tacca, "Accurate prediction of ferrite core loss with nonsinusoidal waveforms using only steinmetz parameters," in 2002 IEEE Workshop on Computers in Power Electronics, 2002. Proceedings. IEEE, 2002, pp. 36–41.
- [152] T. Guillod, J. S. Lee, H. Li, S. Wang, M. Chen, and C. R. Sullivan, "Calculation of ferrite core losses with arbitrary waveforms using the composite waveform hypothesis," in 2023 IEEE Applied Power Electronics Conference and Exposition (APEC), 2023, pp. 1586–1593.
- [153] M. Chen, K. K. Afridi, S. Chakraborty, and D. J. Perreault, "Multitrack power conversion architecture," *IEEE Transactions on Power Electronics*, vol. 32, no. 1, pp. 325–340, 2017.
- [154] M. Choi and D.-K. Jeong, "18.6 A 92.8%-Peak-Efficiency 60A 48V-to-1V 3-Level Half-Bridge DC-DC Converter with Balanced Voltage on a Flying Capacitor," in 2020 IEEE International Solid-State Circuits Conference - (ISSCC), 2020, pp. 296–298.
- [155] L. Horowitz, N. Brooks, N. M. Ellis, and R. C. Pilawa-Podgurski, "The flying capacitor llc converter: A hybrid switched capacitor converter with galvanic isolation for large step-down applications," in 2023 IEEE 24th Workshop on Control and Modeling for Power Electronics (COMPEL), 2023, pp. 1–7.

Appendix A

Switch Voltages: Split-Phase Hybrid Dickson Converter

With the flying capacitor voltage at the beginning and end of Phases 1/2 a/b, as well as knowing when switches need to be discharge for ZVS, the voltage stored on each switch output capacitance is given in Table A.3 for an even N:1 converter. For all even-N:1 hybrid Dickson converters, S_1 - S_6 are common with S_1 - S_4 as the 'bridge' switches, S_5 as the inner split-phase switch, and S_6 as the first main-phase 'string' switch. Furthermore, the switches S_{N+3} (the last main-phase 'string' switch), and S_{N+4} (the outer split-phase switch) are common for all even-N hybrid Dickson converters. As the conversion ratio increases above 4:1, a number of S_{odd} , and S_{even} switches are added. It is shown that the split-phase switches S_5 and S_{N+4} not only discharge/charge during the ZVS sub-periods, but also charge during the main 'a' and 'b' phases when they are OFF, depicted in Fig. 4.6. he maximum blocking voltage of each switch can now be determined based on the preceding analysis. The maximum drain-source voltages of each switch for an even-N hybrid Dickson converter are given in Table A.1 (odd-N in Table A.2. Of note are switches S_6 and S_{N+3} which exhibit maximum blocking voltage at the split-phase times, $\tau_{\text{split},1}$ and $\tau_{\text{split},2}$ respectively, rather than at Phase 1 and Phase 2 transitions (at $T_{\rm sw}/2$ and $T_{\rm sw}$) where all other switches encounter their maximum blocking voltage. These switches are 'string' switches that are connected between one 'string' switch and one 'split-phase' switch. If the simpler case of an N = 4 split-phase Dickson converter was analyzed and higher-order converter voltage stresses extrapolated from the N = 4 case, this notable condition would be missed. With increased capacitor utilization (larger voltage ripple conditions), the difference in blocking voltage of switches S_6 and S_{N+3} , and other 'string' switches $S_7 - S_{N+2}$ also increases and care should be taken in the sizing of these switches to ensure that no switch voltage ratings are violated. Switch voltages at each phase transition for an even-N hybrid Dickson converter are given in Table A.3.

$V_{\mathbf{ds},\mathbf{max},i}$						
$\frac{1}{N}V_{\mathrm{HI}} + \frac{N-1}{N}\frac{q_{\mathrm{HI}}}{C_0}$	$i \in \{1 \le \mathbb{N} \le 4\}$					
$\frac{1}{N}V_{\mathrm{HI}} + \frac{N-1}{N}\frac{q_{\mathrm{HI}}}{C_0}$	$i \in \{5, N+4\}$					
$\frac{2}{N}V_{\rm HI} + \frac{N-4}{2N}\frac{q_{\rm HI}}{C_0}$	$i \in \{6, N+3\}$					
$\frac{2}{N}V_{\rm HI} + \frac{2}{N}\frac{q_{\rm HI}}{C_0}$	$i \in \{7 \le \mathbb{N} \le N+2\}$					

Table A.1: Maximum Switch Voltage Stress (even- $N \ge 6$)

Table A.2: Maximum Switch Voltage Stress (split-phase odd-N Dickson)

$V_{\mathbf{ds},\mathbf{max},i}$						
$\frac{\frac{1}{N}V_{\rm HI} + \frac{N-1}{N}\frac{q_{\rm HI}}{C_0}}{\frac{1}{N}}$	$i \in \{1 \le \mathbb{N} \le 4\}$					
$\frac{1}{N}V_{\mathrm{HI}} + \frac{N-1}{N}\frac{q_{\mathrm{HI}}}{C_0}$	$i \in \{5, N+4\}$					
$\frac{2}{N}V_{\rm HI} + \frac{N-4}{2N}\frac{q_{\rm HI}}{C_0}$	$i \in \{6, N+3\}$					
$\frac{2}{N}V_{\mathrm{HI}} + \frac{2}{N}\frac{q_{\mathrm{HI}}}{C_{0}}$	$i \in \{7 \le \mathbb{N} \le N+2\}$					

time	$v_{\rm ds_{1,3}}$	$v_{\mathrm{ds}_{2,4}}$	$v_{ m ds_5}$	$v_{ m ds_6}$	$v_{\mathrm{ds}_{odd}}$	$v_{\mathrm{ds}_{even}}$	$v_{ds_{N+3}}$	$v_{\mathrm{ds}_{N+4}}$
t = 0	0	0	$\frac{V_{\rm HI} + 2(N-1)\Delta v_{\rm c}}{N}$	$\frac{V_{\rm HI} - 2(N+1)\Delta v_c}{N}$	$\frac{V_{\rm HI} + 2(N-1)\Delta v_c}{N}$	$\frac{V_{\rm HI} - 2(N+1)\Delta v_{\rm c}}{N}$	$\frac{V_{\rm HI} + 2(N-1)\Delta v_{\rm c}}{N}$	$\frac{V_{\rm HI} - 2\Delta v_{\rm c}}{N}$
$t = \tau_1$	0	$\frac{V_{\rm HI} + 2(N-1)\Delta v_{\rm c}}{N}$	0	$\frac{2V_{\rm HI} - 4\Delta v_{\rm c}}{N}$	0	$\frac{2V_{\rm HI} - 4\Delta v_{\rm c}}{N}$	0	$\frac{V_{\rm HI} - 2\Delta v_{\rm c}}{N}$
$\Delta V_{\rm z1a}$	0	$\frac{V_{\rm HI} + 2(N-1)\Delta v_{\rm c}}{N}$	$-\left(\frac{V_{\rm HI}+2(N-1)\Delta v_{\rm c}}{N}\right)$	$\frac{V_{\rm HI} + 2(N-1)\Delta v_{\rm c}}{N}$	$-\left(\frac{V_{\rm HI}+2(N-1)\Delta v_{\rm c}}{N}\right)$	$\frac{V_{\rm HI} + 2(N-1)\Delta v_{\rm c}}{N}$	$-\left(\frac{V_{\rm HI}+2(N-1)\Delta v_{\rm c}}{N}\right)$	0
$t = \tau_1$	0	$\frac{V_{\rm HI} + 2(N-1)\Delta v_{\rm c}}{N}$	0	$\frac{2V_{\rm HI} - 4\Delta v_{\rm c}}{N}$	0	$\frac{2V_{\rm HI} - 4\Delta v_{\rm c}}{N}$	0	$\frac{V_{\rm HI} - 2\Delta v_{\rm c}}{N}$
$t=\tau_{\rm sp,1}$	0	$\frac{V_{\rm HI} - 2\Delta v_{\rm c}}{N}$	0	$\frac{2V_{\rm HI} + (N-4)\Delta v_{\rm c}}{N}$	0	$\frac{2V_{\rm HI}-4\Delta v_{\rm c}}{N}$	0	$\frac{V_{\rm HI} + (N-2)\Delta v_{\rm c}}{N}$
ΔV_{1a}	0	$-(2\Delta v_{\rm c})$	0	$\Delta v_{\rm c}$	0	0	0	$\Delta v_{\rm c}$
$t=\tau_{\rm sp,1}$	0	$\frac{V_{\rm HI} - 2\Delta v_{\rm c}}{N}$	0	$\frac{2V_{\rm HI} + (N-4)\Delta v_{\rm c}}{N}$	0	$\frac{2V_{\rm HI} - 4\Delta v_{\rm c}}{N}$	0	$\frac{V_{\rm HI} + (N-2)\Delta v_{\rm c}}{N}$
$t = \tau_2$	0	$\frac{V_{\rm HI} - 2(N+1)\Delta v_{\rm c}}{N}$	$2\Delta v_{\rm c}$	$\frac{2V_{\rm HI} - 4\Delta v_{\rm c}}{N}$	0	$\frac{2V_{\rm HI} - 4\Delta v_{\rm c}}{N}$	0	$\frac{V_{\rm HI} + 2(N-1)\Delta v_{\rm c}}{N}$
$\Delta V_{1\mathrm{b}}$	0	$-(2\Delta v_{\rm c})$	$2\Delta v_{\rm c}$	$-(\Delta v_{ m c})$	0	0	0	$\Delta v_{\rm c}$
$t = \tau_2$	0	$\frac{V_{\rm HI}-2(N+1)\Delta v_{\rm c}}{N}$	$2\Delta v_{\rm c}$	$\frac{2V_{\rm HI} - 4\Delta v_{\rm c}}{N}$	0	$\frac{2V_{\rm HI} - 4\Delta v_{\rm c}}{N}$	0	$\frac{V_{\rm HI} + 2(N-1)\Delta v_{\rm c}}{N}$
$t = \frac{T_{sw}}{2}$	0	0	$\frac{V_{\rm HI} - 2\Delta v_{\rm c}}{N}$	$\frac{V_{\rm HI} + 2(N-1)\Delta v_{\rm c}}{N}$	$\frac{V_{\rm HI} - 2(N+1)\Delta v_{\rm c}}{N}$	$\frac{V_{\rm HI} + 2(N-1)\Delta v_{\rm c}}{N}$	$\frac{V_{\rm HI} - 2(N+1)\Delta v_{\rm c}}{N}$	$\frac{V_{\rm HI}+2(N-1)\Delta v_{\rm c}}{N}$
$\Delta V_{\rm z1b}$	0	$-\left(\frac{V_{\rm HI}-2(N+1)\Delta v_{\rm c}}{N}\right)$	$\frac{V_{\rm HI} - 2(N+1)\Delta v_{\rm c}}{N}$	$-\left(\frac{V_{\rm HI}-2(N+1)\Delta v_{\rm c}}{N}\right)$	$\frac{V_{\rm HI} - 2(N+1)\Delta v_c}{N}$	$-\left(\frac{V_{\rm HI}-2(N+1)\Delta v_{\rm c}}{N}\right)$	$\frac{V_{\rm HI} - 2(N+1)\Delta v_{\rm c}}{N}$	0
$t = \frac{T_{sw}}{2}$	0	0	$\frac{V_{\rm HI} - 2\Delta v_{\rm c}}{N}$	$\frac{V_{\rm HI} + 2(N-1)\Delta v_{\rm c}}{N}$	$\frac{V_{\rm HI} - 2(N+1)\Delta v_{\rm c}}{N}$	$\frac{V_{\rm HI} + 2(N-1)\Delta v_{\rm c}}{N}$	$\frac{V_{\rm HI} - 2(N+1)\Delta v_{\rm c}}{N}$	$\frac{V_{\rm HI} + 2(N-1)\Delta v_{\rm c}}{N}$
$t = \tau_3$	$\frac{V_{\rm HI} + 2(N-1)\Delta v_{\rm c}}{N}$	0	$\frac{V_{\rm HI} - 2\Delta v_{\rm c}}{N}$	0	$\frac{2V_{\rm HI} - 4\Delta v_{\rm c}}{N}$	0	$\frac{2V_{\rm HI} - 4\Delta v_{\rm c}}{N}$	0
$\Delta V_{\rm z2a}$	$\frac{V_{\rm HI} + 2(N-1)\Delta v_{\rm c}}{N}$	0	0	$-\left(\frac{V_{\rm HI}+2(N-1)\Delta v_{\rm c}}{N}\right)$	$\frac{V_{\rm HI} + 2(N-1)\Delta v_{\rm c}}{N}$	$-\left(\frac{V_{\rm HI}+2(N-1)\Delta v_{\rm c}}{N}\right)$	$\frac{V_{\rm HI} + 2(N-1)\Delta v_{\rm c}}{N}$	$-\left(\frac{V_{\rm HI}+2(N-1)\Delta v_{\rm c}}{N}\right)$
$t = \tau_3$	$\frac{V_{\rm HI} + 2(N-1)\Delta v_{\rm c}}{N}$	0	$\frac{V_{\rm HI} - 2\Delta v_{\rm c}}{N}$	0	$\frac{2V_{\rm HI}-4\Delta v_{\rm c}}{N}$	0	$\frac{2V_{\rm HI} - 4\Delta v_c}{N}$	0
$t=\tau_{\rm sp,2}$	$\frac{V_{\rm HI} - 2\Delta v_{\rm c}}{N}$	0	$\frac{V_{\rm HI} + (N-2)\Delta v_{\rm c}}{N}$	0	$\frac{2V_{\rm HI} - 4\Delta v_{\rm c}}{N}$	0	$\frac{2V_{\rm HI} + (N-4)\Delta v_{\rm c}}{N}$	0
ΔV_{2a}	$-(2\Delta v_{\rm c})$	0	$\Delta v_{\rm c}$	0	0	0	$\Delta v_{\rm c}$	0
$t=\tau_{{\rm sp},2}$	$\frac{V_{\rm HI} - 2\Delta v_{\rm c}}{N}$	0	$\frac{V_{\rm HI} + (N-2)\Delta v_{\rm c}}{N}$	0	$\frac{2V_{\rm HI}-5\Delta v_{\rm c}}{N}$	0	$\frac{2V_{\rm HI} + (N-4)\Delta v_{\rm c}}{N}$	0
$t = \tau_4$	$\frac{V_{\rm HI} - 2(N+1)\Delta v_{\rm c}}{N}$	0	$\frac{V_{\rm HI} + 2(N-1)\Delta v_{\rm c}}{N}$	0	$\frac{2V_{\rm HI} - 4\Delta v_{\rm c}}{N}$	0	$\frac{2V_{\rm HI} - 4\Delta v_{\rm c}}{N}$	$2\Delta v_{\rm c}$
ΔV_{2b}	$-(2\Delta v_{\rm c})$	0	$\Delta v_{\rm c}$	0	0	0	$-(\Delta v_{\rm c})$	$2\Delta v_{\rm c}$
$t = \tau_4$	$\frac{V_{\rm HI} - 2(N+1)\Delta v_{\rm c}}{N}$	0	$\frac{V_{\rm HI} + 2(N-1)\Delta v_{\rm c}}{N}$	0	$\frac{2V_{\rm HI} - 4\Delta v_{\rm c}}{N}$	0	$\frac{2V_{\rm HI} - 4\Delta v_c}{N}$	$2\Delta v_{\rm c}$
$t=T_{\rm sw}$	0	0	$\frac{V_{\rm HI} + 2(N-1)\Delta v_{\rm c}}{N}$	$\frac{V_{\rm HI} - 2(N+1)\Delta v_c}{N}$	$\frac{V_{\rm HI} + 2(N-1)\Delta v_c}{N}$	$\frac{V_{\rm HI} - 2(N+1)\Delta v_{\rm c}}{N}$	$\frac{V_{\rm HI} + 2(N-1)\Delta v_{\rm c}}{N}$	$\frac{V_{\rm HI} - 2\Delta v_{\rm c}}{N}$
$\Delta V_{\rm z2b}$	$-\left(\frac{V_{\rm HI}-2(N+1)\Delta v_{\rm c}}{N}\right)$	0	0	$\frac{V_{\rm HI} - 2(N+1)\Delta v_c}{N}$	$-\left(\frac{V_{\rm HI}-2(N+1)\Delta v_{\rm c}}{N}\right)$	$\frac{V_{\rm HI} - 2(N+1)\Delta v_{\rm c}}{N}$	$-\left(\frac{V_{\rm HI}-2(N+1)\Delta v_{\rm c}}{N}\right)$	$\frac{V_{\rm HI} - 2(N+1)\Delta v_{\rm c}}{N}$

Table A.3: Switch Voltages for a ZVS Split-Phase Even-N Dickson Converter